

# BEAGuardian™

User Guide

Version 1.0™ Document Revised: January 08, 2007 Part Number: 781-99-7247

# Copyright

Copyright © 1995-2007 BEA Systems, Inc. All Rights Reserved.

### **Restricted Rights Legend**

This software is protected by copyright, and may be protected by patent laws. No copying or other use of this software is permitted unless you have entered into a license agreement with BEA authorizing such use. This document is protected by copyright and may not be copied photocopied, reproduced, translated, or reduced to any electronic medium or machine readable form, in whole or in part, without prior consent, in writing, from BEA Systems, Inc.

Information in this document is subject to change without notice and does not represent a commitment on the part of BEA Systems. THE DOCUMENTATION IS PROVIDED "AS IS" WITHOUT WARRANTY OF ANY KIND INCLUDING WITHOUT LIMITATION, ANY WARRANTY OF MERCHANTABILITY OR FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE. FURTHER, BEA SYSTEMS DOES NOT WARRANT, GUARANTEE, OR MAKE ANY REPRESENTATIONS REGARDING THE USE, OR THE RESULTS OF THE USE, OF THE DOCUMENT IN TERMS OF CORRECTNESS, ACCURACY, RELIABILITY, OR OTHERWISE.

### **Trademarks and Service Marks**

Copyright © 1995-2007 BEA Systems, Inc. All Rights Reserved. BEA, BEA JRockit, BEA WebLogic Portal,

BEA WebLogic Server, BEA WebLogic Workshop, BEA WebLogic RFID Mobile SDK, Built on BEA, Jolt, JoltBeans, SteelThread, Top End, Tuxedo, and WebLogic are registered trademarks of BEA Systems, Inc. BEA AquaLogic, BEA AquaLogic Data Services Platform, BEA AquaLogic Enterprise Security, BEA AquaLogic Interaction, BEA AquaLogic Interaction Analytics, BEA AquaLogic Interaction Collaboration, BEA AquaLogic Interaction Integration Services, BEA AquaLogic Interaction Process, BEA AquaLogic Interaction Publisher, BEA AquaLogic Interaction Studio, BEA AquaLogic Service Bus, BEA AquaLogic Service Registry, BEA AquaLogic BPM Designer, BEA AquaLogic BPM Studio, BEA AquaLogic BPM Enterprise Server - Standalone, BEA AquaLogic BPM Enterprise Server - BEA WebLogic, BEA AquaLogic BPM Enterprise Server - IBM WebSphere, BEA AquaLogic BPM Enterprise Server -JBoss, BEA AquaLogic BPM Process Analyzer, BEA AquaLogic Interaction Development Kit, BEA AquaLogic Interaction JSR-168 Consumer, BEA AquaLogic Interaction Identity Service - Active Directory, BEA AquaLogic Interaction Identity Service - LDAP, BEA AquaLogic Interaction Content Service - Microsoft Exchange, BEA AquaLogic Interaction Content Service - Lotus Notes, BEA AquaLogic Interaction Logging Utilities, BEA AquaLogic Interaction WSRP Consumer, BEA AquaLogic Interaction Portlet Framework - Microsoft Excel, BEA AquaLogic Interaction .NET Application Accelerator, AquaLogic Interaction Content Service - Documentum, BEA AquaLogic Interaction Content Service – Windows Files, BEA AquaLogic Interaction Portlet Suite – IMAP, BEA AquaLogic Interaction Portlet Suite – Lotus Notes, BEA AquaLogic Interaction Portlet Suite – Exchange, BEA AquaLogic Interaction Portlet Suite - Documentum, BEA AquaLogic Interaction IDK Extension, BEA AquaLogic HiPer Workspace for BPM, BEA AquaLogic HiPer Workspace for Retail, BEA AquaLogic Sharepoint Console, BEA Builder, BEA Campaign Manager for WebLogic, BEA eLink, BEA Kodo, BEA Liquid Data for WebLogic, BEA Manager, BEA MessageQ, BEA SALT, BEA Service Architecture Leveraging Tuxedo, BEA WebLogic Commerce Server, BEA WebLogic Communications Platform, BEA WebLogic Enterprise, BEA WebLogic Enterprise Platform, BEA WebLogic Enterprise Security, BEA WebLogic Express, BEA WebLogic Integration, BEA WebLogic Java Adapter for Mainframe. BEA WebLogic JDriver, BEA WebLogic Log Central, BEA WebLogic Mobility Server, BEA WebLogic Network Gatekeeper, BEA WebLogic Personalization Server, BEA WebLogic Personal Messaging API, BEA WebLogic Platform, BEA WebLogic Portlets for Groupware Integration, BEA WebLogic Real Time, BEA WebLogic RFID Compliance Express, BEA WebLogic RFID Edge Server, BEA WebLogic RFID Enterprise Server, BEA WebLogic Server Process Edition, BEA WebLogic SIP Server, BEA WebLogic WorkGroup Edition, BEA Workshop for WebLogic Platform, BEA Workshop for JSF, BEA Workshop for JSP, BEA Workshop for Struts, BEA Workshop Studio, Dev2Dev, Liquid Computing, and Think Liquid are trademarks of BEA Systems, Inc. Accelerated Knowledge Transfer, AKT, BEA Mission Critical Support, BEA Mission Critical Support Continuum, BEA Guardian and BEA SOA Self Assessment are service marks of BEA Systems, Inc.

All other names and marks are property of their respective owners.

# Contents

# 1. Getting Started

Welcome to BEA Guardian: An Overview
Usage Scenarios
Supported Configurations
Supported Targets 1-7
Installation
Launching the Application1-17
Starting the Graphical User Interface
Starting and Using the Command Line Interface
Running Scripts
Interacting with the Graphical User Interface
Release Notes/Known Issues
Frequently Asked Questions

# 2. Concepts

Evaluation	1
Domain	3
Signature	4
Bundle	5
Guardian Agent	6
Shortcut	7
Support Case	8

Security & Privacy	2-10
Domain Inventory.	2-13
Guardian Workspace	2-14
Guardian Registry	2-15
Signature Repository	2-16

# 3. Tasks

Activate Domain	-1
Deactivate Domain	-4
Evaluate Domain	-6
Submit Support Case	-8
Modify Domain	10
Inventory Domain	12
Create Shortcut	14
Evaluate Shortcut	16
Delete Shortcut	17
Update Guardian	18
Uninstall Guardian	20

# 4. Reference

Main Menu	4-1
Main Toolbar	4-8
Keyboard Shortcuts	-10
Navigation Pane	-11
Domain Explorer	-14
Signature Explorer	-24
Signature Filters	-28
Bundle Explorer	-32

Shortout Eurologor A 26
Shoricul Explorer
Document Pane
Active Domain Table
Domain Properties
Domain Inventory
Evaluation Summary
Signature Details
Bundle Details
Shortcut Table
Wizards
Domain Activation Wizard
Manually Deploy Guardian Agent
Add Proxy Servers
Domain Deactivation Wizard
Evaluation Wizard
Support Case Wizard
Inventory Wizard
Shortcut Wizard
Shortcut Evaluation Wizard
Update Wizard 4-134
Crash Recovery
Exceptions
Log Files
Signature Log File
Guardian Log File
Preferences
Glossary

vii

# 5. What's New

# Index



# **Getting Started**

# Welcome to BEA Guardian: An Overview

### **Overview**

### What is Guardian ?

Guardian is a diagnostic tool that finds potential problems in your environment before they occur.

### How does it work ?

Guardian is like having all of BEA's customer support engineers scrutinize your domain and present their findings and recommendations to you.

### How do you run it ?

Select a domain, select a signature bundle, and launch an evaluation. Then review our recommendations and decide how to proceed. You can also download new signatures from BEA.

### Where can I run it ?

Guardian can run on Windows or Linux systems that have Version 5 of Java installed.

Guardian can evaluate any platform based on WebLogic Server Versions 8.1 and 9.x, regardless of operating system. As long as Guardian can install and interact with the Guardian Agents, Guardian can evaluate it.

## **Key Concepts**

- Evaluation is the primary function of Guardian. Evaluations detect the signatures of potential problems in your domain and recommend solutions to fix them.
- The signature is the crucial component of Guardian. It contains the distilled knowledge of BEA Support to both detect potential problems in your domain and recommend solutions. The latest signatures can be downloaded from BEA.
- A domain is a logically related group of WebLogic Server resources that you manage as a unit. The central point of contact is the Administration Server. A Domain Inventory is an XML document that describes a domain's servers, JVMs, operating systems, and databases. Guardian uses the Domain Inventory to determine which signatures are applicable to your domain.
- The Guardian Agent is Guardian's data collector. It is a lightweight web application that Guardian installs on your domain to gather data needed for evaluations. The Guardian Agent for WebLogic can collect JMX data, Java system properties and database metadata for your JDBC connection pools.
- To safeguard your domains, Guardian requires valid login credentials for all communications. Any passwords, usernames, or server names persisted on disk are encrypted. SSL encryption is available for communication between Guardian and your domains and between Guardian and BEA. Please note that Guardian uses 128 bit open source encryption for SSL.

# Key Tasks

• Activate

Activate a domain to prepare it for evaluation. For a WebLogic domain, you provide the URL of the Administration Server and an administrator account username and password. Guardian installs and deploys the Guardian Agent web application and collects some domain data to create a Domain Inventory.

• Evaluate

Select a domain to target, select a bundle of signatures to evaluate, and launch an evaluation. Guardian collects the data that indicates the presence of the signatures and creates an Evaluation Summary.

• Analyze

Review the Evaluation Summary to determine your response to any signatures that are detected. If you need more help resolving the potential problem the signature identified, you can have Guardian create a BEA support case.

• Update

Connect to the Guardian update site to download and install new signatures and Guardian application enhancements. BEA support engineers are creating new signatures based on knowledge gained from support cases every day.

#### **Related Concepts**

- Evaluation
- Signature
- Domain
- Domain Inventory
- Guardian Agent
- Security & Privacy
- Support Case

#### **Related Tasks**

- Activate Domain
- Evaluate Domain
- Update Guardian

#### **Related Reference**

• Evaluation Summary

#### **Related Getting Started**

- Supported Configurations
- Supported Targets

# **Usage Scenarios**

The Usage Scenarios describe some of the different ways you can use BEA Guardian to find problems before they impact your environment.

# **Scenario 1: Development Cycle Evaluations**

As you develop an application and migrate from development to quality assurance to production, run an evaluation at each stage. Guardian will help ensure that each phase of your development process is compliant with BEA's best practices.

# **Scenario 2: Heavy Load Evaluations**

Some signatures are designed to evalute runtime domain settings. Running an evaluation under heavy load can detect the signatures of potential problems that would not otherwise be detected. BEA recommends conducting these evaluations during load and performance testing.

# **Scenario 3: Application Update Evaluations**

After you update an existing application, run an evaluation to assess the deployment. Guardian will help you find the signatures of any potential problems that could impact your upgrade.

# **Scenario 4: Vendor Software Update Evaluations**

After you install a new BEA patch, service pack, or upgrade, or install or upgrade new third party software, run an evaluation to identify any signatures that may have been introduced.

# **Scenario 5: Post Repair Evaluations**

If Guardian earlier detected a signature and you made a change to resolve the problem, run an evaluation to confirm that the signature is no longer detected and no new signatures were introduced.

# **Scenario 6: Post Domain Change Evaluations**

If you made changes to your domain configuration or settings, run an evaluation to confirm that the result is compliant with BEA's best practices.

# **Scenario 7: Scheduled Overnight Evaluations**

If you're concerned about domain settings being incorrectly changed overnight, or your domain approaching certain resource limits, schedule evaluations to run overnight. You can review the Evaluation Summary in the morning and decide if any detected signatures merit further investigation.

# **Scenario 8: Heartbeat Evaluations**

Guardian evaluations are designed to have as minimal impact on throughput and CPU usage as possible. If your domain has extra capacity, you can schedule Guardian to run evaluations at regular intervals, for example, every 15 minutes. Then, if any changes are made or certain thresholds are reached, you can be quickly notified.

# Scenario 9: Diagnostic Evaluations

When you notice a problem on your domain, run an evaluation. Even if an earlier evaluation detected no signatures, something may have changed since then to cause the problem observed. Guardian can be your first line of defense in diagnosing and repairing domain problems you observe.

### **Related Concepts**

- Evaluation
- Domain
- Signature

#### **Related Tasks**

• Evaluate Domain

#### **Related Reference**

• Evaluation Summary

### **Related Getting Started**

• Running Scripts

# **Supported Configurations**

The Supported Configurations are the environments in which the BEA Guardian application can be installed and run. This is distinct from the Supported Targets which are the environments that Guardian can target for a evaluations.

#### Please note that Guardian requires Java Version 5 to run.

Guardian is supported in the following environments:

<b>Operating System</b>	Vendor/Version
Windows	XP, 2003, 2000
Linux	Red Hat Enterprise Linux 3, 4 Requires installation of Mozilla

Java Runtime Environment Version	Vendor
V5 (also known as V1.5)	JRockit, Sun

#### **Related Concepts**

• Evaluation

#### **Related Getting Started**

- Supported Targets
- Release Notes/Known Issues

# **Supported Targets**

The Supported Targets are the environments that BEA Guardian can target for evaluations. This is distinct from the Supported Configurations, which are the environments in which the Guardian application itself can be installed and run.

Basically, Guardian can target any platform for evaluation that allows it to install and communicate with the Guardian Agent web application. In addition, the Guardian Agent itself must have access to a specific set of Java system information properties and methods. The BEA products capable of supporting these operations are based on WebLogic Server versions 8.1 and 9.x, and include the following:

BEA Product	Versions
AquaLogic Data Services Platform	2.0 and all available Service Packs
AquaLogic Data Services Platform	2.1
AquaLogic Service Bus	2.0
AquaLogic Service Bus	2.1
AquaLogic Service Bus	2.5
WebLogic Communications Platform SIP Server	2.2
WebLogic Integration	8.1 and all available Service Packs
WebLogic Integration	8.5 and all available Service Packs
WebLogic Platform	8.1 and all available Service Packs
WebLogic Portal	8.1 and all available Service Packs
WebLogic Portal	9.2
WebLogic RFID Enterprise Server	1.1
WebLogic RFID Enterprise Server	2.0
WebLogic Server	8.1 and all available Service Packs
WebLogic Server	9.0

#### Getting Started

WebLogic Server	9.1
WebLogic Server	9.2

### **Related Concepts**

- Evaluation
- Guardian Agent

### **Related Getting Started**

• Supported Configurations

# Installation

#### Please note that Guardian requires Java Version 5 to run.

The Guardian installation is performed by running the guardian\_installer.exe executable. To run the Guardian installer on Linux in Console Mode (with no Graphical User Interface), run the command, ./ guardian\_installer.bin -i console. Otherwise, when you run the Guardian installer, the InstallAnywhere preparation window appears.

#### Figure 1-1 Installation Preparing to Install

<b>1</b>	InstallAnywhere is preparing to install	
	21%	
		Cance

The Guardian installer then takes you through the following steps:

• Language Selection - select your native language from the drop down list and click the OK button.



Figure 1-2 Installation Language Selection

• Introduction - read the introduction and click the Next button.

<ul> <li>Introduction</li> <li>License Agreement</li> <li>Choose Install Folder</li> <li>Pre-Installation Summary</li> <li>Installing</li> <li>Install Complete</li> </ul>	InstallAnywhere will guide you through the installation of BEA Guardian. It is strongly recommended that you quit all programs before continuing with this installation. Click the 'Next' button to proceed to the next screen. If you want to change something on a previous screen, click the 'Previous' button. You may cancel this installation at any time by clicking the 'Cancel' button.
InstallAnywhere by Macrovisior	·

#### Figure 1-3 Installation Introduction

• License Agreement - read the license terms, select the "I accept" radio button, and click the Next button.

	License Agreeme	
Introduction	Installation and Use of BEA Guardian Requires Acceptance of Following License Agreement:	
Choose Install Folder	BEA GUARDIAN LICENSE AGREEMENT	
Pre-Installation Summary     Installing     Install Complete	I acknowledge and agree to abide by the terms of the BEA Guardian agreement between my company and BEA.	

#### Figure 1-4 Installation License Agreement

• Choose Install Folder - select a folder in which to install Guardian and click the Next button. Clicking the Choose button allows you to navigate to the installation folder you want or create a new folder.

Choose Install F introduction License Agreement Choose Install Folder Pre-Installation Summar Installing Installing Install Compute	
<ul> <li>Introduction</li> <li>License Agreement</li> <li>Choose Install Folder</li> <li>Pre-Installation Summar</li> <li>Installing</li> <li>Install Complete</li> </ul>	older
<ul> <li>✓ License Agreement</li> <li>✓ Choose Install Folder</li> <li>✓ Pre-Installation Summar</li> <li>✓ Installing</li> <li>✓ Install Complete</li> </ul>	
Choose Install Folder  Pre-Installation Summan  Installing  Install Complete	
Pre-Installation Summar- Installing Install Complete	a]
Installing     Install Complete	
Install Complete	
and the second s	
InstallAnywhere by Macrovision	
Cancel Previous Ne	đ

#### Figure 1-5 Installation Choose Install Folder

• Pre-Installation Summary - review the Pre-Installation Summary and click the Install button to start the installation. Click the Previous button if you need to change anything.

#### Getting Started



#### Figure 1-6 Installation Pre-Installation Summary

• Installing BEA Guardian - wait for the installation to complete.

🗐 BEA Guardian	
Introduction	Installing BEA Guardian
License Agreement	
Choose Install Folder	
<ul> <li>Pre-installation Summary</li> <li>Installing</li> </ul>	
O Install Complete	
	Installing guardian
InstallAnywhere by Macrovision	
<u>C</u> ancel	(*******

#### Figure 1-7 Installation Progress Indicator

• Install Complete - click the Done button. Congratulations! You have successfully installed Guardian.



🝓 BEA Guardian	
<ul> <li>BEA Guardian</li> <li>Introduction</li> <li>License Agreement</li> <li>Choose Install Folder</li> <li>Pre-Installation Summary</li> <li>Installing</li> <li>Install Complete</li> </ul>	Congratulations! BEA Guardian has been successfully installed to: D:MyData\Guardian Installations\Installation 1-0-0 Press "Done" to quit the installer.
InstallAnywhere by Macrovision -	Previous Done

Once the installation is complete, you can start Guardian from the Windows Start menu, or by invoking the guardian.exe executable in your installation directory.

### **Related Getting Started**

• Starting the Graphical User Interface

# Launching the Application

Launching the Application refers to the two different ways to run BEA Guardian: using the Graphical User Interface and using the Command Line Interface. The Graphical User Interface provides more functionality and is easier to use. But the Command Line Interface provides scripting capabilities that the Graphical User Interface does not have.

#### **Related Getting Started**

- Starting the Graphical User Interface
- Starting and Using the Command Line Interface

# **Starting the Graphical User Interface**

You can start the BEA Guardian Graphical User Interface (GUI) from either the Windows Start menu, or by invoking the guardian.exe executable in your Guardian installation directory.

When Guardian starts, it opens the Select Workspace dialog box. Select Workspace prompts you for the Guardian Workspace directory that holds the Domain Inventories, Evaluation Summaries, and Case Archives for each domain. Although you select the Guardian Workspace location, it must be separate from the Guardian installation directory. This requirement preserves the implicit contract with the customer that their data will never be removed, even during uninstallation.

#### Figure 1-9 Guardian Select Workspace Dialog Box

🐻 BEA Guard	dian: Select Workspace	
Select Work Select Guardia	<b>space</b> n Workspace	A
<u>W</u> orkspace:	ents and Settings/username/guardianWorkspace/  Brows Use this as the default workspace and do not ask again	:e
	<u>F</u> inish Cano	:el

The default Guardian Workspace location is in your home directory; for example,

C:\Documents and Settings\<username>\guardianWorkspace for Windows, and /home/<username>/guardianWorkspace for Linux. The default workspace location is especially important for the Guardian Command Line Interface in the case where you run it before the Graphical User Interface and have not yet had a chance to select a Guardian Workspace location.

To change the Guardian Workspace location, click the Browse button and navigate to the location you want. You can also create a new Guardian Workspace directory by clicking the Make New Folder button.

Browse For Folder	? 🛛
<ul> <li>Desktop</li> <li>My Documents</li> <li>A Guardian Workspace</li> <li>A WebLogic Server Installation</li> <li>An Eclipse Workspace</li> <li>Backup</li> </ul>	
Folder: A Guardian Workspace	OK Cancel

#### Figure 1-10 Guardian Browse for Folder Dialog Box

If you select the Use this as the default workspace and do not ask again check box in the Select Workspace dialog box, Guardian will use the current Guardian Workspace location from then on, and will not open the Select Workspace dialog box when starting. To resume opening the Select Workspace dialog box at startup, select the Prompt for workspace on startup check box in the Startup and Shutdown section of the Preferences page.

<b>B</b> Preferences			
type filter text	Startup and Shutdown		
General Gener	Prompt for <u>w</u> orkspace on startup     Refresh workspace on startup <u>Confirm exit when closing last window     Plug-ins activated on startup: </u>		
	Automatic Updates Scheduler		
		Restore <u>D</u> efaults	Apply
		ОК	Cancel

Figure 1-11 Preferences Prompt for Workspace on Startup

After you click the Finish button in the Select Workspace dialog box, the Guardian main window opens with the Welcome page. The Welcome page gives an overview of Guardian's features and key concepts. To exit the Welcome page, click the close icon in the upper left corner, or the Go to the Guardian application icon in the upper right corner.



#### Figure 1-12 Guardian Welcome Screen

When you close the Welcome page, the Guardian main window opens with the Domain Explorer in the Navigation Pane. Guardian is now ready for you to activate and evaluate your domains and review the results.

Figure 1-13 Guardian Default Perspective



#### **Related Concepts**

- Guardian Workspace
- Domain Inventory
- Domain

#### **Related Tasks**

• Submit Support Case

#### **Related Reference**

- Evaluation Summary
- Preferences
- Domain Explorer
- Navigation Pane

Welcome to BEA Guardian: An Overview

#### **Related Getting Started**

- Installation
- Starting and Using the Command Line Interface
- Interacting with the Graphical User Interface

# **Starting and Using the Command Line Interface**

The BEA Guardian Command Line Interface is accessed with a Windows Command Prompt window or a Linux terminal window. The Guardian command interpreter is an executable .cmd batch file for Windows, and a .sh shell script for Linux. Both the Windows batch file and the Linux shell script are wrappers that accumulate and organize arguments to the Java command.

To use the Guardian Command Line Interface, run the guardianHeadless.cmd (for Windows) or guardianHeadless.sh (for Linux) executable file which was placed in the installation directory you specified when you installed Guardian.

If you have not previously set your Guardian Workspace location when starting the Graphical User Interface, the Guardian Command Line Interface will use a default Guardian Workspace location, unless you specify otherwise in each command. The default Guardian Workspace location is in your home directory; for example, C:\Documents and Settings\<username>\guardianWorkspace for Windows, and /home/<username>\guardianWorkspace for Linux. If you have previously set your Guardian Workspace location, the Guardian Command Line Interface will use that location for all its operations, unless you specify otherwise in each command. Identifying the Guardian Workspace location is essential for accessing the correct set of active domains, Domain Inventories, and Evaluation Summaries.

The Guardian Command Line Interface accepts a variety of commands that perform almost every task available with the Graphical User Interface. To see a list of the commands available and their syntax, type guardianHeadless -ghelp at your operating system's command prompt. Please note that the Guardian Command Line Interface commands are case sensitive.

The output of each command is not sent to the console window. Instead, it is sent to the output file, headless\_output.txt. The output file created in your current directory, and is overwritten each time you run it.

Also note that each command must be preceded with "-g", as shown in the following examples. Please pay special attention to the spacing, the arguments that require quotes, and the case sensitivity.

- guardianHeadless.cmd -glistActiveDomains
- guardianHeadless.cmd -gactivateDomain -t http://localhost:9116 -u un -p pw -c true -data "D:\MyData\Guardian Data Directories\Installer-2079"

- guardianHeadless.cmd -gcreateShortcut -d Naxos\_localhost\_9116 -b 2
- guardianHeadless.cmd -gdeleteShortcut -s "Security Advisories in Naxos"

The following table describes each Guardian command. After that is a syntax description for each command.

Command	What It Does
activateDomain	Activates the domain specified to prepare it for evaluation and returns the domain identifier.
createShortcut	Creates a shortcut for the domain and bundle specified to save keystrokes in conducting evaluations.
deactivateDomain	Removes the domain specified from evaluation eligibility.
deleteShortcut	Deletes the shortcut specified.
evaluateDomainBundle	Evaluates the domain and bundle specified. Use the Graphical User Interface to see the evaluation results.
evaluateShortcut	Evaluates the domain and bundle associated with the shortcut specified. Use the Graphical User Interface to see the evaluation results.
help	Displays usage information.
listActiveDomains	Lists the active domains available for evaluation in domain identifier format.
listBundles	Lists the bundle identifier and bundle name of the bundles available for evaluation.
listShortcuts	Lists the shortcuts available for evaluation.
script	Executes the commands contained in the script file specified.

The following list gives the syntax for each command that accepts arguments. Optional parameters are enclosed in square brackets:

#### Getting Started

- activateDomain -t targetUrl -u username -p password [ -c persistCredentials ] [ -data workspaceDir ]
  - targetUrl: the http://listen-address:port-number format address of the domain's administration server (not in quotes)
  - username: administrator account username for the specified domain
  - password: administrator account password for the specified domain
  - persistCredentials (true or false, without quotes): whether to persist the username and password in encrypted form (default = false)
  - workspaceDir: the full directory specification, in quotes, of the location of the Guardian Workspace
- createShortcut -d domainId [ -b bundleId ] [ -s shortcutName ] [ -data workspaceDir ]
  - domainId: the domain identifier for the shortcut
  - bundleId: the bundle identifier for the shortcut (default = 0, which is the identifier for the bundle named, "Default Signatures"). The values for all the bundles can be found with the listBundles command.
  - shortcutName: the name of the shortcut in quotes (default = "<bundle name> in <domain name>")
  - workspaceDir: the full directory specification, in quotes, of the location of the Guardian Workspace
- deactivateDomain -d domainId [ -l deleteUserData ] [ -data workspaceDir ]
  - domainId: the domain identifier of the domain to deactivate
  - deleteUserData (true or false, without quotes): whether to delete the Domain Inventories and Evaluation Summaries from the Guardian Workspace (default = false)
  - workspaceDir: the full directory specification, in quotes, of the location of the Guardian Workspace
- deleteShortcut -s shortcutName [ -data workspaceDir ]
  - shortcutName: the name of the shortcut to delete, in quotes, as shown with the listShortcuts command.
  - workspaceDir: the full directory specification, in quotes, of the location of the Guardian Workspace

- evaluateDomainBundle -d domainId [ -b bundleId ] [ -u username -p password ] [ -c persistCredentials ] [ -data workspaceDir ]
  - domainId: the domain identifier of the domain to evaluate
  - bundleId: the bundle identifier for the shortcut (default = 0, which is the identifier for the bundle named, "Default Signatures"). The values for all the bundles can be found with the listBundles command.
  - username: administrator account username for the specified domain (not required if persistCredentials set to true in activateDomain)
  - password: administrator account password for the specified domain (not required if persistCredentials set to true in activateDomain)
  - persistCredentials (true or false, without quotes): whether to persist the username and password in encrypted form (default = false)
  - workspaceDir: the full directory specification, in quotes, of the location of the Guardian Workspace
- evaluateShortcut -s shortcutName [ -u username -p password ] [ -c persistCredentials ] [ -data workspaceDir ]
  - shortcutName: the name of the shortcut to evaluate in quotes
  - username: administrator account username for the specified domain (not required if persistCredentials set to true in activateDomain)
  - password: administrator account password for the specified domain (not required if persistCredentials set to true in activateDomain)
  - persistCredentials (true or false, without quotes): whether to persist the username and password in encrypted form (default = false)
  - workspaceDir: the full directory specification, in quotes, of the location of the Guardian Workspace
- help
- listActiveDomains [ -data workspaceDir ]
  - workspaceDir: the full directory specification, in quotes, of the location of the Guardian Workspace
- listBundles [ -data workspaceDir ]
  - workspaceDir: the full directory specification, in quotes, of the location of the Guardian Workspace

- listShortcuts [ -data workspaceDir ]
  - workspaceDir: the full directory specification, in quotes, of the location of the Guardian Workspace
- script -f scriptname [ -data workspaceDir ]
  - scriptname: the name of a script file containing Guardian commands. Each command has to be on a separate line. See Running Scripts for more information.
  - workspaceDir: the full directory specification, in quotes, of the location of the Guardian Workspace

#### **Related Concepts**

- Guardian Workspace
- Domain
- Shortcut
- Evaluation
- Bundle
- Domain Inventory

#### **Related Tasks**

- Activate Domain
- Create Shortcut
- Deactivate Domain
- Delete Shortcut
- Evaluate Domain

#### **Related Reference**

- Domain Explorer
- Evaluation Summary
Welcome to BEA Guardian: An Overview

#### **Related Getting Started**

- Installation
- Starting the Graphical User Interface
- Running Scripts

## **Running Scripts**

Running Scripts allows you to perform several Guardian tasks with one command, using the Guardian Command Line Interface. You can schedule scripts to run at specified times and intervals by using utilities such as the Windows Task Scheduler or the Linux crontab command.

Here is an example of a script (activate.txt) that activates several domains:

```
activateDomain -t http://slp7:7001 -u un -p pw -c true
activateDomain -t http://slp8:7001 -u un -p pw -c true
activateDomain -t http://sqa-lldev:4044 -u un -p pw -c true
activateDomain -t http://slg-lldev:7001 -u un -p pw -c true
activateDomain -t http://slg-lldev:4401 -u un -p pw -c true
activateDomain -t http://mj23:32292 -u un -p pw -c true
```

To run this script, enter the command:

guardianHeadless script -f activate.txt

Here is an example of a script (evaluate.txt) that evaluates several domains:

```
evaluateDomainBundle -d guardian-dev_slp7_7001 -b 1
evaluateDomainBundle -d guardian-dev_slp7_7001 -b 2
evaluateDomainBundle -d guardian-dev2_slp8_7001 -b 0
evaluateDomainBundle -d guardian-qa_sqa-lldev_4044
evaluateDomainBundle -d guardian-domain_slg-lldev_7001 -b 1
evaluateDomainBundle -d guardian-domain_slg-lldev_7001 -b 2
evaluateDomainBundle -d guardian-domain_slg-lldev_4401
evaluateDomainBundle -d guardian-domain_slg-lldev_4401
```

To run this script, enter the command:

guardianHeadless script -f evaluate.txt

To review the results of script evaluations, use the Guardian Graphical User Interface. The Domain Explorer's Evaluation History folder contains an Evaluation Summary for each evaluation performed.

## **Scheduling Scripts**

To schedule a script to run automatically at a specified time, you can use utilities such as the Windows Task Scheduler or the Linux crontab command. For example, to schedule the evaluate.txt script, you would schedule the command:

```
guardianHeadless script -f evaluate.txt
```

## **Recieving Notification**

To recieve notification of detected signatures, create an evaluation script and use the Windows Task Scheduler or the Linux crontab command to schedule the script to run at regular intervals. Each time the script runs an evaluation, the signature.log file in the Guardian installation directory is updated with an entry that tells whether the signature was detected or not. You can set a third party management tool to scan that log for detected signatures and notify you when one is found.

Each signature.log entry starts with four number signs (####) and includes a time stamp. Each entry with a detected signature contains "<detected>" and is followed by a brief description which is also surrounded by "<>". The description includes the domain name. Following is a sample signature.log file:

####\*<Tue Aug 01 16:03:47 EDT 2006> <0> <g-dev\_slp7\_7001> <un> <0> <000022> <not detected> <Signature 000022 (Rotational Upgrade may cause java.io.StreamCorruptedException) not detected by username un evaluating bundle ID 0 in domain ID g-dev\_slp7\_7001.> ####\*<Tue Aug 01 16:03:47 EDT 2006> <0> <g-dev\_slp7\_7001> <un> <0> <000027> <detected> <Signature 000027 (Native IO should be enabled in production mode for better performance) detected by username un evaluating bundle ID 0 in domain ID g-dev\_slp7\_7001.> ####\*<Tue Aug 01 16:03:47 EDT 2006> <0> <g-dev\_slp7\_7001.> ####\*<Tue Aug 01 16:03:47 EDT 2006> <0> <g-dev\_slp7\_7001.> ####\*<Tue Aug 01 16:03:47 EDT 2006> <0> <g-dev\_slp7\_7001> <un> <0> <000055> <not detected> <Signature 000055 (JDK 1.5 is not certified for WebLogic 8.1) not detected by username un evaluating bundle ID 0 in domain ID g-dev slp7 7001.>

#### **Related Concepts**

- Domain
- Evaluation

#### **Related Tasks**

• Activate Domain

Getting Started

### **Related Reference**

- Domain Explorer
- Evaluation Summary

## **Related Getting Started**

- Starting and Using the Command Line Interface
- Starting the Graphical User Interface
- Installation

## Interacting with the Graphical User Interface

## **BEA Guardian Main Window**

The BEA Guardian Graphical User Interface consists of the following main components:

• Main Title Bar - the uppermost region of the BEA Guardian Main Window. The Main Title Bar contains the BEA Guardian icon, the title, "BEA Guardian", and icons to minimize, maximize, restore, and close the window. You can double-click the Main Title Bar to maximize the window, and double-click it again to restore the window to its original size.

#### Figure 1-14 Guardian Main Title Bar

🖉 BEA Guardian

You can right-click the Main Title Bar to open a pop-up menu with choices to Restore, Move, Size, Minimize, Maximize, and Close the BEA Guardian Main Window. Selecting Move or Size activates the arrow keys to move or resize the window to the location or size you want. Pressing an arrow key also makes the window move or resize in response to mouse pointer movement. Left-click to resume normal arrow key and mouse pointer operation. You can also move or resize the BEA Guardian Main Window with the mouse by dragging the title bar or window borders.

#### Figure 1-15 Guardian Main Title Bar Pop-up Menu

🐻 BEA Guardian	🗗 Restore	
File Tools Window Help	Move	
Copen Print Statuate Domain	Size _ Minimize D Maximize	ture Repository
	X Close Alt+F4	-

• Main Menu - the menu headings below the Main Title Bar. You can open menus, navigate submenus, and select menu options with your mouse or keyboard. To use the keyboard, press the Alt key and type the menu selection key to open menus and select menu options. The menu selection key is the letter underlined in the menu after you press the Alt key.

#### Figure 1-16 Guardian Main Menu



Certain menu options also have keyboard shortcuts. With a keyboard shortcut, you only need to press a key sequence to select a menu option. To see the complete list of keyboard shortcuts, press "Ctrl+Shift+L".

• Main Toolbar - the buttons with icons and text below the main menu. When the mouse pointer is over a toolbar button, a tool tip window pops up under the mouse pointer that says what the button does.

#### Figure 1-17 Guardian Main Toolbar

<b>W</b> E	BEA GL	ardian					
Eile	Tools	Window	Help				
10	Open	Print	28 Activate	Inventory	<b>B</b> Evaluate	😻 Update	

• Navigation Pane - the left hand region of the BEA Guardian window. The Navigation Pane contains these BEA Guardian views:

#### Figure 1-18 Guardian Navigation Pane

🐻 BEA Guardian		
Eile Iools Window Help		
🛛 🗁 Open 🔄 Print 🧏 Activate 📑 Inventory 🛛 Evaluate 🕔 Update		
Signature Explorer Bundle Explorer Shortcut Explore	r 🕀 🔁 🔄 🗖 🗖 🗍	- 0
□     □     Terget Domans       ③     ③     Naxos_localhost_9116       ③     ③     Santorini_localhost_9046	×	
Activate Domain (Finished at 4:12 PM)	×	
Je Activate Domain (Finished at 4:12 PM) OK	×	
		Č

- Bundle Explorer
- Domain Explorer
- Shortcut Explorer
- Signature Explorer

You can have multiple views open at once, but only one of each kind. If you try to open one that's already open, it will be brought to the forefront of the Navigation Pane and made active.

• Document Pane - the central region of the BEA Guardian window. The Document Pane is the location where these BEA Guardian views and editors open:

Figure 1-19 Guardian Document Pane

🖉 BEA Guardian					
∃ile <u>I</u> ools <u>W</u> indow <u>H</u> elp					
🕞 Open 🔄 Print 😹 Activate [] Inver	itory 🐉 Evaluate 😻 Upda	te			
🎝 Domain Explorer 🛛 💙 👘 🗖	👫 Active Domain Table 🗙	😺 Shortcut Table	🗟 Naxos_localhost_9	»2 =	7 [
	📮 Open Admin Console	💥 Modify Domain   💥 🛙	)eactivate Domain		
Target Domains	Domain	Administration Server UR	Last Evaluation		-
H Maxos_localhost_9116	Naxos	http://localhost:9116	Default Signatures_20	06-12-09 16_16_11	
Progress ☆ ♥□□	Santorini	http://localhost:9046	Default Signatures_20	106-12-09 16_16_22	2
Sevaluation: Nd at 4:16 PM)					
Image: Second					
	<				>
					6

- Active Domain Table
- Bundle Details
- Domain Inventory
- Evaluation Summary
- Shortcut Table
- Signature Details

You can have multiple views and editors open at once in the Document Pane. If you try to open one that's already open, it will be brought to the forefront of the Document Pane and made active. But you can create copies of an already open editor by selecting New Editor from the editor's System Menu.

## **View and Editor Title Bars**

Each view and editor has its own title bar that contains its name, an identity icon, and icons to close, minimize, maximize, and restore.

#### Figure 1-20 Guardian View and Editor Title Bar

🚰 Domiain Explorer 🗴 Signature Explorer 🛛 Bundle Explorer Shortcut Explorer 🕞 🕞 🤹 🏱 🗖 💑 Active Domain Table 🛛 👋 🤭 🗖

You can double-click the title bar to maximize a view or editor, and double-click it again to restore the view or editor to its original size. You can also right-click the title bar to access the System Menu.

You can group multiple views or multiple editors together on a title bar as a tab group. Tab groups can be moved together as a unit, using either the System Menu's Move menu option or drop cursors. Only the title bar of the currently active view or editor is visible in a tab group.

#### Figure 1-21 Guardian View and Editor Tab Groups



If you have more views or editors open than can fit on a title bar, a Show List icon appears to the right of the title bar's tabs. The icon includes a number that indicates how many more views or editors are open than can fit on the title bar. Clicking the icon displays a list of all the title bar's views or editors. Selecting one brings it to the forefront of the Navigation Pane or Document Pane and makes it active. The ones listed in **bold** are the ones that cannot fit on the title bar. The ones not listed in bold are the ones that are already shown on the title bar.

🗸 BEA Guardian					
File Tools Window Help					
🕞 Open 🕒 Print 💏 Activate 🚮 Inventory	😈 Evaluate 🛛 Update				
🍰 Domain Explorer 🛛 💙 🗖 🗖	💪 Active Domain Table 🙁	Johortcut Table	🥝 Critical Signatures	»3 - D	
🗵 🖻 😫 🎽	📮 Open Admin Console	😹 Modify Domain 📗 😹	Deactivate Domain	1	
E B Target Domains	Domain	Administration Server U	RL Last Evaluation	<b>3</b> 000131-1	
Santorini_localhost_9046	Naxos	http://localhost:9116	Default Signatures_2	Default Signatur	es_2006-12-09 16_16_22.eval
Image: Signature Explorer     Image: Signature Explorer       Image: Signature Explorer     Image: Signature Explorer <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>Active Domain Table Critical Signatures Shortcut Table</td> <td>e</td>				Active Domain Table Critical Signatures Shortcut Table	e
C Progress X X T					
Seveluation: Nd at 4:16 PM)					
Traduction: Saed at 4:16 PM)       OK	<	Ш.			
				¢	

#### Figure 1-22 Guardian View and Editor Title Bar Show List

## **View and Editor Icons**

Each view and editor has a set of icons in its title bar.

#### **Icons Common to Both Views and Editors**

These are the icons that both views and editors have in their title bar:

Icon	Name	Description
×	Close	Closes a view or editor.
	Minimize	Shrinks a view or editor down to just its title bar and changes the Minimize icon into a Restore icon.
	Maximize	Expands a view or editor to the largest possible size and changes the Maximize icon into a Restore icon.
8	Restore	Restores a minimized or maximized view or editor to its original size and location.
» <sub>2</sub>	Show List	Lists all the open views or editors on a title bar when there are too many to fit. The number indicates how many don't fit.

#### **Icons Common to Navigation Pane Views Only**

These are the additional icons that the Domain Explorer, Bundle Explorer, and Signature Explorer have in their title bars:

Icon	Name	Description
Ħ	Expand all items	Opens every folder and node in the Bundle Explorer or Domain Explorer.
	Collapse all items	Closes every folder and node in the Bundle Explorer or Domain Explorer so that only the top level folder is visible.
$\bigtriangledown$	Menu	Opens a menu with operations specific to the Bundle Explorer, Signature Explorer, and Domain Explorer for sorting and filtering signatures and domain information.
ţţ	Link with Editor	Synchronizes the editors open in the Document Pane with the Evaluation Summary and Domain Inventory entries in the Domain Explorer. When you bring an editor to the forefront of the Document Pane, the corresponding entry in the Domain Explorer is highlighted. And when you highlight an Evaluation Summary or Domain Inventory entry in the Domain Explorer, the corresponding editor in the Document Pane is brought to the forefront.

## **View and Editor System Menus**

Each view and editor has a System Menu, which you can access by right-clicking its title bar.

## System Menu Options Common to Both Views and Editors

These are the System menu options that both views and editors have:

Name	Description
Restore	Restores a minimized or maximized view or editor to its original size and location.

Move	Makes the mouse pointer active in moving views or editors to different locations. Move > View, moves just one view or editor. Move > Tab Group, moves all the views or editors sharing a title bar together. Left-click to resume normal mouse operation.
Size	Makes the arrow keys active in resizing a view or editor. Select a direction (Left, Right, Top, Bottom) in which to grow or shrink. Left-click to resume normal arrow key operation.
Minimize	Shrinks a view or editor down to just its title bar and changes the Minimize icon into a Restore icon.
Maximize	Expands a view or editor to the largest possible size and changes the Maximize icon into a Restore icon.
Close	Closes a view or editor.

#### System Menu Options Common to Navigation Pane Views Only

These are the additional System menu options that only Navigation Pane views have:

Name	Description
Detached	Separate a view from the Navigation Pane so you can move it anywhere on your screen. To reattach the view, de-select the Detached menu option's check mark.

### System Menu Options Common to Document Pane Views and Editors Only

These are the additional System menu options that only Document Pane views and editors have:

Name	Description
Close Others	Closes all the other views and editors currently open in the Document Pane, leaving the currently active view or editor open.
Close All	Closes all the views and editors currently open in the Document Pane.
New Editor	Creates a copy of the currently active view or editor in the Document Pane.

## **View and Editor Drop Cursors**

You can move views and editors by dragging their title bars to different locations. The views in the Navigation Pane can move almost anywhere, including outside the BEA Guardian window. But the editors can only move within the existing Document Pane.

As you drag a view or editor title bar, the mouse pointer changes into a *drop cursor* that indicates where the view or editor will appear when you release it. The drop cursor can change into any of these shapes:

Drop Cursor	Location Dragged Item Appears
+	Above what's under the drop cursor.
+	Below what's under the drop cursor.
+	To the right of what's under the drop cursor.
+	To the left of what's under the drop cursor.
Ċ	As a tab in the title bar of what's under the drop cursor.
	<i>Outside the BEA Guardian window.</i> To return it, de-select Detached from the System Menu.
0	Stays where it was, because the location is not valid.

Please note that where in the title bar you click determines what gets dragged. If you click the tab of a view or editor it will only move that view or editor, not the whole tab group. To grab the whole tab group, you have to click to the right of the tabs in the title bar, or use Move > Tab Group from the System Menu.

## **Dialog Boxes**

#### **Common Dialog Box Buttons and Icons**

BEA Guardian uses dialog boxes to get information from you that's needed to perform certain operations. The Domain Properties, Signature Filters, Filter Domain Explorer, and Preferences dialog boxes have an OK button to accept the information you've provided and a Cancel button to exit the dialog box without performing any operations. They also have a close icon in their title bars to exit without performing any operations.

#### Figure 1-23 Guardian Domain Properties Dialog Box

*	
matches any strin matches any char (comma) acts like o escape the spec ise \ (e.g. \* or \? Show matching Hide matching n	ig racter OR cial characters described above or  or \\) names hames levels to include:
✓ 1-Critical ✓ 2-Warning	-

### **Preferences Page Title Bar**

The Preferences page title bar has icons to maximize and restore the Preferences page. You can also double-click the Preferences page title bar to maximize it, and double-click it again to restore it to its original size.

You can right-click the Preferences page title bar to open a pop-up menu with choices to Restore, Move, Size, Maximize, or Close the Preferences page. Selecting Move or Size activates the arrow keys to move or resize it to the location or size you want. Pressing an arrow key also makes it move or resize in response to mouse pointer movement. Left-click to resume normal arrow key and mouse pointer operation. You can also move or resize the Preferences page with the mouse by dragging the title bar or window borders.

#### Figure 1-24 Guardian Preferences Title Bar



### Select Workspace Dialog Box Title Bar

You can right-click the Select Workspace title bar title bar to open a pop-up menu with choices to Move, Size, or Close the Select Workspace dialog box. Selecting Move or Size activates the arrow keys to move or resize it to the location or size you want. Pressing an arrow key also makes it move or resize in response to mouse pointer movement. Left-click to resume normal arrow key and mouse pointer operation. You can also move or resize the Select Workspace dialog box with the mouse by dragging the title bar or window borders.

#### Figure 1-25 Guardian Select Workspace Title Bar

BEA Guardian: Select Workspace	🗗 Restore	×
Select Workspace Select Guardian Workspace	Move Size _ Minimize _ Maximize	4
Workspace:	X Close Alt+F4 Browse	

### Wizard Title Bar

You can right-click a Wizard's title bar to open a pop-up menu with choices to Move, Size, or Close the Wizard. Selecting Move or Size activates the arrow keys to move or resize it to the location or size you want. Pressing an arrow key also makes it move or resize in response to mouse pointer movement. Left-click to resume normal arrow key and mouse pointer operation. You can also move or resize a Wizard with the mouse by dragging the title bar or window borders.

#### Figure 1-26 Guardian Wizard Title Bar

😻 BEA Guardian: Evaluation Wizard	Move	
Evaluate Signatures in a Domain Select Domain(s) to Evaluate	Size X Close Alt+F4	7

#### **Other Dialog Box Title Bars**

You can right-click the Domain Properties, Signature Filters, and Filter Domain Explorer title bars to open a pop-up menu with choices to Move or Close the dialog box. Selecting Move activates the arrow keys to move it to the location you want. Pressing an arrow key also makes it move in response to mouse pointer movement. Left-click to resume normal arrow key and mouse pointer operation. You can also move these dialog boxes with the mouse by dragging the title bar.

#### Figure 1-27 Guardian Domain Properties Dialog Box Title Bar



- Navigation Pane
- Bundle Explorer
- Domain Explorer
- Shortcut Explorer
- Signature Explorer
- Document Pane
- Active Domain Table
- Bundle Details

#### Getting Started

- Domain Inventory
- Evaluation Summary
- Shortcut Table
- Signature Details
- Wizards
- Domain Properties
- Signature Filters
- Preferences
- Main Menu
- Main Toolbar
- Keyboard Shortcuts

#### **Related Getting Started**

• Starting the Graphical User Interface

## **Release Notes/Known Issues**

The Release Notes/Knows Issues list all the deviations from specification you may encounter when installing and running Guardian.

## WebLogic Server Issues

### CR288424: Manual Guardian Agent deployment required for WLS 9.0 domains

This problems affects Guardian activations of WebLogic Server 9.0 domains only (not subsequent 9.x versions).

Due to an error in WebLogic Server 9.0, the automatic deployment of the Guardian Agent during domain activation does not work. The result is that you have to manually deploy the Guardian Agent to the Administration Server and all Managed Servers before you can evaluate WLS 9.0 domains.

For an overview of how to deploy the Guardian Agent manually, see the Manually Deploy Guardian Agent document. For more information on installing and starting web applications, go to the BEA eDocs website:

- Installing a Web Application
- Starting a Web Application

# Three WLS 9.0 patches needed for Guardian to evaluate WLS 9.0 domains properly:

These problems affect Guardian evaluations of WebLogic Server 9.0 domains only (not subsequent 9.x versions).

• CR236877: Temporary patches not listed in WLS 9.0

Due to an error in WebLogic Server 9.0, Guardian is unable to determine what patches have been installed. Some of Guardian's signatures depend on being able to identify what patches you have to determine what patches you may still need. The result is that Guardian may falsely report that you need certain patches when you already have them. In order for Guardian to evaluate WLS 9.0 domains properly, please contact BEA Support to get the patch for CR236877.

• CR297395: JMX data unavailable for Managed Servers on WLS 9.0

Due to an error in WebLogic Server 9.0, Guardian is unable to collect Java Management Extensions (JMX) data from the Managed Servers in multi-server domains. Although data is available for the Administration Server, some of Guardian's signatures depend on data gathered from all the servers in a multi-domain environment. The result is that Guardian may miss potential problems that it would have otherwise detected. In order for Guardian to evaluate WLS 9.0 domains properly, please contact BEA Support to get the patch for CR297395.

• CR297411: Another multi-server domain data collection problem uncovered by patch for CR297395

The patch to fix CR297395 revealed another error in WebLogic Server 9.0 that also causes difficulties for Guardian in evaluating multi-server domains. In order for Guardian to evaluate WLS 9.0 domains properly, please contact BEA Support to get the patch for CR297411.

# CR284362: Activation of WLS 8.1 domains can generate domain console error

Due to an error in WebLogic Server 8.1 Service Pack 6 and 7, Guardian's domain activation can cause a Java NullPointerException error to be logged to the WLS console. The domain still activates successfully, though. This error is due to Guardian running a ServerRuntime.getClusterRuntime() operation on a server that does not belong to a cluster. To stop this error from being logged, please contact BEA Support to get the patch for CR284362.

## **SSL** Issues

Please note that Guardian uses 128 bit open source encryption for SSL. Using this level of encryption may require you to take additional action to be in compliance with your country's import requirements.

## **CR298107: Strong encryption SSL requires copying BEA license file**

In order to use SSL with strong encryption, you must copy the license.bea file from your WebLogic Server installation directory to your Guardian installation directory. That is, the same directory where the guardian.exe executable resides, which you specified when you installed Guardian. If there's more than one license.bea, make sure you select the one that has a component field containing the word, domestic; for example, component="Encryption/Domestic", or component="SSL/Domestic"

#### CR304572: Guardian does not support SSL for WLS 8.1 SP2 and earlier

Guardian does not support Secure Sockets Layer (SSL) encryption on WebLogic Server version 8.1 with Service Pack 2. Prior versions of WebLogic Server 8.1 are also not supported. This limitation is due to differences in the jdk javax.crypto.Cipher package in the jdk. In order for Guardian to use SSL, please upgrade to WebLogic Server version 8.1 Service Pack 3 or above.

# CR284901: Using your own Trusted Authority requires importing root certificate into cacerts

Activating a domain using SSL with a certificate that is signed by a non-standard certificate authority incurs an exception and fails. The error message is:

```
ERROR DomainActivationWizard [ModalContext] :
ControllerException
com.bea.guardian.controller.ControllerException:
GuardianEngineException thrown. at
com.bea.guardian.controller.ControllerImpl.activateDomain(Unknow
n Source) at
com.bea.support.guardian.ui.wizards.DomainActivationWizard$Activ
ateDomain$1.run (Unknown Source) at
org.eclipse.jface.operation.ModalContext$ModalContextThread.run(
ModalContext.java:113)
Caused by: com.bea.guardian.collection.CollectionException:
javax.net.ssl.SSLHandshakeException:
sun.security.validator.ValidatorException: PKIX path building
failed:
sun.security.provider.certpath.SunCertPathBuilderException:
unable to
find valid certification path to requested target
```

A non-standard certificate authority can be trusted once the root certificate of the non-standard certificate authority has been imported into the cacerts file. If you are using SSL for Guardian and have your own Trusted Authority, you must import the root certificate into your cacerts. Following are the steps to import your Trusted Root Certificate:

Your cacerts file is located in <JRE\_INSTALL>/jre##.##/lib/security/cacerts. To find the location of your JRE install, start Guardian, go to Help>About BEA Guardian and click the Configuration Details button. That will display the java.home that points to your JRE install directory. Download your Trusted Root Certificate (obtained by your Administrator) and place it in the same directory as the cacerts. Example:

<JRE\_INSTALL>/jre##.##/lib/security/myroot.pem.

Run the <JRE\_INSTALL>/jre##.##/bin/keytool command to import your Trusted Root Certificate into the cacerts.

Example: keytool -import -v -file myroot.pem -keystore
"<JRE\_INSTALL>/jre##.##/lib/security/
cacerts" -storepass changeit -alias myroot
For more information about the keytool command, please go to:
http://docs.sun.com/app/docs/doc/817-0798/6mgisng6m?a=view

Restart Guardian and activate your domain.

### CR288425: Guardian does not use SSL to install Guardian Agent

Guardian does not use Secure Sockets Layer (SSL) encryption to install the Guardian Agent on the domain during domain activation, even if you select the https:// protocol in the Domain Activation Wizard. The other parts of the domain activation do use SSL. Please note that no user data is transmitted when installing the Guardian Agent.

### CR288428: Guardian only supports one-way SSL, not two-way

One-way SSL sets up a secure connection between a web server and client by requiring the server to present a digital certificate to its clients and by encrypting the data passed between the client and server. It provides authentication of the server, but not the client. With two-way SSL, the server presents a digital certificate to the client, as with one-way SSL. But with two-way SSL, the client must also present a digital certificate to the server before the SSL session is established.

## **Browser Issues**

#### CR294468: Mozilla installation required for Guardian on Linux

The Evaluation Summary display is blank in Linux when Mozilla is not installed. You can still use another browser, such as Firefox, but you need to have Mozilla installed.

On Linux, Eclipse seems to expect to find some libraries that are a part of Mozilla for rendering HTML/XML. This is releated to Eclipses' use of native libraries for rendering widgets and controls. If you encounter this issue, please take the following steps to resolve it:

• Install mozilla in /usr/lib/mozilla and make sure that /usr/lib/mozilla/libxpcom.so is there.

- Edit the /etc/ld.so.conf and add /usr/lib/mozilla.
- Run ldconfig as root to get the libpath updated.
- Restart guardian and everything should work.

# CR289181: Guardian Welcome Page does not display correctly with Internet Explorer 7

The Guardian icons are not displayed on the Welcome Page when Internet Explorer Version 7 is your default browser. To enable hypertext links in the Welcome Page and editor report pages, Guardian inherits certain attributes from your default browser. With IE7 and Eclipse 3.1 (on which Guardian is based), this leads to problems with the Welcome Page display.

## **Miscellaneous Issues**

#### CR294752: Guardian requires write access to temp directory

Guardian on both Windows and Linux requires write access to temp directories. On Windows, the \temp directory of the drive where you installed installed Guardian needs to be write enabled for Guardian to operate properly. In Linux, the /tmp directory needs to be write enabled. This is particularly important when using Guardian to create BEA support cases.

#### CR287157: Select Workspace does not display new folder name

When Guardian starts, it prompts you for the workspace folder with the "Select Workspace" dialog box. If you click the "Browse" button to select a folder for the workspace, Guardian opens the "Browse for Folder" dialog box. If you then click the "Make New Folder" button and type in a new folder name, that name is not displayed in the "Folder:" text box. However, the new folder you typed in has been selected. If you click the "OK" button, the new folder you just created will be displayed as the workspace in the "Select Workspace" dialog box.

#### CR271497: Unhelpful error message on remote execution failure

If Guardian fails to run remotely, the error message is not very informative. If you copy a Guardian installation directory to a remote machine's shared folder and try to run it and it fails (for example, due to insufficient privileges), the error message is "An error has occurred, see the log file, [log file path]". But the log file does not contain any additional information. Please note that you can run Guardian from a remote machine's shared folder, you just need to make sure you have write access to the workspace directory you specify.

Getting Started

### **Related Reference**

• Manually Deploy Guardian Agent

## **Related Getting Started**

• Installation

## **Frequently Asked Questions**

## Running Guardian with pre-V5 Java

Q: What happens if I run BEA Guardian in a Java Runtime Environment that's earlier than version 5 (also known as version 1.5)?

A: Guardian will not start on a machine that is running a JRE older than version 5 (also known as version 1.5). If you attempt to run Guardian with an older JRE, you will get an error message such as, Could not create the Java virtual machine, or process terminated. See Supported Configurations for more details.

Please note that you can use Guardian to evaluate domains that are running an older JRE. See Supported Targets for more details. You can download the latest Java Runtime Environment from java.com.

## **Running Guardian with Multiple Java Versions Installed**

Q: I have more than one version of Java Runtime Environment installed, but Guardian can only use version 5 (also known as 1.5). How do I tell Guardian which Java Runtime Environment to use ?

A: You can tell Guardian which JRE to use with any one of the following methods (substituting your actual JRE directory path for the one shown in the example):

• Edit guardian.ini (in the Guardian installation directory) and add the following two lines: -vm

```
c:\jre_1.5\bin\java.exe
```

• Start the Guardian Graphical User Interface from the command line with the -vm argument:

```
guardian -vm c:\jre_1.5\bin\java.exe
```

Create a Windows Shortcut to Guardian, right-click it to edit its Properties, and append the following to the existing Target property in the Shortcut tab:

 vm c:\jre\_1.5\bin\java.exe

## **Running Guardian without an Internet Connection**

Q: How can I download signatures and application updates or open support cases if my computer is not connected to the Internet for security reasons ?

A: To get the latest signatures from BEA, install Guardian on a computer that is connected to the Internet, click the Update button to download the signatures JAR file to the <installation directory>/repository/archives directory, and then manually copy it to the same directory on your secure computer. You'll have to restart Guardian for the changes to take affect.

To get the latest application updates from BEA, install Guardian on a computer that is connected to the Internet, click the Update button to download the latest application updates to the <installation directory>/features and <installation directory>/plugins directories, and then manually copy those directories to the same locations on your secure computer. You'll have to restart Guardian for the changes to take affect.

To create support cases, run the Support Case Wizard, select the Save Case Creation Archive option in the Select Case Destination dialog box, and then go to a computer that is connected to the Internet, open a support case on the BEA eSupport web site, and include the .CAR case archive file as an attachment. The .CAR case archive file is created by the Support Case Wizard. Although you specify its location, BEA recommends saving it in the Case Creation Archives sub directory of the Guardian Workspace directory you specified when you started Guardian.

## **SSL Encryption**

Q: What kind of encryption does Guardian use ?

A: Guardian uses 128 bit open source encryption for SSL. Please note that using this level of encryption may require you to take additional action to be in compliance with your country's import requirements.

## **License Validation Error**

Q: What should I do if I get an error message that says, "Exception ocurred while reading the license file" when starting Guardian ?

A: Although the evaluation version of Guardian is free for 60 days, it still requires a valid BEA license. To get this license, go to the BEA Guardian downloads page and right-click the "Download License Key Here' link. From the right-click pop-up menu, select "Save Target As", and save the license key file as "license.bea". Please note that the file name, "license.bea", is different than the default "Save As" file name, "license.xml". Also note that you need to save the "license.bea" file to the Guardian Installation directory where you installed Guardian. Then you can restart Guardian without getting a license validation error.

## **Evaluations with Servers Down**

Q: What happens if some of my servers are down during an evaluation ?

A: Guardian cannot perform an evaluation if the domain's Administration Server is unavailable. If the Administration Server is available, and some of the Managed Servers are unavailable, Guardian can perform an evaluation. But, the domain data missing from these Managed Servers could cause the evaluation to miss potential problems. BEA recommends performing evaluations with all of the target domain's servers up and running.

## **Operating Systems**

Q: On which operating systems does the Guardian user interface run ?

A: The Guardian user interface runs on Windows and Linux. But, Guardian can evaluate domains running on any operating system that BEA WebLogic supports.

## **Domain Inventories**

Q: What's in a Domain Inventory ?

A: The Domain Inventory includes descriptions of your servers, Java Virtual Machines, operating systems, and databases. The descriptions include product versions as well as some configuration settings. The Domain Inventory data comes from Guardian Agents installed on the domain that collect Java Management Extension (JMX) data, Java system properties, and database metadata for your JDBC connection pools.

## **Change Management**

Q: Can Guardian be used for change management - moving from Development to QA to Production ?

A: Yes. BEA recommends using Guardian at each stage of your development cycle, as described in the Usage Scenarios. As you move to each new stage, run an evaluation to take advantage of BEA's known best practices. The Guardian development team is considering additional functionality to aid in change management for a future release.

## **Installation of Patches**

Q: Does Guardian automatically push patches out to the Managed Servers of a domain as well as the Administration Server ?

A: Guardian does not install patches to any server. Guardian recommends actions, such as installing patches, but it is up to the user to implement them.

## **Guardian Command Line Interface**

Q: What is the command line interface? Is it the WebLogic Scripting Tool (WLST)?

A: No. The Guardian Command Line Interface is just a wrapper around the Java command.

## **Scheduling Command Line Interface scripts**

Q: Why doesn't Guardian include functionality to schedule command line scripts instead of leaving it up to the operating system, with commands such as crontab, or the Windows Task Scheduler ?

A: The Guardian development team decided to leave it up to the users to schedule scripts so they could monitor the output with their favorite management applications. The Guardian team is considering adding scheduling capabilities in a future release.

## **Ignoring Detected Signatures**

Q: Does Guardian have "ignore" or "remind me later" features for the signatures detected in an evaluation ?

A: No. The Guardian development team is considering adding those features in a future release.

## **Deleting Signatures**

Q: Can I delete signatures ?

A: To improve performance and save disk space, Guardian's signatures are kept in a Java Archive (.jar) file in the repository/archive directory of the Guardian installation directory. While you could delete signatures from that archive, BEA recommends not deleting signatures for the following reasons:

- Deleting signatures provides no real benefit. Before each evaluation, Guardian creates a Domain Inventory to determine which signatures are applicable to the target domain. Any signatures that aren't relevant aren't evaluated, so there's virtually no performance benefit to deleting them.
- If your domain changes, signatures that weren't applicable to your domain before may become applicable. Deleting those signatures would prevent them from being used in any future evaluations and reduce Guardian's effectiveness.

• If you download new signatures, the signatures you deleted will be replaced. Any deletions are likely to be undone in the normal course of Guardian operations.

## **Multiple BEA Site Identifiers**

Q: What should I do if I have multiple BEA Support site licenses ?

A: BEA recommends using one instance of Guardian per site license identifier. If you have a set of domains using one site license and want to evaluate them with Guardian, use an installation instance of Guardian that's set to use that site identifier. If you have another set of domains with a different site license identifier, use another installation instance of Guardian set to use that site identifier. Using separate instances of Guardian for each site identifier will make it easier to keep track of any support cases you may create.

## Integration with WebLogic Administration Consoles

Q: Why isn't Guardian integrated with the WebLogic Administration Console ?

A: One installation of Guardian can evaluate many domains. Because WebLogic Administration Consoles manage one domain at a time, integrating Guardian with the console would limit Guardian's ability to evaluate muliple domains.

## Web Interface

Q: Does Guardian have a Web interface ?

A: No. Guardian has an Eclipse Rich Client Platform (RCP) based Graphical User Interface and a Command Line Interface.

## **BEA Smart Update**

Q: Does Guardian work in conjunction with BEA Smart Update ?

A: No. Guardian will be integrating with BEA Smart Update in a future release to help customers download the patches recommended by Guardian signatures.

## **Integration with WLDF**

Q: How does Guardian work with the WebLogic Diagnostic Framework (WLDF)?

A: Guardian does not currently integrate with WLDF, but the Guardian development team is considering it for a future release.

## **Related Concepts**

- Evaluation
- Domain
- Guardian Agent
- Signature

### **Related Tasks**

- Submit Support Case
- Update Guardian

## **Related Getting Started**

- Installation
- Supported Configurations
- Supported Targets
- Usage Scenarios
- Starting the Graphical User Interface



# Concepts

## **Evaluation**

To identify potential problems before they occur, BEA Guardian conducts an evaluation. An evaluation searches for signatures in your domain.

The key inputs for the evaluation are groups of signatures, called bundles, and domains. Bundles determine what patterns to look for; the domain determines where to look.

The Guardian Agent collects the domain data used to detect signatures. An agent is installed on each server in the domain.

When the evaluation is complete, the results are displayed in the Evaluation Summary. The Evaluation Summary includes descriptions and remedy recommendations for each signature detected.

Because it both detects potential problems and guides you on how to correct them, the evaluation is the principal function of BEA Guardian.

### **Related Concepts**

- Signature
- Domain
- Bundle
- Guardian Agent

Concepts

## **Related Tasks**

- Evaluate Domain
- Activate Domain

- Evaluation Wizard
- Evaluation Summary

## Domain

A domain is a logically related group of WebLogic Server resources that you manage as a unit. A domain always includes at least one WebLogic Server instance called the Administration Server. The Administration Server acts as a central point of contact for server instances and system administration tools. A domain may also include additional WebLogic Server instances called Managed Servers.

Each BEA Guardian installation maintains a registry of active domains. A domain is considered active when it is capable of being evaluated. You select which domains to activate and evaluate.

### **Related Concepts**

- Guardian Registry
- Evaluation
- Domain Inventory

#### **Related Tasks**

- Activate Domain
- Evaluate Domain
- Modify Domain
- Deactivate Domain

- Domain Explorer
- Active Domain Table
- Domain Inventory
- Domain Activation Wizard
- Domain Deactivation Wizard

## Signature

BEA Support has identified patterns in user domains that can cause problems. These patterns are described in XML documents called signatures.

Signatures describe potential problems based on information about your BEA WebLogic servers and the environment in which they are deployed, including Java Virtual Machines (JVMs), operating systems, and databases. Signatures can identify specific versions of these products as well as their configuration settings.

In addition to the potential problem description, signatures also contain a remedy recommendation and a severity level: 1-Critical, 2-Warning, or 3-Info.

To detect signatures in your domain, you conduct an evaluation. When the evaluation is complete, the results are displayed in the Evaluation Summary. The Evaluation Summary lists all the signatures detected with their severity level, description, and remedy recommendation.

The signature is the critical component of BEA Guardian because it contains the distilled knowledge of BEA Support for both detecting potential problems and resolving them.

### **Related Concepts**

- Domain
- Evaluation
- Bundle

### **Related Tasks**

- Evaluate Domain
- Update Guardian

- Signature Explorer
- Signature Details
- Signature Log File
- Evaluation Summary

## **Bundle**

A bundle is a group of signatures that are evaluated together. You select which bundle to evaluate on which domain. Bundles determine what signatures to look for; the domain determines where to look.

### **Related Concepts**

- Signature
- Evaluation
- Domain

## **Related Tasks**

• Evaluate Domain

- Bundle Explorer
- Bundle Details

## **Guardian Agent**

The Guardian Agent collects data from your domain. This data is used during an evaluation to detect signatures that can cause problems in your domain.

The Guardian Agent uses Java Management Extensions (JMX), Java System Properties, and JDBC drivers to collect the data required by the signatures. To access this data, a Guardian Agent may be installed on each server in the domain during domain activation. If you have configured additional servers in your domain since activation, additional Guardian Agents may be installed during evaluation.

See Security & Privacy for information on securing the communication between BEA Guardian and the Guardian Agents in your domain.

### **Related Concepts**

- Domain
- Evaluation
- Signature
- Security & Privacy

## **Related Tasks**

- Activate Domain
- Evaluate Domain

## **Related Reference**

• Domain Activation Wizard

## Shortcut

If you will be repeatedly evaluating a domain with the same signature bundle, a shortcut will save time and effort. Shortcuts reduce the number of steps it takes to conduct an evaluation.

Ordinarily, to conduct an evaluation, you would run the Evaluation Wizard and select the domain and signature bundle to evaluate. But when you create a shortcut, you preselect the domain and signature bundle. Then whenever you invoke that shortcut, the Evaluation Wizard opens with the domain and bundle already selected.

### **Related Concepts**

- Evaluation
- Domain
- Bundle
- Signature

#### **Related Tasks**

- Create Shortcut
- Delete Shortcut
- Evaluate Domain

- Shortcut Wizard
- Shortcut Explorer
- Shortcut Table
- Evaluation Wizard

## **Support Case**

A Support Case is a record created in submitting technical questions or issues to BEA Support. Customers with a support contract can open a support case on BEA's eSupport website and over the phone.

Now you can also open a support case with BEA Guardian. When you conduct an evaluation that detects a signature, you can submit a support case directly from the Evaluation Summary. Guardian automatically creates the case with all the signature specific information needed for a BEA support engineer to begin working on it right away. You can also add any additional attachments and notes before sending it to BEA.

If you choose not to open a support case, you can instead save the case information as a Case Creation Archive. Case Creation Archives are stored as files with the extension, .car, in the data/<domain node>/Case Creation Archives folder of the Guardian Workspace location you specified when you started Guardian.

To learn more about BEA Support and support cases, please go to the eSupport website and download the BEA Customer Support Guidebook.

## **Related Concepts**

- Evaluation
- Signature
- Guardian Workspace

#### **Related Tasks**

- Submit Support Case
- Evaluate Domain

- Support Case Wizard
- Evaluation Summary
- Domain Explorer
Evaluation

# **Related Getting Started**

• Starting the Graphical User Interface

# Security & Privacy

# Security

## Authentication

All communication between BEA Guardian and servers in the target domain requires valid username and password credentials. BEA Guardian prompts you for the username and password of an administrator account on the target domain when you conduct an evaluation or activate a domain. You can choose to have BEA Guardian remember the username and password so you won't have to enter them for every evaluation.

# **Data Encryption**

All passwords persisted on disk are encrypted. Usernames and server names are also encrypted. This encryption helps prevent the disclosure of any clear text data that could compromise the security of your domain.

# Secure Transmission

Secure Sockets Layer (SSL) encryption is available for all communication with BEA over the Internet and all communication with Guardian Agents in your target domain. Please note that Guardian uses 128 bit open source encryption for SSL. If you want to use SSL, there are three types of communication to consider:

- Target domain communication to set SSL encryption for communication between BEA Guardian and your target domain during domain activation and evaluation, select the https:// communications protocol in the Domain Activation Wizard.
- Signature downloads to set SSL encryption for downloading signatures from BEA Support, select Require SSL in your BEA Guardian Preferences. This will also set SSL encryption for uploading signature usage statistics (see Privacy below).
- Support case creation to set SSL encryption for opening support cases with BEA Support, select Require SSL in your BEA Guardian Preferences.

# Privacy

When you download signatures from BEA Support, BEA collects high level statistics about your signature usage, including the number of times each signature was evaluated and detected. *No customer data is included in the usage statistics*. This information is only used in aggregate to

assess each signature's effectiveness and is crucial to the continuous improvement of BEA Guardian.

Following is a sample signature usage statistic:

- "signature id" is the unique identifier for the signature
- "type" is the category of signature used
- "fired" is how many times the signature was considered for use (and includes times it was disqualified before evaluation due to targeting products not present on the domain)
- "evaluated" is how many times the signature was actually compared to the target domain
- "detected" is how many times the signature was actually found on the target domain

```
<?xml version="1.0" encoding="UTF-8"?>
<usage>
<signature id="WAR0001.001" type="Evaluation" fired="30"
evaluated="18" detected="2" />
<signature id="ADMIN0001.001" type="Evaluation" fired="30"
evaluated="20" detected="1" />
</usage>
```

#### **Related Concepts**

- Domain
- Evaluation
- Guardian Agent
- Signature
- Support Case

#### **Related Tasks**

- Activate Domain
- Update Guardian

#### **Related Reference**

• Domain Activation Wizard

Concepts

• Preferences

# **Domain Inventory**

The Domain Inventory is an XML document describing the products in your domain. It includes descriptions of your servers, Java Virtual Machines, operating systems, and databases. The descriptions include product versions as well as some configuration settings.

A Domain Inventory is created when you activate a domain and is refreshed each time a domain is evaluated. You can also invoke Inventory Wizard yourself to create a new domain inventory. Domain Inventories are kept in the Guardian Workspace.

The Domain Explorer lists the inventories for each domain. You can see the inventory details in the Domain Inventory editor.

### **Related Concepts**

- Domain
- Evaluation
- Guardian Workspace

#### **Related Tasks**

- Activate Domain
- Evaluate Domain

- Inventory Wizard
- Domain Explorer
- Domain Inventory

Concepts

# **Guardian Workspace**

The Guardian Workspace is the directory where your work is stored. It includes the Domain Inventories, Evaluation Summaries, and Case Archives for each domain that you activate, inventory, evaluate, and create support cases for.

Although you select the Guardian Workspace location, it must be separate from the Guardian installation directory where the BEA Guardian executable, Signature Repository, Guardian Registry, and other application files reside. This requirement preserves the implicit contract with the customer that their data will never be removed, even during uninstallation.

Although the documents in the Guardian Workspace are persisted as XML files, they are best viewed through the Guardian Graphical User Interface. Using the Guardian Graphical User Interface allows both better formatting and better protection against unintended edits or deletions.

### **Related Concepts**

- Domain Inventory
- Domain
- Signature Repository
- Guardian Registry

### **Related Tasks**

- Activate Domain
- Inventory Domain
- Evaluate Domain
- Submit Support Case

### **Related Reference**

- Domain Inventory
- Evaluation Summary

### **Related Getting Started**

• Installation

# **Guardian Registry**

The Guardian Registry is an XML document created during product installation that keeps track of your specific BEA Guardian configuration. The Guardian Registry includes the domains you've activated, the bundles available for evaluation, the shortcuts you've defined, and the Guardian Workspace location.

The Guardian Registry is updated each time a domain or shortcut is added, edited or deleted.

### **Related Concepts**

- Domain
- Bundle
- Evaluation
- Shortcut
- Guardian Workspace

#### **Related Tasks**

• Activate Domain

# **Signature Repository**

The Signature Repository is where BEA Guardian keeps its locally persisted store of signatures available for evaluation. When you download signatures from the Guardian update site, they arrive in a Java Archive (JAR) file. The JAR file is stored in the repository/archives directory of your Guardian installation directory.

# **Related Concepts**

- Signature
- Evaluation

## **Related Tasks**

• Update Guardian

### **Related Getting Started**

• Installation



# Tasks

# **Activate Domain**

A domain is considered active when it is capable of being evaluated. Activating a domain prepares it for evaluation by installing any needed Guardian Agents and creating a new Domain Inventory.

You use the Domain Activation Wizard to activate a domain. There are several different ways to invoke the Domain Activation Wizard:

- Press Ctrl+Shift+A.
- Click the Activate button on the Main Toolbar.
- Select New > Domain from the File menu.
- Right-click inside the Domain Explorer and select Activate Domain from the pop-up context menu.

The Domain Activation Wizard prompts you for:

- The communication protocol either http:// or https:// for Secure Sockets Layer (SSL) encryption. Please note that Guardian does not use 128 bit SSL encryption for domain activation.
- The host name the listen address of the target domain's administration server, for example, localhost, 66.248.193.194, or guardian-dev.bea.com
- The port number the listen port for the target domain's Administration Server

- The credentials' persistence an option to remember the username and password for future evaluations and other Guardian domain operations
- The proxy connection an option to use a proxy server to access the target domain

To use a proxy connection, you must first manually deploy the Guardian Agent onto the target domain. Then you must add the proxy server to the Domain Activation Wizard's proxy server drop down list. Then check the Enable proxy connection checkbox, and select the proxy server from the drop down list.

Once started, the Domain Activation Wizard connects to the Administration Server to install Guardian Agents on the domain's servers. It also creates a Domain Inventory and adds the domain to the Domain Explorer and the Active Domain Table. Once complete, the domain is considered active and ready for evaluation.

# **Related Concepts**

- Domain
- Evaluation
- Guardian Agent
- Domain Inventory
- Security & Privacy

# **Related Tasks**

• Deactivate Domain

- Domain Activation Wizard
- Domain Explorer
- Manually Deploy Guardian Agent
- Add Proxy Servers
- Active Domain Table

Activate Domain

- Keyboard Shortcuts
- Main Toolbar
- Main Menu

# **Deactivate Domain**

When you deactivate a domain, it is no longer available for evaluation. If you later decide you want to evaluate it, you must first activate it again.

You use the Domain Deactivation Wizard to deactivate a domain. There are two different ways to invoke the Domain Deactivation Wizard:

- Select a domain in the Active Domain Table and click the Deactivate Domain button.
- Right-click a domain in the Domain Explorer and select Deactivate from the pop-up context menu.

The Domain Deactivation Wizard shows the domain selected when invoked. To deactivate it, click the Finish button. If you decide not to deactivate the domain, click the Cancel button instead.

When the deactivation completes, the domain remains in the Domain Explorer so that you can continue to access its previous Domain Inventories and Evaluation Summaries. But any shortcuts that use the domain are removed from the Shortcut Table and Shortcut Explorer.

To remove a deactivated domain from the Domain Explorer, select Purge Inactive Domains from the Tools menu. Purge Inactive Domains also deletes the Domain Inventories and Evaluation Summaries from the Guardian Workspace and removes the domain from the Guardian Registry.

Please note that the Domain Deactivation Wizard does not remove the BEA Guardian Agents that were installed during domain activation. To remove them manually, use the deployment tools provided with WebLogic Server. Guardian Agents are deployed as Web Application Archive (WAR) files with the name, "bea-guardian-agent". Deployment documentation can be found on the BEA eDocs website for:

- BEA WebLogic Server 8.1
- BEA WebLogic Server 9.1
- BEA WebLogic Server 9.2

### **Related Concepts**

- Evaluation
- Domain
- Guardian Workspace

- Guardian Registry
- Guardian Agent

#### **Related Tasks**

• Activate Domain

- Domain Deactivation Wizard
- Active Domain Table
- Domain Explorer
- Shortcut Explorer
- Shortcut Table
- Domain Inventory
- Evaluation Summary

# **Evaluate Domain**

To identify potential problems before they occur, you evaluate a domain with the Evaluation Wizard. You can select multiple domains for concurrent evaluation. There are several different ways to invoke the Evaluation Wizard:

- Press Ctrl+Shift+E.
- Click the Evaluate button on the Main Toolbar.
- Select New > Evaluation from the File menu.
- Double-click a domain in the Active Domain Table.
- Double-click a domain in the Domain Explorer.
- Right-click a domain in the Domain Explorer, or anywhere in the Domain Explorer, and select Evaluate from the pop-up context menu.

The Evaluation Wizard allows you to select the domain to target and the signature bundle to evaluate. It also prompts you for an administrator account username and password on the target domain. If you selected the option to remember the username and password when activating or modifying the target domain, the username and password will already be filled in.

If a domain is selected and the Domain Explorer or Active Domain Table is active when the Evaluation Wizard is invoked, it will assume that is the domain you want to target for the evaluation and start with that domain already selected.

When the evaluation is complete, you can view the results in the Evaluation Summary.

#### **Related Concepts**

- Domain
- Evaluation
- Bundle

#### **Related Tasks**

- Activate Domain
- Modify Domain

Activate Domain

- Evaluation Wizard
- Active Domain Table
- Domain Explorer
- Evaluation Summary
- Keyboard Shortcuts
- Main Toolbar
- Main Menu

To submit a support case, invoke the Support Case Wizard from an Evaluation Summary by clicking the Get more help from BEA support link. You can open an Evaluation Summary either by performing an evaluation, or double-clicking an Evaluation Summary entry in the Domain Explorer.

The Support Case Wizard uses a sequence of dialog boxes to gather the information needed to open a support case and allow a BEA support engineer to begin working on it. The Support Case Wizard steps are:

- Select Server Node Identify the server to be used to gather the domain's environment information for the support case, typically the Administration Server.
- Support Case Notes Add any additional text that you feel may be helpful to BEA in resolving the support case.
- Select Case Attachments Specify which background information files will be sent to BEA, for example, the server log or the domain configuration file. Each signature identifies the background information needed to resolve the case. You can either submit the files the signature recommends, choose not to submit them, or add additional files. By submitting the recommended background materials now, you allow the BEA support engineer to begin working on the case sooner.
- Domain Login Enter the username and password to login to the domain where the signature was detected. If you earlier selected Remember username/password in the Domain Activation Wizard, they will already be filled in for you.
- Select Case Destination Decide whether to connect to BEA and upload the support case now, or save it as a Case Archive for uploading later. If you choose to save it as a Case Archive, you have to select the Case Creation Archives folder to save the Case Archive in before proceeding. The Case Creation Archives folder is in the Guardian Workspace under the folder created for each domain during activation.
- eSupport Login Enter your eSupport username and password. This allows Guardian to login to the eSupport website to create the support case.
- When the eSupport login is entered, you can click the Finish button to either submit the support case to BEA, or save it as an archive for later submission.

### **Related Concepts**

• Evaluation

- Support Case
- Signature
- Guardian Workspace

- Support Case Wizard
- Evaluation Summary
- Domain Explorer
- Domain Activation Wizard

# **Modify Domain**

Modifying a domain allows you to modify the way BEA Guardian communicates with the domains you have activated. You use the Domain Properties dialog box to modify a domain. It can be opened in any of the following ways:

- Select a domain from the Active Domain Table and click the Modify Domain button.
- Right-click a domain in the Domain Explorer and select Modify Domain from the pop-up context menu.

The Domain Properties dialog box allows you to change the following aspects of Guardian's communication with a target domain:

- The administrator account username and password Guardian uses to access the domain please note that changing the username and password in Guardian does not change the username and password on the domain.
- Whether to remember the username and password if selected, the username and password are encrypted and stored on disk. Then, whenever Guardian needs to access the domain, the domain's username and password are filled in automatically. Otherwise, you have to enter them for each operation that accesses the domain.
- Whether to use a proxy server to access the domain if selected, you must add a proxy server and manually deploy the Guardian Agent onto the target domain.

### **Related Concepts**

- Domain
- Security & Privacy

### **Related Tasks**

- Activate Domain
- Inventory Domain
- Evaluate Domain

### **Related Reference**

• Domain Properties

Activate Domain

- Active Domain Table
- Domain Explorer
- Add Proxy Servers
- Manually Deploy Guardian Agent

To Inventory a Domain means to create a new Domain Inventory. The Domain Inventory provides a snapshot of your domain and can be reviewed and printed with the Domain Inventory editor. Although Domain Inventories are created automatically when activating and evaluating domains, sometimes people find it helpful to inventory a domain just to check its status, or print a description of it.

You use the Inventory Wizard to inventory a domain. There are several different ways to invoke the Inventory Wizard:

- Press Ctrl+Shift+I.
- Click the Inventory button on the Main Toolbar.
- Select New > Inventory from the File menu.
- Right-click inside the Domain Explorer and select Inventory from the pop-up context menu.

The Inventory Wizard allows you to select the domain to inventory. If a domain is selected and the Domain Explorer or Active Domain Table is active when the Inventory Wizard is invoked, it will assume that is the domain you want to inventory.

If you selected the option to remember the username and password when activating or modifying the target domain, the Inventory Wizard will open with the username and password will already be filled in. Otherwise, you have to enter the username and password of an administrator account on the domain. You can select whether to remember the username and password for future domain operations.

When the inventory is created, you can view the results in the Domain Inventory editor.

# **Related Concepts**

- Domain Inventory
- Evaluation

### **Related Tasks**

- Activate Domain
- Evaluate Domain

Activate Domain

- Domain Inventory
- Domain Explorer
- Domain Activation Wizard
- Domain Properties
- Keyboard Shortcuts
- Main Toolbar
- Main Menu

# **Create Shortcut**

A shortcut allows you to preselect a domain and signature bundle to save steps in conducting evaluations. There are several different ways to invoke the Shortcut Wizard to create a shortcut:

- Press Ctrl+Shift+S.
- Select New > Shortcut from the File menu.
- Click the Add Shortcut button in the Shortcut Table toolbar.
- Right-click inside the Shortcut Explorer and select Add Shortcut from the pop-up context menu.

The Shortcut Wizard allows you to select a target domain, a signature bundle, and a shortcut name.

You can also create a shortcut by selecting the Save as Shortcut option in the Evaluation Wizard.

Once you create a shortcut, there are several different ways to invoke it:

- Double-click it in the Shortcut Table.
- Double-click it in the Shortcut Explorer.
- Right-click it in the Shortcut Explorer and select Evaluate from the pop-up context menu.

When you invoke the shortcut, it opens the Shortcut Evaluation Wizard with the domain and bundle already selected.

### **Related Concepts**

- Shortcut
- Domain
- Bundle
- Evaluation
- Signature

### **Related Tasks**

• Delete Shortcut

Activate Domain

- Shortcut Wizard
- Shortcut Table
- Shortcut Explorer
- Shortcut Evaluation Wizard
- Keyboard Shortcuts
- Main Toolbar
- Main Menu

# **Evaluate Shortcut**

To identify potential problems before they occur with less effort, you evaluate shortcuts with the Shortcut Evaluation Wizard. You can invoke the Shortcut Evaluation Wizard in any of the following ways:

- Double-click a shortcut in the Shortcut Table.
- Double-click a shortcut in the Shortcut Explorer.
- Right-click a shortcut in the Shortcut Explorer and select Evaluate Shortcut from the pop-up context menu.

The Shortcut Evaluation Wizard opens with the domain and bundle specified in the shortcut preselected. You can change the bundle. If you selected the remember username/password option when activating or modifying the target domain, the username and password will already be filled in. Otherwise, you must enter them before launching the evaluation.

When the evaluation is complete, you can view the results in the Evaluation Summary.

#### **Related Concepts**

- Shortcut
- Domain
- Bundle
- Evaluation

#### **Related Tasks**

- Activate Domain
- Modify Domain

- Shortcut Evaluation Wizard
- Shortcut Table
- Shortcut Explorer
- Evaluation Summary

# **Delete Shortcut**

A shortcut allows you to preselect a domain and signature bundle to save steps in conducting evaluations. There are two different ways to delete a shortcut:

- Select a shortcut from the Shortcut Table and click the Delete Shortcut button on the toolbar. Please note that the Delete Shortcut button will be grayed out and cannot be clicked until a shortcut has been selected.
- Right-click a shortcut in the Shortcut Explorer and select Delete Shortcut from the pop-up context menu.

### **Related Concepts**

- Shortcut
- Domain
- Bundle
- Evaluation

### **Related Tasks**

• Create Shortcut

- Shortcut Table
- Shortcut Explorer

# **Update Guardian**

To Update Guardian, use the Update Wizard to download new BEA Guardian software and signatures from the BEA Guardian update site, http://guardian.bea.com/update.

There are several different ways to invoke the Update Wizard:

- Press Ctrl+Shift+U.
- Click the Update button on the Main Toolbar.
- Select Software Updates > Guardian Updates from the Help Menu.

The Update Wizard takes you through a sequence of steps to access the Guardian update site, select the available signature and application feature updates, download them, and install them onto your version of Guardian. The following list briefly describes each step. See the Update Wizard description for more details:

- Enter your BEA eSupport login username and password to access your eSupport site identifiers.
- Select your eSupport site identifier.
- Enter your BEA eSupport login username and password again to access the Guardian update site.
- Select the available features to install.
- Accept the terms in the license agreement.
- Accept the installation location.
- Verify the list of features to install.
- Restart Guardian to incorporate the new features.

### **Related Concepts**

• Signature

### **Related Reference**

- Update Wizard
- Keyboard Shortcuts

Tasks

Activate Domain

- Main Toolbar
- Main Menu

# **Uninstall Guardian**

To Uninstall Guardian, simply delete the folder you specified when you installed Guardian.

Please note that due to the restriction that you cannot specify a Guardian Workspace location in the Guardian installation directory, your Guardian Workspace will have to be deleted separately (at the location you specified when you started Guardian). The Guardian Workspace contains Domain Inventories and Evaluation Summaries for each domain you activate and evaluate. This restriction is to preserve the implicit contract with the customer that their data will never be removed, even during uninstallation.

## **Related Concepts**

- Guardian Workspace
- Domain Inventory
- Domain

### **Related Tasks**

- Activate Domain
- Evaluate Domain

### **Related Reference**

• Evaluation Summary

# **Related Getting Started**

- Installation
- Starting the Graphical User Interface

Tasks



# Reference

# Main Menu

The BEA Guardian Main Menu is located below the Main Title Bar and above the Main Toolbar. Running from left to right, the Main Menu headings are:

#### Figure 4-1 Main Menu Headings



- File
- Tools
- Window
- Help

# File Menu

The menu options in the File menu are:

Figure 4-2 Main Menu File Menu

New		R Domain	Ctrl+Shift+A
Close Ct Close All	rl+W	J Inventory	Ctrl+Shift+I
Print Ct	rl+P	Shortcut	Ctrl+Shift+S
J Import			

- New Opens a submenu with:
  - Domain Invokes the Domain Activation Wizard.
  - Inventory Invokes the Inventory Wizard.
  - Evaluation Invokes the Evaluation Wizard.
  - Shortcut Invokes the Shortcut Wizard.
- Close Closes the most recently opened or most recently active editor in the Document Pane.
- Close All Closes all the open editors in the Document Pane.
- Print Prints the contents of the Report tab for whichever one of these editors is active in the Document Pane:
  - Domain Inventory
  - Evaluation Summary
  - Signature Details
  - Bundle Details
- Import Reserved for future use.
- Export Reserved for future use.

• Exit - Closes the Guardian application.

# **Tools Menu**

The menu options in the Tools menu are:

Figure 4-3 Main Menu Tools Menu

File	Tools Window Help				
] @	Refresh Site List 💥 Purge Inactive Domains		Dinventory 🛛 Evalua		
	View Log		Signature Log		

- Refresh Site List Updates the list of BEA Support site identifiers available for creating support cases.
- Purge Inactive Domains Removes domains that have been deactivated from the Domain Explorer and the Guardian Registry. Each purged domain's Domain Inventories, Evaluation Summaries, and Case Creation Archives are deleted from the Guardian Workspace on disk.
- View Log Opens the Guardian Log file and the Signature Log file.

# Window Menu

The menu options in the Window menu are:

Figure 4-4 Main Menu Window Menu

ile Tools	Window H	lelp	
[≥Open]	Show Vie	w D	Domain Explorer
	Reset Pe	rspective	Bundle Explorer Shortcut Explorer
	Preferen	ces Ctrl+Shift+P	Signature Explorer
	-		Active Domains Table
			Shortcuts Table
			Progress View
			Outline View

- Show View Opens a submenu with the following choices to open certain views. Please note that if a view is already open it is brought to the forefront and made active rather than cloned:
  - Domain Explorer Opens the Domain Explorer view in the Navigation Pane.
  - Bundle Explorer Opens the Bundle Explorer view in the Navigation Pane.
  - Shortcut Explorer Opens the Shortcut Explorer view in the Navigation Pane.
  - Signature Explorer Opens the Signature Explorer view in the Navigation Pane.
  - Active Domain Table Opens the Active Domain Table view in the Document Pane.
  - Shortcut Table Opens the Shortcut Table view in the Document Pane.
  - Progress View Opens the Progress View to the left of the Document Pane.
  - Outline View Opens the Outline View to the right of the Document Pane.
- Reset Perspective Resets the Guardian application window settings to their original values. This includes opening and arranging all of the Navigator views, opening the Outline and Progress views, and resizing the Document Pane. Any open views and editors remain open.
- Preferences Opens the Preferences page.

# **Help Menu**

The menu options in the Help menu are:

#### Figure 4-5 Main Menu Help Menu

File Tools Window	Help			
😂 Open 🔄 Print	Welcome	te 😈 Update		
	Help Contents			
	💖 Search			
	Dynamic Help			
	Tips and Tricks			
	Cheat Sheet			
	Manage Guardian 🕨	Update Guardian Ctrl+Shift+U		
	Key Assist Ctrl+Shift+L	Manage Configuration		
	About BEA Guardian	-		

- Welcome Opens the Guardian Welcome Page.
- Help Contents Opens the Guardian help system, which includes the Guardian User Guide, a guide to using the Guardian help, and a utility for searching help.
- Search Opens a utility that searches the Guardian User Guide for the text you enter.
- Dynamic Help Opens the Guardian dynamic help system. Dynamic help displays all the help text from the Guardian User Guide relating to the currently active view or editor. The dynamic help automatically updates itself to match each view or editor you select.
- Tips and Tricks Opens a dialog box to select a Guardian Tips and Tricks table. The Tips and Tricks table describes how to perform certain Guardian tasks more efficiently.
- Cheat Sheet Opens a dialog box to select a Guardian Cheat Sheet. The Cheat Sheet shows how to perform certain Guardian tasks, step by step. Some of the steps can be done for you automatically at the press of a button.
- Manage Guardian opens a submenu with:
  - Update Guardian Invokes the Update Wizard.
  - Manage Configuration Opens the Product Configuration Manager which allows you to perform the following tasks:

- Scan for Updates Invokes the Update Wizard.
- View Installation History Shows what application updates you have installed since first installing Guardian.
- Show Activities Shows the steps that led to the current Guardian configuration.
- Add an Extension Location Allows you to extend Guardian.
- Key Assist Opens a window that lists all the Guardian Keyboard Shortcuts.
- About BEA Guardian Opens the About BEA Guardian dialog box which provides the specific Guardian version and details on the Guardian features, plug-ins, and configuration.

#### **Related Concepts**

- Support Case
- Domain
- Guardian Registry
- Guardian Workspace

#### **Related Tasks**

- Deactivate Domain
- Submit Support Case

- Domain Activation Wizard
- Evaluation Wizard
- Shortcut Wizard
- Document Pane
- Domain Inventory
- Evaluation Summary
- Signature Details
- Bundle Details

- Navigation Pane
- Domain Explorer
- Bundle Explorer
- Shortcut Explorer
- Signature Explorer
- Active Domain Table
- Shortcut Table
- Keyboard Shortcuts

#### **Related Getting Started**

- Interacting with the Graphical User Interface
- Starting the Graphical User Interface

# Main Toolbar

The BEA Guardian Main Toolbar is located below the Main Title Bar and Main Menu and above the Navigation Pane. Running from left to right, the Main Toolbar buttons are:

#### Figure 4-6 Main Toolbar

10000	🖉 B	BEA Guardian						
	Eile	Tools	Window	Help				
	e	Open	Print	🔀 Activate	Inventory	7 Evaluate	😻 Update	

- Open Opens the selected resource for editing or execution:
  - Active Domain Table when Target Domains is selected in the Domain Explorer
  - Domain Inventory when a Domain Inventory is selected in the Domain Explorer
  - Evaluation Summary when an Evaluation Summary is selected in the Domain Explorer
  - Signature Details when a signature is selected in the Signature Explorer and Bundle Explorer
  - Bundle Details when a bundle is selected in the Bundle Explorer
  - Evaluation Wizard when a shortcut is selected in the Shortcut Explorer.
- Print Prints the contents of the Report tab for whichever one of these editors is active in the Document Pane:
  - Domain Inventory
  - Evaluation Summary
  - Signature Details
  - Bundle Details
- Activate Invokes the Domain Activation Wizard.
- Inventory Invokes the Inventory Wizard.
- Evaluate Invokes the Evaluation Wizard.
- Update Invokes the Update Wizard.

When the mouse pointer is over a toolbar button, a tool tip window pops up under the mouse pointer that says what the button does.
### Figure 4-7 Main Toolbar with Tool Tip

32 Activate	Inventory	😻 Evaluate	😻 Update
Activates a new target domain		]	

## **Related Concepts**

• Shortcut

### **Related Reference**

- Navigation Pane
- Document Pane
- Active Domain Table
- Domain Explorer
- Domain Inventory
- Evaluation Summary
- Signature Details
- Signature Explorer
- Bundle Explorer
- Bundle Details
- Shortcut Explorer
- Domain Activation Wizard
- Inventory Wizard
- Evaluation Wizard
- Update Wizard

## **Related Getting Started**

• Interacting with the Graphical User Interface

# **Keyboard Shortcuts**

The Keyboard Shortcuts are sequences of keystrokes that allow you to perform certain Guardian graphical user interface operations without using the mouse pointer.

The following table lists the Guardian Keyboard Shortcuts and can be displayed by pressing Ctrl+Shift+L:

#### Figure 4-8 Keyboard Shortcuts

Activate	Ctrl+Shift+A	
Close	Ctrl+W	
Evaluate	Ctrl+Shift+E	
Exit	Ctrl+X	
Inventory	Ctrl+Shift+I	
Preferences	Ctrl+Shift+P	
Print	Ctrl+P	
Save	Ctrl+S	
Shortcuts	Ctrl+Shift+S	
Show Key Assist	Ctrl+Shift+L	
Update Guardian	Ctrl+Shift+U	

## **Related Reference**

- Main Menu
- Main Toolbar

## **Related Getting Started**

• Interacting with the Graphical User Interface

# **Navigation Pane**

The Navigation Pane contains these views, by default on the left hand side of the BEA Guardian window:

- Domain Explorer
- Bundle Explorer
- Signature Explorer
- Shortcut Explorer

#### Figure 4-9 Navigation Pane Example



## **Related Reference**

- Domain Explorer
- Bundle Explorer

Main Menu

- Signature Explorer
- Shortcut Explorer

# **Domain Explorer**

## **Overview**

The Domain Explorer is a Navigator view that allows you to browse and interact with the domains that you have activated.

### Figure 4-10 Domain Explorer Overview



## **Domain Nodes**

The first time you activate a domain, a domain node is added to the Target Domains folder. To distinguish between domains that could have the same name, the domain node name is a generated name. The generated name includes the host name and listen port you entered in the Domain Activation Wizard. The domain node name is also known as the domainId in the Guardian Command Line Interface.

The format of the generated domain name is: <domain name>\_<host name>\_<listen port>. For example, guardian-test\_mj23\_32292, would be the domain node name for a domain named "guardian-test" activated with a host name, "mj23", and a listen port, "32292".

The Domain Explorer includes both active and inactive domain nodes. Active domain nodes are listed in **bold**. Inactive domain nodes are not bold. Inactive domain nodes can be removed with the Purge Inactive Domains option in the Tools menu.

#### Figure 4-11 Domain Explorer Active and Inactive Domains



Domain nodes also include icons. As indicated below, one icon is for active domains and one is for inactive domains. Active domains can also be decorated with icons that indicate whether the username and password have been persisted, and whether the domain requires SSL encryption for all communication. Please note that Guardian uses 128 bit open source encryption for SSL.

Icon	Meaning
PB	Domain is active.
₽₿	Domain is inactive.
1	Username and password have been persisted (icon decorates active domain icon).
۵	Domain requires 128 bit SSL (icon decorates active domain icon).

The following graphic and table shows five domains with their icons:

### Figure 4-12 Domain Explorer Icons



Domain Name	Active/ Inactive	Password Persisted/ Not Persisted	128 bit SSL Enabled/ Not Enabled	
816clusterdomain	Inactive	N/A	N/A	
guardian-dev	Active	Not Persisted	Not Enabled	
mydomain	Active	Persisted	Not Enabled	
QA_815_windows	Active	Not Persisted	Enabled	
WLS92cluster	Active	Persisted	Enabled	

## **Domain History Folders**

Each domain node contains folders that accumulate all your Domain Inventories and Evaluation Summaries. These folders are persisted on disk in the Guardian Workspace.

### Figure 4-13 Domain Explorer History Folders



## **Inventory History Folder**

Every time you activate, evaluate, or inventory a domain, a new Domain Inventory is created and added to the domain's Inventory History folder. If you double-click a Domain Inventory, a Domain Inventory editor opens in the Document Pane.

To distinguish between Domain Inventories, the Domain Inventory name is a generated name. To enforce uniqueness, the generated name includes the domain name, host name, listen port, date and time it was created, in the format: <domain name>\_<host name>\_<listen port>\_<date> <time>.

#### Figure 4-14 Domain Explorer Inventory History



## **Evaluation History Folder**

Every time you evaluate a domain, a new Evaluation Summary is created and added to the domain's Evaluation History folder. If you double-click an Evaluation Summary, an Evaluation Summary editor opens in the Document Pane.

To distinguish between Evaluation Summaries, the Evaluation Summary name is a generated name. To enforce uniqueness, the generated name includes the bundle evaluated, date and time it was created, in the format: <bundle name> <date> <time>.

#### Figure 4-15 Domain Explorer Evaluation History



The Evaluation Summary entry includes an icon that indicates whether any signatures were detected. If any signatures were detected, the icon is decorated with a severity indicator. The icon with its severity indicator identifies the most severe signature detected:

Icon	Severity	Meaning
	Critical	The evaluation detected at least one critical signature.
	Warning	The evaluation detected at least one warning signature and no critical signatures.
	Informational	The evaluation detected at least one informational signature and no critical or warning signatures.
	No Signature	The evaluation did not detect any signatures.

## **Context Menu**

The Domain Explorer has a context menu. To open it, right-click inside the Domain Explorer. The menu that pops up includes these choices:

- Delete
- Activate
- Deactivate

- Modify Domain
- Inventory
- Add Shortcut
- Evaluate
- Evaluate Bundle

Please note that if you right-click any entry in an expanded, active domain node, or any entry in an active domain node is selected when you right-click, the Inventory, Add Shortcut, Evaluate, and Evaluate Bundle menu options will proceed as if that is the domain you want to target. Also, the Deactivate and Modify Domain menu options are unavailable unless you right-click directly on an active domain node, or an active domain node is selected when you right-click. Conversely, the Activate menu option is unavailable if an active domain node is selected.

The Delete menu option deletes the Domain Inventories and Evaluation Summaries that are selected in the Domain Explorer. It deletes the entries from the Domain Explorer as well as the underlying files from the Guardian Workspace. A confirmation box allows you to cancel the deletion. You can also use the Delete key on your keyboard to delete any selected Domain Inventories and Evaluation Summaries.

The Evaluate Bundle menu option opens a submenu that lists all the bundles available for evaluation. Selecting any of them invokes the Bundle Evaluation Wizard. The Bundle Evaluation Wizard opens with the currently selected domain and the bundle you select, just as if you had invoked a shortcut. The Bundle Evaluation Wizard works just like the Shortcut Evaluation Wizard. Unless an active domain node or one of its entries is selected, or you right-click an active domain node or one of its entries, the bundle list is greyed out and can't be selected.

## Title Bar

The Domain Explorer title bar contains these icons you can click:

Icon	Name
	Close
×	
	Minimize

Reference

	Maximize
rh	Restore
E	Expand all items
	Collapse all items
$\bigtriangledown$	Menu
ţţ,	Link with Editor

# **Filter Domain Explorer**

Clicking the Domain Explorer's Menu icon and selecting the Filter Domain Explorer menu option opens the Filter Domain Explorer dialog box which allows you to filter out the older Domain Inventories and Evaluation Summaries.





Figure 4-17 Domain Explorer Filter Domain Explorer Dialog Box



#### Figure 4-18 Domain Explorer Filter Domain Explorer After



## **Related Concepts**

- Domain
- Domain Inventory
- Guardian Workspace
- Bundle
- Shortcut

## **Related Tasks**

- Activate Domain
- Deactivate Domain
- Evaluate Domain

- Inventory Domain
- Modify Domain
- Create Shortcut

## **Related Reference**

- Evaluation Summary
- Domain Activation Wizard
- Domain Inventory
- Document Pane
- Shortcut Evaluation Wizard
- Main Menu

## **Related Getting Started**

• Starting and Using the Command Line Interface

# **Signature Explorer**

The Signature Explorer is a Navigator view that allows you to browse and interact with the available signatures.

### Figure 4-19 Signature Explorer List Signatures

🔰 Signature Explorer 🛛	
ConnectionLeakProfiling breaks on WLS 8.1 SP3	
🔱 Non-default SessionCookie Name	
Soracle RAC with MultiPools on WLS 8.1 SP4	
I Security Advisory BEA06-117.00 (8.1)	
🗸 SendServerHeaderEnabled	
IJ SSL problem with https proxy on 8.1 SP5 (CR255630)	
USSL problem with https proxy with patch CR177523	
IJ Testing JDBC Connection Pool	
🔱 Too few internal execute queues for the size of the domain	
び WebLogic XA Sybase Driver	

The signature entries include the following severity indicator icons. The severity indicator approximates the level of attention you should give the signature when it is detected.

Icon	Severity
B	Critical
8	Warning
	Informational

If you double-click a signature in the Signature Explorer, a Signature Details editor opens in the Document Pane.

The Signature Explorer title bar contains these icons you can click:

Icon	Name
×	Close
Π	Minimize
	Maximize
P	Restore
▽	Menu

Clicking the Signature Explorer's Menu icon opens a menu that allows you to sort and filter the list of signatures displayed:

#### Figure 4-20 Signature Explorer Menu



- The Sort Signatures submenu offers you these choices:
  - By Name lists the signatures alphabetically by name. This is the default ordering when you first open the Signature Explorer.

#### Figure 4-21 Signature Explorer Sort Alphabetically

😈 Signature Explorer 🛛	~ - 8
ConnectionLeakProfiling breaks on WLS 8.1 SP3	
🐺 Non-default SessionCookie Name	
Oracle RAC with MultiPools on WLS 8.1 SP4	
Use Contract Security Advisory BEA06-117.00 (8.1)	
SendServerHeaderEnabled	
ISL problem with https proxy on 8.1 SP5 (CR255630)	
ISL problem with https proxy with patch CR177523	
Testing JDBC Connection Pool	
Too few internal execute queues for the size of the domain	
😇 WebLogic XA Sybase Driver	

- By Severity - groups the signatures by severity level, and then lists the signatures alphabetically by name within each severity level.

#### Figure 4-22 Signature Explorer Sort by Severity



• The Filters menu option opens the Signature Filters dialog box which allows you to specify which signatures you want to see listed in the Signature Explorer.

### Figure 4-23 Signature Explorer Signature Filters



## **Related Concepts**

- Signature
- Evaluation

## **Related Reference**

- Signature Details
- Document Pane
- Signature Filters

# **Signature Filters**

Signature Filters is a dialog box that allows you to specify which signatures the Signature Explorer displays.

#### Figure 4-24 Signature Filters Dialog Box



To open the Signature Filters dialog box, click the Menu icon in the Signature Explorer and select the Filters menu option.

The Signature Filters dialog box contains the following components that determine which signatures are displayed:

- Name Filter Pattern a text box that allows you to enter a search pattern for the signature names you want to select. For example:
  - SSL\* selects all signatures whose first three letters are SSL Please note that Guardian uses 128 bit open source encryption for SSL.
  - \*8.?\* selects all the signatures relating to WebLogic Server Version 8

#### Figure 4-25 Signature Filters Name Filter Pattern



Whether the names you select are displayed or filtered out depends on the following radio button settings.

• Show matching names - a radio button that causes the signatures matching the Name Filter Pattern text box to be displayed rather than filtered out.

Figure 4-26	Signature	Filters	Show	Matching N	ames
-------------	-----------	---------	------	------------	------



• Hide matching names - a radio button that causes the signatures matching the Name Filter Pattern text box to be filtered out rather than displayed.

Figure 4-27 Signature Filters Hide Matching Names



• Select the severity levels to include - a check box for each severity level: Critical, Warning, or Informational that further refines which signatures are displayed. Whatever the results are of the Name Filter Pattern text box and the Show matching names and Hide matching names radio buttons, only the signatures matching the severity levels selected in these check boxes are displayed.

### Figure 4-28 Signature Filters Select Severity Level

🗓 Signature Explorer 🕱 🛛 🗖 🗖	🐻 Signature Filters
Signature Explorer 🛿 🔍 🖓 🖻 🗖	Signature Filters  Name Filter Pattern  s*  * matches any string ? matches any character , (comma) acts like OR To escape the special characters described above use \(e.g. \* or \? or  or \\)  Show matching names  Filde matching names Select the severity levels to include:  Critical Warning
	Info

## **Related Concepts**

• Signature

## **Related Reference**

• Signature Explorer

# **Bundle Explorer**

The Bundle Explorer is a Navigator view that allows you to browse and interact with the available bundles of signatures.

The Bundle Explorer contains a top level folder called Bundles. In the Bundles folder is a node for each bundle that's available for evaluation. Each bundle node contains all the bundle's signatures.

### Figure 4-29 Bundle Explorer List of Bundles



Signatures are grouped into different bundles based on their characteristics. For example, the Security Advisories bundle contains signatures that detect potential security problems for which BEA has issued security advisories. The Service Pack Remedy bundle contains signatures whose resolution requires installation of a specific service pack. The Bundle Details editor describes each of the Guardian signature bundles.

The signature entries in each bundle node include the following severity indicator icons. The severity indicator approximates the level of attention you should give the signature when it is detected.

Icon	Severity
B	Critical

×	Warning
E	Informational

If you double-click a bundle in the Bundle Explorer, a Bundle Details editor opens in the Document Pane.

Similarly, if you double-click a signature in the Bundle Explorer, a Signature Details editor opens in the Document Pane.

The Bundle Explorer title bar contains these icons you can click:

Icon	Name
×	Close
Π	Minimize
	Maximize
8	Restore
Ŧ	Expand all items
	Collapse all items
$\bigtriangledown$	Menu

Clicking the Bundle Explorer's Menu icon opens a menu that allows you to sort the signatures displayed in each bundle. From the Sort Signatures submenu, you can select:

#### Reference

#### Figure 4-30 Bundle Explorer Sort Menu



• By Bundle Name, Signature Name - lists the signatures in each bundle alphabetically by name. This is the default ordering when you first open the Bundle Explorer.

Figure 4-31 Bundle Explorer List Alphabetically



• By Bundle Name, Severity - groups the signatures in each bundle by severity level, and then lists the signatures alphabetically by name within each severity level.

Figure 4-32 Bundle Explorer List By severity



Please note that selecting either of the Sort Signatures choices collapses all the bundle nodes. To see the signatures in their new sort order, either click each bundle node individually to expand it, or click the Expand all items icon to expand all the bundle nodes.

## **Related Concepts**

- Bundle
- Signature
- Evaluation

## **Related Reference**

- Bundle Details
- Document Pane
- Signature Details

Reference

# **Shortcut Explorer**

The Shortcut Explorer is a view in the Navigation Pane that allows you to manage the shortcuts you have created.

#### Figure 4-33 Shortcut Explorer List Shortcuts



If you double-click a shortcut in the Shortcut Explorer, the Shortcut Evaluation Wizard opens with the shortcut's target domain and signature bundle preselected. Shortcuts save steps by saving the domain and bundle so you don't have to select them each time you perform an evaluation.

#### Figure 4-34 Shortcut Explorer Shortcut Evaluation Wizard

🐻 BEA Gu	ardian: Shortcut	Evaluation Wizard		×
Evaluate Shortcut to	Shortcut Evaluate		U	
Name		Admin Server URL	Bundle	
Naxos		http://localhost:9116	🦉 Service Pack Remedy	
Domain Cr	redentials for Naxos –			-
Usernam	e: un	*		
Password	d: **	*		
☐ Reme	ember username/passv	vord	* Required	
			Einish Cancel	1

The Shortcut Explorer has a context menu. To open it, right-click inside the Shortcut Explorer. The menu that pops up contains the following options:

- Add Shortcut
- Delete Shortcut
- Evaluate Shortcut

Please note that if you right-click a shortcut, or a shortcut is selected when you right-click, the Delete Shortcut and Evaluate Shortcut menu options will proceed as if that is the shortcut you want to delete or evaluate. Conversely, the Delete Shortcut and Evaluate Shortcut menu options are unavailable unless you right-click directly on a shortcut, or a shortcut is selected when you right-click.

The Shortcut Explorer title bar contains these icons you can click:

Icon	Name
X	Close
	Minimize
	Maximize
Ъ	Restore

## **Related Concepts**

- Shortcut
- Domain
- Bundle
- Evaluation

Reference

## **Related Tasks**

- Create Shortcut
- Delete Shortcut
- Evaluate Shortcut

## **Related Reference**

- Navigation Pane
- Shortcut Evaluation Wizard

## **Document Pane**

The Document Pane is the location where these BEA Guardian views and editors open, by default in the central region of the BEA Guardian window:

- Active Domain Table
- Domain Inventory
- Evaluation Summary
- Signature Details
- Bundle Details
- Shortcut Table

Figure 4-35 Document Pane Example

rault Signatures_	2006-12-05 07 X 🔂 Santo	ini_localhost_9046_20	06-12 🎝 Activ	e Domain Table	G Shortcut Table	49 000075	Sefault Signatures
aluation Su	ummary: Overview						
General Informa	ation						
Domain Name	Santorini		Ta	geted Signatures	37		
Bundle Name	Default Signatures		De	tected Signatures	4		
Valuation Date/Ti	me 2006-12-05T07:59:52.051-05:0	I	Un	detected Signatures	33		
Ouration (ms)	6169						
Detected Sign	atures						
Severity	Name	Impact	Product	Topic	Subtopic	ID	Case?
U1-CRITICAL	HTTP POST method can be tun	Server Outage	Weblogic Server	WLS:Core Server	HTTP Protocol	000307	
U1-CRITICAL	Zero sized SerializedSystemini	Administration	Weblogic Server	WLS:OA8M	Console	000168	
2-WARNING	NPE thrown by ServerRuntime	Administration	Weblogic Server	WLS:Cluster	Not Listed	000269	
😂 2-WARNING	Performance of JDBC Statemen	Performance	Weblogic Server	WLS: JDBC	Performance	000321	
Description			Remedy				
iame HTTP PC security ieverity 1-Critica impact Server C A denial-of-se server by ser	IST method can be tuned via MaxPost     utage ervice attack is a maîcious attempt to ding more requests than it can possit	Size to harden overload a ly handle,	The followin     Oia     Fira     BEA System     HTTP POST     For More :	g WebServer(s) are s s recommends setting data. information	usceptible to this issu the MaxPostSize att	ie: ribute to an approj	priate value to limit the size
can overload an HTTP POS cettion the M	enong access to a service. Une way a the server is by sending huge amoun T method. You can prevent this type	ctackers is of data in of attack by	Preventi     eSuppor	ng Denial of Service A t	<u>uttacks</u> (9.1)		
The MaxPosts that can be re default, the v	Size attribute limits the number of byt eceived in a POST from a single reque value for MaxPostSize is -1.	es of data st. By	Get more h	lp from BEA support			
If an attacker triggers a Ma: log is updated MaxPostSize*	r sends an HTTP POST that exceeds t xPostSizeExceeded exception, and th d with a "POST size exceeded the par- message.	nis limit, it e server imeter					
If the client is 413 (Request mode, the co	in listening mode, it receives an HTTF Entity Too Large). If the client is not nnection is broken.	error code in listening					

## **Related Reference**

• Active Domain Table

### Reference

- Domain Inventory
- Evaluation Summary
- Signature Details
- Bundle Details
- Shortcut Table

## **Active Domain Table**

The Active Domain Table is a view in the Document Pane that allows you to manage the domains you've activated.

#### Figure 4-36 Active Domain Table Sorted by Domain Name

📮 Open Admin Console	Modify Domain	eactivate Domain
Domain	Administration Server URL	Last Evaluation
Argolis	http://localhost:9146	All Signatures_2006-11-14 14_46_51
Naxos Santorini	http://localhost:9116 http://localhost:9046	Service Pack Remedy_2006-11-14 14_47_08 Security Advisories_2006-11-14 14_47_35

To open the Active Domain Table, select Show View > Active Domain Table from the BEA Guardian Window Menu.

The Active Domain Table lists the active domains, each having these columns:

#### Figure 4-37 Active Domain Table Column Headings



- Domain: the domain name
- Administration Server URL: the URL of the domain's Administration Server
- Last Evaluation: the name of the Evaluation Summary for the most recent evaluation performed.

By default, the domains are listed alphabetically by domain name. Clicking a column heading sorts the domains by that column. For example, clicking the Last Evaluation column sorts the domains alphabetically by the last evaluation's Evaluation Summary name. Clicking the same column heading in succession alternates between sorting in alphabetical order and reverse alphabetical order.

📮 Open Admin Console	Modify Domain	eactivate Domain	
Domain	Administration Server URL	Last Evaluation	
Naxos Santorini	http://localhost:9116 http://localhost:9046	Service Pack Remedy_2006-11-14 14_47_08 Security Advisories_2006-11-14 14_47_35	
Argolis	http://localhost:9146	All Signatures_2006-11-14 14_46_51	

Figure 4-38 Active Domain Table Sorted by Last Evaluation in Reverse Order

The Active Domain Table toolbar contains the following buttons. Please note that they can't be clicked until you select one of the active domains listed:

#### Figure 4-39 Active Domain Table Toolbar Buttons

📮 Open Admin Console 🔰 🎇 Modify Domain 🚽 🎇 Deactivate Domain

• Open Admin Console - opens a BEA Weblogic Server Administration Console in your Web browser. The Administration Console is a Web application that is hosted by the Administration Server which you specified in the Domain Activation Wizard.

#### Figure 4-40 Active Domain Table Administration Server Console Login

(bea	WEBLOGIC SERVER ADMINISTRATION CONSOLE
	Log in to work with the WebLogic Server domain Username:
	Password:
-	Log In

If you selected the Remember username/password check box when activating or modifying the domain, the browser will automatically log you into the Administration Console. If not, the browser will start at the Administration Console login page.

#### Figure 4-41 Active Domain Table Remember Username and Password Check Box

Remember username/password

Administration Console documentation can be found on the BEA eDocs website for:

- BEA WebLogic Server 9.1
- BEA WebLogic Server 8.1
- Modify Domain opens the Domain Properties dialog box, which allows you to change how Guardian accesses the domain.
- Deactivate Domain invokes the Domain Deactivation Wizard to deactivate the domain.

## **Related Concepts**

• Domain

## **Related Tasks**

- Activate Domain
- Modify Domain

## **Related Reference**

- Document Pane
- Evaluation Summary
- Domain Activation Wizard
- Domain Properties
- Domain Deactivation Wizard
- Main Menu

Reference

## **Domain Properties**

The Domain Properties dialog box allows you to modify how BEA Guardian accesses a target domain. In particular, you can change:

- The username and password Guardian uses to access the domain
- Whether to remember the username and password
- Whether to use a proxy server to access the domain

There are two different ways to open the Domain Properties dialog box:

- Select a domain in the Active Domain Table and click the Modify Domain button.
- Right-click a domain in the Domain Explorer and select Modify Domain.

#### Figure 4-42 Domain Properties Dialog Box

Name:	Santorini
Admin Server URL:	http://localhost:9046
* Username:	un
	The username of an administrator account for this domain.
* Password:	**
	The password of an administrator account for this domain.
Remember usernam	e/password.
Enable proxy conne	ction 🖉
Enable proxy conne	ction 🗾 💌 \star Required
Enable proxy conne	ction 🗾 👻 * Required

The Domain Properties dialog box includes the following components:

• The domain name, read only
- The URL of the domain's Administration Server, read only
- The username and password of an administrator account on the domain

Please note that changing the username and password in Guardian does not change the username and password on the domain.

• Whether to remember the username and password

If selected, the username and password are encrypted and stored on disk. Then, whenever you evaluate, inventory, modify, or open an admin console to the domain, or submit a support case, the domain's username and password are filled in automatically. Otherwise, you have to enter them for each operation that accesses the domain.

• Whether to use a proxy server to access the domain

If selected, you must select the name of the proxy server from the drop down list. If there are no proxy servers in the drop down list, the Enable proxy connection check box is disabled. To add a proxy server, select Proxy from the Preferences page. Please note that in order to use a proxy server, you must also manually deploy the Guardian Agent onto the target domain.

## **Related Concepts**

- Domain
- Security & Privacy

## **Related Tasks**

- Evaluate Domain
- Inventory Domain
- Modify Domain
- Submit Support Case

### **Related Reference**

- Active Domain Table
- Domain Explorer
- Preferences

# **Domain Inventory**

A Domain Inventory is an XML document, persisted in the Guardian Workspace, that describes the products in your domain. The Domain Inventory editor in the Document Pane allows you to interact with the Domain Inventory to better understand how BEA Guardian evaluates your domain.

#### Figure 4-43 Domain Inventory Overview Tab

conin_localitosc_9046_2006-11-17 11			
nain Inventory: Overvi	iew		
eneral Information			
main Name Santorini		Inventory Date/Time 200	06-11-17T11:49:49.844-05:00
rvers			
mber of Servers Configured 2		Number of Active Se	ervers 2
Tir-	<ul> <li>Server Details</li> </ul>		
Oia	Name	Fira	
	Version	8.1.6.0	
	WebLogic Version	WebLogic Server 8.1 SP6 Wei WebLogic XMLX Module 8.1 SP	d Jun 21 08:18:55 PDT 2006 781680 6 Wed Jun 21 08:18:55 PDT 2006 781680
	Admin Server	true	
	Production Mode	false	
	🔻 Java Details		
	Java Vendor	BEA Systems, Inc.	
	Java Version	1.4.2_10	
	Java VM Vendor	BEA Systems, Inc.	
	Java VM Name	BEA JRockit(R)	
	Java VM Version	R26.3.0-32_CR283061-63465-	1.4.2_10-20060620-1811-win-ia32
	Operating Syst	tem Details	
	Name Windows	XP	
	Version 5.1		
	Arch x86		
BC			
ber of Unique JDBC Connection Pool/	Data Source Configurations	5 1	
		✓ JDBC Details	
Esperas JDBC Connection Pool []			
		Connection Pool	Esperas JDBC Connection Pool
		Data Source Name	M.COL
		Database Product Name	MySQL
		Driver Name	MySOL-AB IDBC Driver
		PULADI LAGILIO	HIVE HE DEDC DITION

A Domain Inventory is created when you activate a domain and a new one is created each time you evaluate a domain. You can also create a new Domain Inventory with the Inventory Wizard.

The Inventory History folder in the Domain Explorer contains all the Domain Inventories for a domain.

You can open a Domain Inventory editor in any of the following ways:

• Activate a domain, or inventory a domain. Then click the OK button in the Progress View.

#### Figure 4-44 Domain Inventory from Progress View



• Double-click a Domain Inventory in the Inventory History folder of a domain in the Domain Explorer.

#### Figure 4-45 Domain Inventory from Domain Explorer



On the bottom of the Domain Inventory editor are the following tabs for the different Domain Inventory representations. Please note that these representations are read only:

• Overview - provides a summary of the Domain Inventory. It contains the following sections:

🗟 Santorini\_localhost\_9046\_2006-11-17 11\_49\_49.inv 🗴 Domain Inventory: Overview General Information Domain Name Santorini Inventory Date/Time 2006-11-17T11:49:49.844-05:00 Servers Number of Servers Configured 2 Number of Active Servers 2 Server Details Fira 📋 Oia Name Fira 8.1.6.0 Version WebLogic Version WebLogic Server 8.1 SP6 Wed Jun 21 08:18:55 PDT 2006 781680 WebLogic XMLX Module 8.1 SP6 Wed Jun 21 08:18:55 PDT 2006 781680 Admin Server true Production Mode false 🔻 Java Details Java Vendor BEA Systems, Inc. Java Version 1.4.2\_10 Java VM Vendor BEA Systems, Inc. Java VM Name BEA JRockit(R) Java VM Version R26.3.0-32\_CR283061-63465-1.4.2\_10-20060620-1811-win-ia32 Operating System Details Name Windows XP Version 5.1 Arch x86 Number of Unique JDBC Connection Pool/Data Source Configurations 1 ▼ JDBC Details Esperas JDBC Connection Pool [] Connection Pool Esperas JDBC Connection Pool Data Source Name Database Product Name MySQL Database Product Version 5.0.27-community-nt Driver Name MySQL-AB JDBC Driver Driver Version mysql-connector-java-5.0.4 ( \$Date: Overview Source Report

- -

Figure 4-46 Domain Inventory Overview Tab

- General Information the domain name and date and time the Domain Inventory was created.
- Servers the number of servers in the domain, the number of servers active at the time of the inventory, a list of the servers, and information about each server. Please note that if a server is down at the time of an evaluation, it could mask some signatures from being detected.

When you click on a server in the list, the following server information is displayed. Information on the first server in the list is displayed by default:

- Server Details the server's name and WebLogic version, whether the server is the Administration Server or not, and whether the server is in production mode or not.
- Java Details the Java vendor and version, and the Java Virtual Machine vendor, name, and version.
- Operating System Details the operating system name, version, and processor architecture.
- JDBC the number of JDBC connection pools, a list of the JDBC connection pools, and details about each JDBC connection pool.

When you click on a JDBC connection pool in the list, the following JDBC connection pool details are displayed. JDBC connection pool details on the first JDBC connection pool in the list are displayed by default:

- the JDBC connection pool name
- the JDBC data source name
- the database product name and version
- the JDBC driver name and version
- Source provides the actual XML source for the Domain Inventory. It can be copied to your paste buffer or printed with the context menu. You can access the context menu by right-clicking inside the Domain Inventory.

Figure 4-47 Domain Inventory Source Tab



• Report - provides all the information contained in the Overview tab in a printer friendly format. It can also be copied into your paste buffer or printed with the context menu.

Figure 4-48 Domain Inventory Report Tab

antorini_	localhost_9046_2006-1	1-17 11_49_49.inv 🗶
maii	n Inventory	
enera	al Informatior	
main	Name Santorini	Inventory Date/Time 2006-11-17T11:49:49.844-05:00
erver	'S	
mber	of Servers Confi	gured 2 Number of Active Servers 2
Fir	a	
	Server Details	
	Name	Fira
	Version	8.1.6.0
	WebLogic Version	WebLogic Server 8.1 SP6 Wed Jun 21 08:18:55 PDT 2006 781680 WebLogic XMLX Module 8.1 SP6 Wed Jun 21 08:18:55 PDT 2006 781680
	Admin Server	true
	Production Mode	false
	Java Details	
	Java Vendor	BEA Systems, Inc.
	Java Version	1.4.2_10
	Java VM Vendor	BEA Systems, Inc.
	Java VM Name	BEA JRockit(R)
	Java VM Versio	n R26.3.0-32_CR283061-63465-1.4.2_10-20060620-1811-win-ia32
	Operating Syst	em Details
	Name Windo	ws XP
	Version 5.1	
	Arch x86	
0	•	
016		
	Server Details	
	Name	Oia
	Version	8.1.6.0
	WebLogic Version	WebLogic Server 8.1 SP6 Wed Jun 21 08:18:55 PDT 2006 781680 WebLogic XMLX Module 8.1 SP6 Wed Jun 21 08:18:55 PDT 2006 781680
	Admin Server	false
view Sc	urce Report	

When the Outline View is open and the Domain Inventory editor is active, you can use the Outline View to control what the Domain Inventory editor displays. Clicking the Overview, Source, and Report nodes in the Outline View brings the corresponding tab of the Domain

Inventory editor to the forefront. Expanding the Outline View's Source node allows you to select specific XML tag names, causing the Domain Inventory editor to jump to those tags and hightlight them.





Main Menu

## **Related Concepts**

- Domain Inventory
- Guardian Workspace
- Domain
- Evaluation
- Signature

# **Related Tasks**

- Activate Domain
- Evaluate Domain
- Inventory Domain

### **Related Reference**

- Document Pane
- Inventory Wizard
- Domain Explorer

Reference

# **Evaluation Summary**

An Evaluation Summary is created each time you evaluate a domain, and is persisted in the Guardian Workspace. The Evaluation Summary editor in the Document Pane allows you to interact with the Evaluation Summary and determine if you need to take any corrective action.

These are the different ways to open an Evaluation Summary:

- Conduct an evaluation. An Evaluation Summary is opened automatically when the evaluation completes.
- Double-click an Evaluation Summary entry in the Evaluation History folder of the Domain Explorer.

#### Figure 4-50 Evaluation Summary from Domain Explorer



On the bottom of the Evaluation Summary editor are the following tabs for the different Evaluation Summary representations. Please note that these representations are read only:

• Overview - provides evaluation statistics and a list of detected signatures. It also includes a description and remedy recommendation for each signature detected in the evaluation. It contains the following sections. Each section can be expanded or collapsed by clicking the triangle icon in the heading.

Figure 4-51 Evaluation Summary Overview Tab

aluation st	ummary: Overview							
General Inform	ation							
Domain Name Bundle Name Evaluation Date/Ti Duration (ms)	Santorini Default Signatures 2006-12-05T14:00:42.593-05:00 9964		Ta De Un	rgeted Signatures tected Signatures detected Signatures	37 4 33			
4 Detected Sign	atures							
Severity	Name	Impact	Product	Topic	Subtopic	ID	Case?	
U 1-CRITICAL 1-CRITICAL 2-WARNING 2-WARNING	HTTP POST method can be tun Zero sized SerializedSystemini NPE thrown by ServerRuntime Performance of JDBC Statemen	Server Outage Administration Administration Performance	Weblagic Server Weblagic Server Weblagic Server Weblagic Server	WLS:Core Server WLS:OA&M WLS:Cluster WLS:JDBC	HTTP Protocol Console Not Listed Performance	000307 000168 000269 000321		
Description	YST method can be build via MaxPool*	ize to barden	Remedy     The following	g WebServer(s) are s	auscentible to this is	sue:		
A denial-of-st server by ser thereby prev thereby prev th	I Dutage wrvice attack is a maintow attempt to whiting more requests than it can poosite writing access to a service. One way a the server is by service the more way the server is by service the service and the server is by service the service and the service is by service the service service the parameter to harden secur issue attribute them inits the number of bytes cervice in a POST from a single request value for MacPort2005 is -1.	overload a y handle, ttackers s of data in f attack by ity. s of data t. By	Oia     Fira     BEA System     HTTP POST     For More     Prevent     e Suppor     Get more h	s recommends setting data. Information ng Denial of Service 7 t t elp from BEA support	g the MaxPostSize a <u>Attacks</u> (9.1)	ttribute to an a	appropriate valu	e to limit the size of
If an attacker triggers a Ma log is updater MaxPostSize" If the client is 413 (Request	r sends an HTTP POST that exceeds th xPostSizeExceeded exception, and the d with a 'POST size exceeded the para message. In listening mode, it receives an HTTP Entity Too Large). If the client is not i	is limit, it e server meter error code n listening						

 General Information - the target domain name, the signature bundle evaluated, the date and time of the evaluation, the length of time to conduct the evaluation, and the number of signatures targeted, detected, not detected, and undetectable in the evaluation.

For a given bundle of signatures, some signatures may not be used in the evaluation because they target different products than the domain has. The ones that do target what the domain has are counted as Targeted Signatures. The Targeted Signatures are divided into Detected Signatures, which are actually found on the domain; and Undetected Signatures, which are not found on the domain. If a signature fails to evaluate, it is counted as an Undetectable Signature, and is considered flawed.

- Detected Signatures - a table that includes information about every signature detected in the evaluation, including the signature name, identification number, severity, area of impact, and BEA product affected. It also includes the signature topic and subtopic, which further narrow the category of potential problem found. If you submitted any support cases to BEA, the case information is listed as well.

Clicking a detected signature displays information about it in the Description and Remedy sections. Information about the first detected signature is displayed by default. You can sort the detected signature table by clicking any of the column headings. The detected signatures are sorted by severity and name by default.

The Severity column of the detected signature table includes an icon that approximates the amount of attention you should give each signature that has been detected.

Icon	Severity
	Critical
<b>61</b>	Warning
U	Informational

- Description information about the signature, from the signature XML file itself.
   Description includes the signature name, severity, category of impact (for example, Server Outage, Performance, or User Viewable Error), and a detailed description.
- Remedy an explanation of how to resolve the potential problem, from the signature XML file itself. It includes the servers impacted by the signature and links to get more information about the potential problem.

Remedy also includes a link, Get more help from BEA Support, which opens the Support Case Wizard. Opening a support case allows you to get more help from BEA to analyze and repair the potential problem that the signature detected.

• Source - provides the actual XML source from the Evaluation Summary. It includes the raw data for each detected and undetected signature, and can be copied to your paste buffer or printed with the context menu. You can access the context menu by right-clicking inside the Evaluation Summary.

#### Figure 4-52 Evaluation Summary Source Tab

🖥 Default Signatures_2006-12-05 14_00_32.eval 🗙	
eval:evaluation xmlns:eval="http://support.bea.com/ns/guardian/10/evaluation" xmlns:sig="http://support.bea.com/ns/guardian/10/evaluation" xmlns:sig="http://suppor	ort.bea.com/ns/guardiar
<eval:timestamp>2006-12-05T14:00:42.593-05:00</eval:timestamp>	
<eval:durationmillis>9964</eval:durationmillis>	
<eval:username>weblogic</eval:username>	
<eval:domain id="Santorini localhost 9046" name="Santorini"></eval:domain>	
<eval:bundle id="0" name="Default Signatures"></eval:bundle>	
<eval:undetectedsignature id="000001"></eval:undetectedsignature>	
<sig:name>Server may hang if the weblogic.admin.RHI setting is too small</sig:name>	
<sig:severity>1-CRITICAL</sig:severity>	
<sig:publicationdate>2006-11-29T10:40:59.778-05:00</sig:publicationdate>	
<sig:product>Weblogic Server</sig:product>	
<eval:undetectedsignature id="000003"></eval:undetectedsignature>	
<sig:name>OutOfMemoryError possible in Managed Servers started by the Node Manager</sig:name>	
<sig:severity>2-W&amp;RNING</sig:severity>	
<sig:publicationdate>2006-11-29T10:40:54.538-05:00</sig:publicationdate>	
<sig:product>Weblogic Server</sig:product>	
<eval:undetectedsignature id="000005"></eval:undetectedsignature>	
<sig:name>The weblogic.admin.HTTP queue is too small for the size of your domain</sig:name>	
<sig:severity>2-W&amp;RNING</sig:severity>	
<sig:publicationdate>2006-11-29T10:40:59.840-05:00</sig:publicationdate>	
<sig:product>Weblogic Server</sig:product>	
<eval:undetectedsignature id="000011"></eval:undetectedsignature>	
<sig:name>WLS patch does not match the version of WebLogic Server you are running</sig:name>	
<sig:severity>2-WARNING</sig:severity>	
<sig:publicationdate>2006-11-29T10:40:59.600-05:00</sig:publicationdate>	
<sig:product>Weblogic Server</sig:product>	
<eval:undetectedsignature id="000019"></eval:undetectedsignature>	
<sig:name>Invalid cluster address may cause the domain to fail</sig:name>	
<sig:severity>2-W&amp;RNING</sig:severity>	
<sig:publicationdate>2006-11-29T10:41:00.271-05:00</sig:publicationdate>	
<sig:product>Weblogic Server</sig:product>	
<eval:undetectedsignature id="000022"></eval:undetectedsignature>	
<sig:name>Rotational Upgrade may cause java.io.StreamCorruptedException</sig:name>	
<sig:severity>3-INFO</sig:severity>	
<sig:publicationdate>2006-11-29T10:40:56.333-05:00</sig:publicationdate>	
<sig:product>Weblogic Server</sig:product>	
<eval:undetectedsignature id="000027"></eval:undetectedsignature>	
	>

• Report - provides all the information contained in the Overview tab in a printer friendly format. It can also be copied into your paste buffer or printed with the context menu.

#### Figure 4-53 Evaluation Summary Report Tab

eneral Infor	mation		
omain Name	Santorini	Targeted Signatures	37
undle Name	Default Signatures	Detected Signatures	4
valuation Date/	Time 2006-12-05T14:00:42.593-05:00	Undetected Signatures	33
uration (ms)	9964		
etected Sigr	atures		
HTTP POST	method can be tuned via MaxPost	Size to harden security	8
Severity	1-CRITICAL		
Impact	Server Outage		
	attackers can overload the server is by se method. You can prevent this type of atta harden security. The MaxPostSize attribut received in a POST from a single request. an attacker sends an HTTP POST that exo MaxPostSizeExceeded exception, and the exceeded the parameter MaxPostSize" me receives an HTTP error code 413 (Reques listening mode, the connection is broken.	ending huge amounts of data i ek by setting the MaxPostSize e limits the number of bytes o By default, the value for Max eeds this limit, it triggers a server log is updated with a " essage. If the client is in listen t Entity Too Large). If the client	n an HTTP POST parameter to f data that can be PostSize is -1. If POST size ing mode, it it is not in
Remedy	The following WebServer(s) are susceptib • Oia • Fira	le to this issue:	

When the Outline View is open and the Evaluation Summary editor is active, you can use the Outline View to control what the Evaluation Summary editor displays. Clicking the Overview, Source, and Report nodes in the Outline View brings the corresponding tab of the Evaluation Summary editor to the forefront. Expanding the Outline View's Source node allows you to select specific XML tag names, causing the Evaluation Summary editor to jump to those tags and highlight them.

#### Figure 4-54 Evaluation Summary Outline View



### **Related Concepts**

- Evaluation
- Domain
- Guardian Workspace
- Signature
- Bundle

#### Reference

• Support Case

# **Related Tasks**

• Evaluate Domain

# **Related Reference**

- Document Pane
- Domain Explorer

# **Signature Details**

A signature is an XML document that identifies potential problems in your domain. The Signature Details editor in the Document Pane provides more information about each signature.

Figure 4-55 Signature Details Overview Tab

Signature	Overview	-
🕶 General Info	rmation	
ID	000168	
Name	Zero sized SerializedSystemini.dat file prevents server restart	
Publication Date	a 2006-09-26T15:40:29.018-04:00	
Severity	CRITICAL	
Description		
When Mar gets set to during ser	lagedServerIndependence (MSI) mode is enabled, the SerializedSystemini.dat file sometimes ) a zero byte file size, even if the file system is not full. This problem occurs occasionally ver restarts. When it does happen, the server cannot start. This problem occurs on	
When Mar gets set to during ser WebLogic	lagedServerIndependence (MSI) mode is enabled, the SerializedSystemini.dat file sometimes a zero byte file size, even if the file system is not full. This problem occurs occasionally ver restarts. When it does happen, the server cannot start. This problem occurs on Servers 8.1 SP6 and lower.	
<ul> <li>When Mar gets set to during ser WebLogic</li> <li>Target</li> <li>This signat</li> </ul>	nagedServerIndependence (MSI) mode is enabled, the SerializedSystemini.dat file sometimes ) a zero byte file size, even if the file system is not full. This problem occurs occasionally ver restarts. When it does happen, the server cannot start. This problem occurs on Servers 8.1 SP6 and lower. ure is targeted to a domain based if this expression matches the domain inventory.	
When Mar gets set to during ser WebLogic Target This signat [Expression]	nagedServerIndependence (MSI) mode is enabled, the SerializedSystemini.dat file sometimes ) a zero byte file size, even if the file system is not full. This problem occurs occasionally ver restarts. When it does happen, the server cannot start. This problem occurs on Servers 8.1 SP6 and lower. ure is targeted to a domain based if this expression matches the domain inventory.	
<ul> <li>When Mar gets set to during ser webLogic</li> <li>Target</li> <li>This signal</li> <li>[Expression]</li> <li>(; Return all so</li> </ul>	hagedServerIndependence (MSI) mode is enabled, the SerializedSystemini.dat file sometimes a zero byte file size, even if the file system is not full. This problem occurs occasionally ver restarts. When it does happen, the server cannot start. This problem occurs on Servers 8.1 SP6 and lower. 	
<ul> <li>When Mar gets set tr during ser WebLogic</li> <li>Target</li> <li>This signal</li> <li>[Expression]</li> <li>(: Return all se //web.web</li> </ul>	hagedServerIndependence (MSI) mode is enabled, the SerializedSystemini.dat file sometimes a zero byte file size, even if the file system is not full. This problem occurs occasionally ver restarts. When it does happen, the server cannot start. This problem occurs on Servers 8.1 SP6 and lower. ure is targeted to a domain based if this expression matches the domain inventory. ervers running 8.1 with a SP less than 7 :) NogicServer[@major=8 and @minor=1 and @servicepack<7]	

To open a Signature Details editor, double-click a signature in the Signature Explorer or Bundle Explorer.

#### Figure 4-56 Signature Explorer

😈 Signature Explorer 🗙 Domain Explorer 🛛 Bundle Explorer	~ - 8
WLS 9.2 support for Windows XP	~
WLS 9.2 support for Windows XP	
WLS 9.x is in production however JSPPageCheckSecs is not optimized	
WLS 9.x is in production however ServletReloadCheckSecs is not optimized	
30 WLS 9.x Obtain installSvc script to run WebLogic Server as a Windows service	
US WLS-to-WAS NullPointerException for outbound iiop request	
US-to-WAS NullPointerException for outbound iiop request	
🔱 Wrong method called on updated EJB	
🔱 Wrong method called on updated EJB	
XA.end is not being called when enlist returns rolled back exception	
XAER_NOTA in commit thrown when transactions in TLOG at boot time	
¥XAER_NOTA in commit thrown when transactions in TLOG at boot time	
Zero sized SerializedSystemini.dat file prevents server restart	
UZero sized SerializedSystemini.dat file prevents server restart	~

On the bottom of the Signature Details editor are the following tabs for the different Signature Details representations. Please note that these representations are read only:

• Overview - provides information about the signature and how it was created. It contains these sections:

#### Figure 4-57 Signature Details Overview Tab

😈 000168 🗙 🔪		- 8
Signature:	Overview	^
▼ General Infor	mation	
ID	000168	
Name	Zero sized SerializedSystemini.dat file prevents server restart	
Publication Date	2006-09-26T15:40:29.018-04:00	
Severity	CRITICAL	
<ul> <li>Description</li> </ul>		
<ul> <li>Target</li> </ul>		
💎 This signatu	re is targeted to a domain based if this expression matches the domain inventory.	
[Expression]		
(: Return all ser	vers running 8.1 with a SP less than 7 :)	
//web:webl	ogicServer[@major=8 and @minor=1 and @servicepack<7]	
Overview Source	Report	

- General Information the signature identifier, name, publication date, and severity level (Critical, Warning, or Informational).
- Description an explanation of the signature in plain language, from the actual signature XML file itself.
- Target the XPath expression used to match the signature with the target domain's Domain Inventory.
- Source provides the actual XML source for the signature. It includes the raw data for each signature, and can be copied to your paste buffer or printed with the context menu. You can access the context menu by right-clicking inside the Signature Details editor.

Figure 4-58 Signature Details Source Tab

😈 000168 🗙	- 0
<pre><sig:signature authoring"="" guardian="" http:="" id="000168" support.bea.com="" xmlns:sig="http://support.bea.com/ns/guardian/&lt;/pre&gt;&lt;/th&gt;&lt;th&gt;10/sign ^&lt;/th&gt;&lt;/tr&gt;&lt;tr&gt;&lt;th&gt;&lt;sig:name&gt;Zero sized SerializedSystemini.dat file prevents server res&lt;/th&gt;&lt;th&gt;start&lt;/s&lt;/th&gt;&lt;/tr&gt;&lt;tr&gt;&lt;td&gt;&lt;sig:severity&gt;1-CRITICAL&lt;/sig:severity&gt;&lt;/td&gt;&lt;td&gt;&lt;/td&gt;&lt;/tr&gt;&lt;tr&gt;&lt;td&gt;&lt;pre&gt;&lt;sig:publicationDate&gt;2006-09-26T15:40:29.018-04:00&lt;/sig:publicationDate&gt;&lt;/pre&gt;&lt;/td&gt;&lt;td&gt;ate&gt;&lt;/td&gt;&lt;/tr&gt;&lt;tr&gt;&lt;td&gt;&lt;sig:product&gt;Weblogic Server&lt;/sig:product&gt;&lt;/td&gt;&lt;td&gt;&lt;/td&gt;&lt;/tr&gt;&lt;tr&gt;&lt;td&gt;&lt;pre&gt;&lt;sig:description&gt;When ManagedServerIndependence (MSI) mode is enabled&lt;/pre&gt;&lt;/td&gt;&lt;td&gt;l, the S&lt;/td&gt;&lt;/tr&gt;&lt;tr&gt;&lt;td&gt;&lt;sig:keywords&gt;&lt;/td&gt;&lt;td&gt;&lt;/td&gt;&lt;/tr&gt;&lt;tr&gt;&lt;td&gt;&lt;pre&gt;&lt;sig:keyword&gt;DEFAULT&lt;/sig:keyword&gt;&lt;/pre&gt;&lt;/td&gt;&lt;td&gt;&lt;/td&gt;&lt;/tr&gt;&lt;tr&gt;&lt;td&gt;&lt;sig:keyword&gt;CRITICAL&lt;/sig:keyword&gt;&lt;/td&gt;&lt;td&gt;&lt;/td&gt;&lt;/tr&gt;&lt;tr&gt;&lt;td&gt;&lt;/sig:keywords&gt;&lt;/td&gt;&lt;td&gt;&lt;/td&gt;&lt;/tr&gt;&lt;tr&gt;&lt;td&gt;&lt;sig:target xmlns:aut="><td></td></sig:signature></pre>	
<sig:namespaces></sig:namespaces>	
<pre><sig:namespace prefix="web">http://support.bea.com/ns/guardia</sig:namespace></pre>	an/10/wel
<sig:query>(: Return all servers running 8.1 with a SP less than</sig:query>	7 :)
//web:weblogicServer[@major=8 and @minor=1 and @servicepack<7] </td <td>sig:que:</td>	sig:que:
<sig:dataspec server"="" xmlns:jmx="http://support.be&lt;/td&gt;&lt;td&gt;ea.com/n:&lt;/td&gt;&lt;/tr&gt;&lt;tr&gt;&lt;td&gt;&lt;jmx:mbean type=" xsi:type="jmx:JmxDataSpec"></sig:dataspec>	
<jmx:mbean type="ServerRuntime"></jmx:mbean>	
<sig:impact>Administration</sig:impact>	
<sig:topic>WLS:OA&amp;M</sig:topic>	
<sig:subtopic>Domain</sig:subtopic>	~
	>

• Report - provides all the information contained in the Overview tab in a printer friendly format. It can also be copied into your paste buffer or printed with the context menu.

#### Figure 4-59 Signature Details Report Tab

General Infor	mation
ID	000168
Name	Zero sized SerializedSystemini.dat file prevents server restart
Publication Date	2006-09-26T15:40:29.018-04:00
Severity	CRITICAL
Description Then ManagedServiet to a zero byte fil estarts. When it doe nd lower.	erIndependence (MSI) mode is enabled, the SerializedSystemini.dat file sometimes gets a size, even if the file system is not full. This problem occurs occasionally during server is happen, the server cannot start. This problem occurs on WebLogic Servers 8.1 SP6
Tawaat	
rarget	

When the Outline View is open and the Signature Details editor is active, you can use the Outline View to control what the Signature Details editor displays. Clicking the Overview, Source, and Report nodes in the Outline View brings the corresponding tabs of the Signature Details editor to the forefront. Expanding the Outline View's Source node allows you to select specific XML tag names, causing the Signature Details editor to jump to those tags and hightlight them.

Figure 4-60 Signature Details Outline View



# **Related Concepts**

• Signature

## **Related Reference**

- Document Pane
- Signature Explorer
- Bundle Explorer

# **Bundle Details**

A bundle is a group of signatures that are evaluated together. The Bundle Details editor in the Document Pane provides more information about each bundle.

Figure 4-61 Bundle Details Overview Tab

Signature Bun	dle: Overview	
🕶 General Informatio	on	
ID	3	
Name	Critical Signatures	
Creation Date	2006-11-03-05:00	
Last Modification Date	2006-11-03-05:00	
<ul> <li>This bundle conta</li> <li>Signature Def</li> </ul>	ins signatures for potential problems which may result in system outages or downtime.	
<ul> <li>This bundle conta</li> <li>Signature Def</li> <li>Signatures are income</li> </ul>	ins signatures for potential problems which may result in system outages or downtime. cluded in this bundle based on this XPath expression:	
This bundle conta Signature Def Signatures are inc [XPath Expression ]-	ins signatures for potential problems which may result in system outages or downtime. cluded in this bundle based on this XPath expression:	
<ul> <li>This bundle conta</li> <li>Signature Def</li> <li>Signatures are inc</li> <li>[XPath Expression ] declare namespace si /sig:signature/sig:sev</li> </ul>	ins signatures for potential problems which may result in system outages or downtime. cluded in this bundle based on this XPath expression: ig='http://support.bea.com/ns/guardian/10/signature'; /erity='1-CRITICAL'	
<ul> <li>This bundle conta</li> <li>Signature Def</li> <li>Signatures are income signatures are income signature s</li></ul>	ins signatures for potential problems which may result in system outages or downtime. cluded in this bundle based on this XPath expression: ig="http://support.bea.com/ns/guardian/10/signature'; rerity="1-CRITICAL'	

To open a Bundle Details editor, double-click a bundle node in the Bundle Explorer.

Figure 4-62 Bundle Explorer

🔗 Bundle Explorer 🗙 Signature Explorer	Domain Explorer		
E-Bundles			~
😟 🥝 All Signatures			
Configuration Remedy			
🖃 🥝 Critical Signatures			
BEA03-40.00 - Patches available	e to prevent unint	ended use of nonencrypted connection	
BEA03-42.00 - Certain erroneou	us data causes the	Node Manager to crash	
BEA04-48.01 - Attack could res	ult in the comprom	ising of an administrator's account	
BEA04-49.00 - The user can acc	quire some adminis	trative permissions	
BEA04-50.00 - The administrate	or's password may	be compromised	
BEA04-53.00 - A user can obtai	n the database us	ername and password	
BEA04-54.00 - Attacker could in	npersonate a syste	em administrator or a remote server	
BEA04-55.00 - A user can obtai	n the username ar	nd password of the user who boots server	
BEA04-56.00 - Security will be ig	gnored for some U	RLS for Servlets	
BEA04-57.00 - To prevent EJB (	- objects being delet	ed without the required permission	
BEA04-58.00 - The administrativ	ve username and p	bassword for a server may be compromised	¥

#### Reference

On the bottom of the Bundle Details editor are the following tabs for the different Bundle Details representations. Please note that these representations are read only:

• Overview - provides information about the bundle and how it was created. It contains the following sections:

#### Figure 4-63 Bundle Details Overview Tab

Critical Signatures	×	- E
Signature Bu	ndle: Overview	
🕶 General Informa	ation	
ID	3	
Name	Critical Signatures	
Creation Date	2006-11-03-05:00	
Last Modification Da	ite 2006-11-03-05:00	
<ul> <li>Description</li> </ul>		
<ul> <li>Signature Def</li> </ul>		
💎 Signatures are	included in this bundle based on this XPath expression:	9
[ XPath Expression	]	
1.02		
declare namespace /sig:signature/sig:s	e sig='http://support.bea.com/ns/guardian/10/signature'; severity='1-CRITICAL'	
declare namespace /sig:signature/sig::	e sig="http://support.bea.com/ns/guardian/10/signature'; severity='1-CRITICAL'	
declare namespace /sig:signature/sig:s	e sig="http://support.bea.com/ns/guardian/10/signature'; severity='1-CRITICAL'	

- General Information the bundle identifier, name, creation date, and modification date.
- Description a plain language description of the bundle.
- Signature Def the XPath expression that created the bundle.
- Report provides all the information contained in the Overview tab in a printer friendly format. The report can be copied to your paste buffer or printed with the context menu. You can access the context menu by right-clicking inside the Bundle Details editor.

#### Figure 4-64 Bundle Details Report Tab

General Information	on	
ID	3	
Name	Critical Signatures	
Creation Date	2006-11-03-05:00	
Last Modification Date	2006-11-03-05:00	
Description		
his bundle contains signat Iowntime.	ures for potential problems which	may result in system outages or
Signature Def		
Signature Def		

When the Outline View is open and the Bundle Details editor is active, you can use the Outline View to control what the Bundle Details editor displays. Clicking the Overview and Report nodes in the Outline View brings the corresponding tabs of the Bundle Details editor to the forefront.

General Informa	ation		
ID	3		
Name	Critical Signatures		
Creation Date	2006-11-03-05:00		
Last Modification Da	te 2006-11-03-05:00		
this bundle contains sig	natures for potential probl	ems	
which may result in sys	tem outages or downtime.		
which may result in sys Signature Def Jeclare namespace :ig='http://support.bea CRITICAL'	tem outages or downtime. .com/ns/guardian/10/signa	ature'; /sig	201

#### Figure 4-65 Bundle Details Outline View

# **Related Concepts**

- Bundle
- Signature
- Evaluation

# **Related Reference**

- Document Pane
- Bundle Explorer

# **Shortcut Table**

The Shortcut Table is a view in the Document Pane that allows you to manage the shortcuts you've created.

#### Figure 4-66 Shortcut Table Sorted by Shortcut Name

🕼 Add Shortcut 🔰 🐻 Delete Shortcut		
Shortcut	Domain	Bundle
All Signatures in Naxos	Naxos	All Signatures
Default Signatures in Naxos	Naxos	Default Signatures
Other Signatures in Santorini	Santorini	Other Signatures
Patch Remedy in Argolis	Argolis	Patch Remedy
Security Advisories in Naxos	Naxos Security Adviso	
Security Advisories in Santorini	Santorini	Security Advisories

To open the Shortcut Table, select Show View > Shortcut Table from the BEA Guardian Window menu.

The Shortcut Table lists the shortcuts, each having these columns:

#### Figure 4-67 Shortcut Table Column Headings



- Shortcut: the shortcut name
- Domain: the domain the shortcut targets
- Bundle: the signature bundle the shortcut evaluates

By default, the shortcuts are listed alphabetically by shortcut name. Clicking a column heading sorts the shortcuts by that column. For example, clicking the Domain column sorts the shortcuts alphabetically by domain name. Clicking the same column heading in succession alternates between sorting in alphabetical order and reverse alphabetical order.

#### Figure 4-68 Shortcut Table Sorted by Domain Name

CAdd Shortcut   CDelete Shortcut		
Shortcut	Domain	Bundle
Patch Remedy in Argolis	Argolis	Patch Remedy
Default Signatures in Naxos	Naxos	Default Signatures
All Signatures in Naxos	Naxos	All Signatures
Security Advisories in Naxos	Naxos	Security Advisories
Security Advisories in Santorini	Santorini	Security Advisories
Other Signatures in Santorini	Santorini	Other Signatures

The Shortcut Table toolbar contains buttons to add and delete shortcuts:

#### Figure 4-69 Shortcut Table Toolbar Buttons

😺 Shortcut Table	×	- 0
C Add Shortcut	び Delete Shortcut	

- Clicking the Add Shortcut button invokes the Shortcut Wizard to create a new shortcut.
- Clicking the Delete Shortcut button pops up a confirmation box to confirm that you really want to delete the selected shortcut. Please note that the Delete Shortcut button can't be clicked until a shortcut has been selected.

### **Related Concepts**

- Shortcut
- Domain
- Bundle
- Evaluation

## **Related Tasks**

- Create Shortcut
- Delete Shortcut

### **Related Reference**

• Document Pane

Main Menu

- Shortcut Wizard
- Shortcut Explorer
- Main Menu

#### Reference

# Wizards

The wizards available in BEA Guardian are:

- Domain Activation Wizard
- Domain Deactivation Wizard
- Evaluation Wizard
- Support Case Wizard
- Inventory Wizard
- Shortcut Wizard
- Shortcut Evaluation Wizard
- Update Wizard

A Wizard is a series of one or more dialog boxes that allow you to complete certain BEA Guardian tasks. The wizard prompts you for the information BEA Guardian needs to complete the task. For example, the Evaluation Wizard prompts you for the target domain and the signature bundle to evaluate.

BEA Guard	lian: Evaluatio	n Wizard		
valuate Sig Select Domain(	natures in a D s) to Evaluate	Domain		F
Name		Admin Server URL	Bundle	
Naxos		http://localhost:9116	🤗 Default Signatures	
<b>X Santorini</b>		http://localhost:9046	Signatures 🖉	
Domain Crede	optials for Saptorin			
Username:	un	*		
Password:	**	*		
🔽 Remembe	er username/passv	vord		Required
Create Short	:cut: 🔽 🗍			
			Einish	Cancel

#### Figure 4-70 Evaluation Wizard Dialog Box

When all the required information is filled in, you can click the Finish button to actually execute the task. When the Domain Activation, Domain Deactivation, Evaluation, and Inventory Wizards finish, the Progress View indicates successful completion. The Update and Support Case Wizards have their own notification, and the Shortcut Wizard gives no notification.

#### Figure 4-71 Progress View Successful Completion

C Progress ×	💥 🗸 🗖 🖸
Evaluation: Santorini (Finished at 1:13 PM) OK	×
	¢ĵ

# **Related Concepts**

• Domain

#### Reference

- Bundle
- Evaluation

## **Related Tasks**

- Activate Domain
- Deactivate Domain
- Evaluate Domain
- Submit Support Case
- Inventory Domain
- Create Shortcut
- Evaluate Shortcut
- Update Guardian

## **Related Reference**

- Domain Activation Wizard
- Domain Deactivation Wizard
- Evaluation Wizard
- Support Case Wizard
- Inventory Wizard
- Shortcut Wizard
- Shortcut Evaluation Wizard
- Update Wizard
- Domain Explorer

# **Domain Activation Wizard**

The Domain Activation Wizard prepares a target domain for evaluation by installing any needed Guardian Agents and creating a new Domain Inventory.

There are several different ways to invoke the Domain Activation Wizard:

- Press Ctrl+Shift+A.
- Click the Activate button on the Main Toolbar.

#### Figure 4-72 Main Toolbar with Activate Button

8	Ø B	IEA Gu	ardian					
Ē	jile	Tools	Window	Help				
]	0	Open	Print	🔀 Activate	Inventory	Evaluate	😻 Update	

- Select New > Domain from the File menu.
- Right-click inside the Domain Explorer and select Activate Domain from the pop-up context menu.

The Domain Activation Wizard contains the following data entry fields:

🐻 BEA Guardi	an: Domain Activation Wizard 🛛 🛛 🔀
Activate a Do Activate a doma	omain In to add it to your list of target domains so that you may evaluate signatures in that domain.
* Protocol:	http:// 💌 The protocol for communication with this domain
* Host Name:	localhost
* Port Number:	The host name of the administration server for this domain 9046 The listen port of the administration server for the selected protocol
* Username:	un The username of an administrator account for this domain
* Password:	** The password of an administrator account for this domain
Remember use	ername/password.
📕 Enable proxy (	connection. Add Proxy Servers * Required

- The communication protocol either http://, or https:// for Secure Sockets Layer (SSL) encryption. Please note that Guardian does not use 128 bit SSL encryption for domain activation.
- The host name the listen address of the target domain's Administration Server, for example, localhost, 66.248.193.194, or guardian-dev.bea.com
- The port number the listen port for the target domain's Administration Server
- The username of an administrator account on the target domain
- The password of an administrator account on the target domain
- Whether to remember the username and password

If selected, the username and password are encrypted and stored on disk. Then, whenever you access the domain, the username and password are filled in automatically. Otherwise, you have to enter them. The following Guardian operations require login credentials:

- Evaluate a domain
- Inventory a domain

- Modify a domain
- Open an admin console
- Submit a support case
- Whether to use a proxy server to access the domain

If selected, you must select the name of the proxy server from the drop down list. If there are no proxy servers in the drop down list, click the Add Proxy Server link to add one. Please note that in order to use a proxy server, you must also manually deploy the Guardian Agent onto the target domain.

If a deactivated domain is selected and the Domain Explorer is active when you invoke the Domain Activation Wizard, the communication protocol, host name, and listen port will be filled in with the deactivated domain's values already. But you still have to enter the username and password.

Once you have entered the required data, click the Finish button to activate the domain. A progress indicator tracks the progress as the domain is activated.

The successful completion of the Domain Activation Wizard results in:

- The domain is available for evaluation.
- Any needed Guardian Agents are installed on the domain.
- The Progress View shows the time the activation finished.

#### Figure 4-74 Domain Activation Wizard Successful Completion



• A new Domain Inventory editor is opened in the Document Pane.

Figure 4-75 Activated Domain Domain Inventory

5antorini_localhost_9046_2006-11-30 11	_24_59.inv 🗙			_
omain Inventory: Overv	iew			
General Information				
Domain Name Santorini		Inventory Date/Time 200	06-11-30T11:25:00.032-05:00	
Servers				
Number of Servers Configured 2		Number of Active Se	ervers 2	
×	<ul> <li>Server Details</li> </ul>			
E Fira	Name	Fire		
	Version	8.1.6.0		
	WebLogic Version	WebLogic Server 8.1 SP6 Web WebLogic XMLX Module 8.1 SP	d Jun 21 08:18:55 PDT 2006 781680 6 Wed Jun 21 08:18:55 PDT 2006 781680	
	Admin Server	true		
	Production Mode	false		
	🔻 Java Details			
	Java Vendor BEA Systems, Inc.			
	Java Version 1.4.2_10			
	Java VM Vendor BEA Systems, Inc.			
	Java VM Name BEA JRockit(R)			
	Java VM Version F	R26.3.0-32_CR283061-63465-	1.4.2_10-20060620-1811-win-ia32	
	<ul> <li>Operating Syst</li> </ul>	em Details		
	Name Windows	XP		
	Version 5.1			
	Arch x86			
JDBC				
Number of Unique JDBC Connection Pool	Data Source Configurations	1		
		<ul> <li>JDBC Details</li> </ul>		
Esperas JDBC Connection Pool []				
		Connection Pool	Esperas JDBC Connection Pool	
		Database Product Name	MuSOL	
		Database Product Varsion	5.0.27-community-nt	
		Driver Name	MvSOL-AB JDBC Driver	

• A domain node is added to the Domain Explorer, in the Target Domains folder. A Domain Inventory entry is also added to the domain node's Inventory History folder.
#### Figure 4-76 Activated Domain Domain Explorer Entry



• The domain is added to the Active Domain Table.

#### Figure 4-77 Activated Domain Active Domain Table Entry

istration Server URL	Last Evaluation	
/localhost:9046		
//	ocalhost:9046	ocalhost:9046

- The domain is added to the Guardian Registry.
- A folder for the domain is added to the Guardian Workspace. The domain folder persists the Domain Inventories, Evaluation Summaries, and Case Creation Archives.

#### Figure 4-78 Activated Domain Domain Folder



### **Related Concepts**

- Domain
- Evaluation
- Guardian Agent
- Domain Inventory
- Security & Privacy
- Guardian Registry
- Guardian Workspace
- Support Case

# **Related Tasks**

• Activate Domain

- Deactivate Domain
- Evaluate Domain
- Inventory Domain
- Modify Domain
- Submit Support Case

### **Related Reference**

- Domain Explorer
- Add Proxy Servers
- Manually Deploy Guardian Agent
- Active Domain Table
- Domain Inventory
- Evaluation Summary
- Keyboard Shortcuts
- Main Toolbar
- Main Menu

# **Manually Deploy Guardian Agent**

When activating domains using proxy servers, you must Manually Deploy the Guardian Agents. The Guardian Agent is a light weight web application. It is included in the .plugins directory of your Guardian installation in WebLogic Server 8 and 9 versions. The following steps summarize how to manually install and deploy Guardian Agents.

- Set up your browser for proxy access:
  - Mozilla:
    - Go to Tools, Options, General, Connection Settings.
    - Select Manual Proxy Configuration.
    - Enter the proxy server's host name and listen port.
  - Internet Explorer:
    - Go to Tools, Internet Options, Connections, LAN Settings.
    - Select Use a proxy server for your LAN.
    - Enter the proxy server's host name and listen port.
- Login to your domain console:
  - Use the domain's URL and listen port, for example, http://guardian-dev:7001/console
  - Go to Deployments, select Web Application Modules
  - If there's a bea-guardian-agent web application listed already, delete it by clicking the trash can icon.
- Deploy the Guardian Agent Web Application:
  - Select Deploy a New Web Application Module ....
  - Select upload your file(s).
  - Click the Browse... button.
  - Navigate to .plugins/com.bea.guardian.agent.weblogic\* in your Guardian installation directory. Select either weblogic8 or weblogic9. Select the bea-guardian-agent.war file.
  - Click the Upload button.
  - Select the bea-guardian-agent.war module.

- Click the Target Module button.
- Click the Deploy button.

Once the Guardian Agent has been deployed, you can activate your proxy server domain.

# **Related Concepts**

- Domain
- Guardian Agent

### **Related Reference**

• Domain Activation Wizard

# **Related Getting Started**

• Installation

# **Add Proxy Servers**

To use a proxy server when activating or modifying a domain, you must add the proxy server to the Domain Activation Wizard or Domain Properties dialog box's proxy server drop down list. The following steps describe how to add a proxy server:

• Click the Add Proxy Servers link in the Domain Activation Wizard or Domain Properties dialog box to open the Preferences Proxy Servers page.

#### Figure 4-79 Add Proxy Servers Link

Add Proxy Servers

• In the Proxy Servers page, click the Add button to open the Proxy Properties dialog box.

Figure 4-80 Preferences Proxy Servers Page with No Entries

Pruxy Servers				
Proxy:				
Hostname	Port	Username	Password	_
				Add
				Edit
				Delete
				1
	Proxy:	Proxy:           Hostname         Port           -         -           -         -           -         -           -         -           -         -           -         -	Proxy:           Hostname         Port         Username           Image: Image	Proxy:           Hostname         Port         Username         Password

• In the Proxy Properties dialog box, enter the proxy server's host name, listen port, username, and password. Click the OK button to add the proxy server to the Proxy Servers page's proxy servers list.

Figure 4-81 Proxy Properties Dialog Box

operfies	×
myproxyserver	
un	
**	# Demined
	myproxyserver 2906 un **

• Back in the Proxy Servers page, you can see the proxy server you just added. Click the Add button for as many proxy servers as you need to add. Click the OK button to return to the Domain Activation Wizard or Domain Properties dialog box.

#### Figure 4-82 Preferences Proxy Servers with Example Entry

Proxy Servers	Proxy Servers				
	Proxy:				
	Hostname	Port	Username	Password	
	myproxyserver	2906	un	**	
					Add
					Edit
					Delete

• Back in the Domain Activation Wizard or Domain Properties dialog box, you can select any of the proxy servers you just added.

#### Figure 4-83 Added Proxy Server Selected

Enable proxy connection. myproxyserver:2906

## **Related Concepts**

• Domain

# **Related Tasks**

- Activate Domain
- Modify Domain

# **Related Reference**

- Domain Activation Wizard
- Domain Properties
- Preferences

# **Domain Deactivation Wizard**

The Domain Deactivation Wizard makes a domain unavailable for evaluation.

There are two different ways to invoke the Domain Deactivation Wizard:

- Select a domain in the Active Domain Table and click the Deactivate Domain button.
- Right-click a domain in the Domain Explorer and select Deactivate Domain.

The Domain Deactivation Wizard dialog box prompts you for the domains to deactivate. By default, the domains selected when you invoked the Domain Deactivation Wizard are highlighted. You can deactivate multiple domains at once.

#### Figure 4-84 Deactivation Wizard Dialog Box

😻 BEA Guardian: Domai	in Deactivation Wizard				
Deactivate a Domain Select Domain(s) to Deactiva	Deactivate a Domain Select Domain(s) to Deactivate				
Name	Admin Server URL	Bundle			
Naxos	http://localhost:9116	🥙 Default Signatures			
Santorini	http://localhost:9046	🧶 Default Signatures			
		Einish	Cancel		

When you've selected the domains to deactivate, click the Finish button. The deactivation completes immediately because the operation is local to Guardian and the domains are not contacted.

The successful completion of the Domain Deactivation Wizard results in:

• A pop-up dialog box indicates successful completion.

#### Figure 4-85 Deactivation Wizard Successful Completion Dialog Box



• The Progress View shows the time the deactivation finished.

Figure 4-86 Deactivation Wizard Successful Completion Progress View



- The domains are removed from the Active Domain Table.
- The domains are still listed in the Domain Explorer so you can access their previous Domain Inventories and Evaluation Summaries. But they are no longer displayed with a **bold font**.

Figure 4-87 Deactivation Wizard Successful Completion Domain Explorer



You can remove deactivated domains from the Domain Explorer with the Purge Inactive Domains option from the Tools menu.

- Any shortcuts that target the deactivated domains are removed from the Shortcut Table and Shortcut Explorer.
- The domains can no longer be selected for evaluations or inventories. However, you can activate the domain again at any time.

Please note that the Domain Deactivation Wizard does not remove any of the Guardian Agents that were installed during domain activation. If you want to remove the Guardian Agents after deactivating a domain, you can use the deployment tools provided with WebLogic Server. Guardian Agents are deployed as Web Application Archive (WAR) files with the name, "bea-guardian-agent". Deployment documentation can be found on the BEA eDocs website for:

- BEA WebLogic Server 8.1
- BEA WebLogic Server 9.1
- BEA WebLogic Server 9.2

## **Related Concepts**

- Domain
- Evaluation
- Shortcut
- Guardian Agent

# **Related Tasks**

- Deactivate Domain
- Activate Domain

## **Related Reference**

- Active Domain Table
- Domain Explorer
- Domain Inventory

- Evaluation Summary
- Shortcut Table
- Shortcut Explorer
- Main Menu

# **Evaluation Wizard**

The Evaluation Wizard allows you to evaluate one or more domains.

There are several different ways to invoke the Evaluation Wizard:

- Press Ctrl+Shift+E.
- Click the Evaluate button on the Main Toolbar.

#### Figure 4-88 Main Toolbar with Evaluate Button

🐻 B	EA Gu	ardian					
Eile	Tools	Window	Help				
JD	Open	Print	🔀 Activate	Inventory	7 Evaluate	😻 Update	

- Select New > Evaluation from the File menu.
- Double-click a domain in the Active Domain Table.
- Double-click a domain in the Domain Explorer.
- Right-click a domain in the Domain Explorer, or anywhere in the Domain Explorer, and select Evaluate from the pop-up context menu.

The Evaluation Wizard dialog box contains the following data entry fields:

• The domains to evaluate - click the domain you want to evaluate. Use the Ctrl or Shift keys when clicking to select more than one domain. Please note that any domain selected with the Domain Explorer or Active Domain Table active when the Evaluation Wizard is invoked will be preselected already.

http://localhost:9116 http://localhost:9046	Default Signatures	
http://localhost:9046	Default Cignatures	
	Deraut Signatures	
d		* Require
	* * d	* * d

#### Figure 4-89 Evaluation Wizard with Two Domains Selected

• The bundle to evaluate - for each domain, you can select one bundle to evaluate. The Default Signatures bundle is selected by default. To change the bundle, click the bundle name and select a different bundle from the drop down list.

🗸 BEA Guard	lian: Evaluatio	on Wizard	
Select Domain	natures in a l s) to Evaluate	Domain	B
Name		Admin Server URL	Bundle
Jaxos Santorini		http://localhost:9116 http://localhost:9046	Default Signatures     Security Advisories     Patch Remedy     Security Advisories     Service Pack Remedy     Upgrade Remedy
-Domain Crede Username: Password:	ntials for Santorin	1* *	* Degisted
Create Short	cut:	woru	
			Einish Cancel

#### Figure 4-90 Evaluation Wizard with Bundle Selected

• The domain login credentials - if you checked the Remember username/password check box when activating or modifying the domain, the username and password are already filled in. Otherwise, the domain is displayed in *italics*, and you must enter the username and password in the Domain Credentials section.

If you have multiple domains selected, every one must have its credentials filled in before you can launch the evaluation. If any of the selected domains are missing credentials, a message at the top of the dialog box says that the required credentials are missing and the Finish button is greyed out.

🖉 BEA Guardian: Evalu	ation Wizard		
Evaluate Signatures ir	n a Domain		77
O The current selection set	does not have required credentials		2
Name	Admin Server URL	Bundle	
Naxos	http://localhost:9116 http://localhost:9046	Ø Default Signatures Ø Security Advisories	
Domain Credentials for Sar	atorini		
Username:	*		
Password:	*		الد میں دی
Remember username/	password	* Ket	Juirea
Create Shortcut:			
		Einish Car	ncel

• Whether to remember the username and password - if you check the Remember username/password check box, you won't have to enter domain login credentials for any future domain access operations.

🗸 BEA Guard	lian: Evaluatio	n Wizard		2
Select Domain	natures in a E s) to Evaluate	Domain		Ø
Name		Admin Server URL	Bundle	
Naxos		http://localhost:9116	Ø Default Signatures	
Santorini		http://localhost:9046	🥙 Security Advisories	
-Domain Crede	entials for Santorin			
Username:	un	*		
Password:	**	*		
Remember	er username/passu	vord		* Required
Create Short	rut:			
croaco priore				
			Einish	Cancel

#### Figure 4-92 Evaluation Wizard Remember Username and Password

• Whether to create a shortcut - if you check the Create Shortcut check box, the domain and bundle evaluated are saved as a shortcut for future evaluations. If evaluating multiple domains, you must create a shortcut for each domain and bundle pair separately.

When you check Create Shortcut, a default shortcut name is created in the text box next to it. The default shortcut name is in the form, "<budy>bundle name> in <domain name>". You can change the shortcut name by editing the text box.

ame		Admin Server URL	Bundle	
Naxos		http://localhost:9116	🔮 Default Signatures	
Santorini		http://localhost:9046	Security Advisories	
omain Crede	ntials for Santorini			
Username:	un	*		
Password:	**	*		
🔽 Remembe	er username/passw	ord		* Required
Create Short	cut: 🔽 Securit	v Advisories in Santorini		
reate Short	cut: 🔽 Securit	y Advisories in Santorini		

#### Figure 4-93 Evaluation Wizard Create Shortcut

When you've finished editing the Evaluation Wizard dialog box, you can click the Finish button to launch the evaluation. A progress indicator tracks the progress as the evaluation executes.

The successful completion of the Evaluation Wizard results in:

• The Progress View shows the time it finished for each domain evaluated.

#### Figure 4-94 Evaluation Wizard Successful Completion

💥 V 🗆 E
ж
ж

• A new Evaluation Summary is opened in the Document Pane.

#### Figure 4-95 Evaluation Wizard Evaluation Summary

General Inform	ation						
Domain Name	Santorini		Та	rgeted Signatures	1		
Bundle Name	Security Advisories	Detected Signatures 1					
Evaluation Date/	ime 2006-11-30T14:24:56.196-05:00	5:00 Undetected Signatures 0					
Duration (ms)	13430						
1 Detected Sig	natures						
Severity	Name	Impact	Product	Topic	Subtopic	ID	Case
U1-CRITICAL	BEA06-131.00 - Resetting the	Administration	Weblogic Server	WLS:Security	Security Advisory	000242	
Name BEA06- passwo Severity 1-Critic	131.00 - Resetting the admin passwor rd as cleartext al	d may store the	<ul> <li>The Followin</li> <li>Fira</li> <li>Oia</li> </ul>	g server(s) have be	en detected with this is	isue:	
	tration		Any site that the link shou	at has reset the adm Ild change their adm	in password prior to O in password again via	ctober 10, 20 the console.	005, using the
Impact Adminis	has reset the admin password prior to	October		and the second			
Impact Adminis Any site tha 10, 2005, us vulnerable to	: has reset the admin password prior to ing the directions described in the link the password being stored in clearte:	o October below, are <t in="" td="" the<=""><td>For More 1</td><td>Information</td><td>( 101 00 (0 1)</td><td></td><td></td></t>	For More 1	Information	( 101 00 (0 1)		
Impact Adminis Any site tha 10, 2005, us vulnerable to domain direct	: has reset the admin password prior to ing the directions described in the link o the password being stored in clearte: tory. Sites that have used this mechan	o October below, are kt in the hism since	For More I	Information urity Advisory BEAD	6-131.00 (8.1)		
Impact Adminis Any site tha 10, 2005, us vulnerable to domain direct that date ar	: has reset the admin password prior to ing the directions described in the link the password being stored in cleartes tory. Sites that have used this mechar e not vulnerable.	o October below, are kt in the hism since	For More 1 <u>See Sec</u> <u>Resettin</u>	Information urity Advisory BEAD g Your Admin Serve	6-131.00 (8.1) r Password (8.1) (all versions) (8.1)		
Impact Adminis Any site tha 10, 2005, us vulnerable to domain direc that date ar	thas reset the admin password prior tr ing the directions described in the link is the password being stored in clearter tory. Sites that have used this mechan a not vulnerable.	o October below, are kt in the lism since	For More 1 See Sec Resettin Downloa eSuppor	Information urity Advisory BEAD a Your Admin Serve d WebLogic Server t	6-131.00 (8.1) r Password (8.1) (all versions) (8.1)		

- The Domain Explorer is modified as follows:
- If you checked the Remember username/password check box, the domain node icon is decorated to indicate that the login credentials have been persisted.

Figure 4-96 Domain Explorer Decorated Domain Nodes



• A new Evaluation Summary entry is added to the Evaluation History folder for each domain evaluated.

Figure 4-97 Domain Explorer Evaluation History



• A new Domain Inventory entry is added to the Inventory History folder for each domain evaluated.

Figure 4-98 Domain Explorer Inventory History



• If you selected the Create Shortcut check box, the shortcut is added to both the Shortcut Explorer and the Shortcut Table.

#### Figure 4-99 Evaluation Wizard Created Shortcuts

Security Advisories in Santorini	Add Shortcut	tcut	
Default Signatures in Naxos	Shortcut	Domain	Bundle
	Default Signatures in Naxos	Naxos	Default Signatures
	Security Advisories in Santorini	Santorini	Security Advisories
	C Progress		× ¬

## **Related Concepts**

- Evaluation
- Domain
- Bundle
- Domain Inventory

### **Related Tasks**

- Evaluate Domain
- Activate Domain
- Modify Domain

# **Related Reference**

- Active Domain Table
- Domain Explorer
- Bundle Details
- Domain Activation Wizard
- Evaluation Summary
- Document Pane
- Keyboard Shortcuts
- Main Toolbar
- Main Menu

# **Support Case Wizard**

The Support Case Wizard gathers the information needed to create a BEA support case. You can either connect to BEA to open an actual support case now, or save the case information in a Case Creation Archive to open a support case later.

To invoke the Support Case Wizard, click the Get more help from BEA support link in an Evaluation Summary. You can create a support case in response to any signature that is detected in an evaluation.

#### Figure 4-100 Support Case Wizard Get More Help Link



You can open an Evaluation Summary either by performing an evaluation, or by double-clicking the Evaluation Summary entry in the Domain Explorer.

Figure 4-101 Support Case Wizard Evaluation Summary

<b>Security</b> A	dvisories_20	06-12-01 12_53_53.eval 🗙						- 0
Evaluat	ion Sum	nmary: Overview						
🔻 Genera	l Informati	on						
Domain M Bundle N Evaluation Duration	Vame lame on Date/Time (ms)	Santorini Security Advisories 2006-12-01112:53:57.312-05:00 3295	1	Tar Del Uni	rgeted Signatures tected Signatures detected Signatures	1 1 5 0		
🔻 1 Detec	ted Signat	ures						
Severity	, [	Name	Impact	Product	Topic	Subtonic	ID	Detected
<b>U</b> 1-CR	ITICAL	BEA06-131.00 - Resetting the	Administration	Weblogic Server	WLS:Security	Security Advisory	000242	
Descrip     Name     Sevently     Impact     May     Any     10,     vul     dom     that	tion BEA06-131 password a 1-Critical Administrat v site that ha cysite that ha cysite to the hain directory t date are no	00 - Resetting the admin passwor s cleartext ion s reset the admin password prior to the directions described in the link password being stored in clearter . Sites that have used this mechar t vulnerable.	d may store the O October below, are et in the isim since	Remedy     The following     Fira     Oia     Any site that     the link shou     For More 1      See Sec.     Resettin     Downloa     e Support     Get more he	g server(s) have be thas reset the adm information wity Advisory BEAO Q Your Admin Server d WebLogic Server b from BEA suppor	en detected with this is in pessword prior to Oc in pessword again via 1 <u>6-131.00</u> (0.1) r <u>Password</u> (0.1) ( <u>all versions</u> ) (0.1)	isue: :tober 10, 200 the console.	IS, using the method
<								>
Overview So	urce Report							

The Support Case Wizard uses a sequence of dialog boxes to gather the information needed to open a support case and allow a BEA support engineer to begin working on it. The Support Case Wizard steps are:

• Select Server Node - identify the server node on the domain that has the detected signature. If the node preselected in the dialog box is not the correct one, then you can change it with the pull down list. If there's only one server in your domain, then the Administration Server is used by default and this step is skipped.

#### Figure 4-102 Support Case Wizard Select Server Node

🐻 BEA Guar	dian: Suppo	rt Case Wiz	ard		
Select Serve Select the serve	Select Server Node Select the server for populating the case's environment information.				
Server Node:	Fira		T		
		< <u>B</u> ack	Next >	Einish	Cancel

• Support Case Notes - add any additional text that you feel may help resolve the support case sooner in the Additional Case Notes section. The Default Case Notes section already contains the text from the Evaluation Summary's description and remedy sections.

#### Figure 4-103 Submit Support Case Support Case Notes

😻 BEA Guardian: Support Case Wizard	
Support Case Notes Add additional case notes to send to BEA Support.	
C Default Case Notes	
Signature ID :000242 Signature Name:BEA06-131.00 - Resetting the admin password may store the password as cleartext Signature Description: Any site that has reset the admin password prior to October 10, 2005, using the Additional Case Notes	
	~
< <u>B</u> ack <u>Next</u> > Enish Ca	incel

• Select Case Attachments - specify which background materials to send to BEA, for example, the server log or the domain configuration file. Each signature includes a list of attachments needed to resolve the case. Some, such as the Domain Inventory, are required to create a support case. They are listed in the Case Attachments section and cannot be unselected. Others, such as the Server Log, are optional. They are listed in the Recommended Attachments section and are selected by default, but can be unselected.

If you feel additional attachments would help in resolving the support case sooner, you can add them to the Other Attachments section by clicking the plus sign icon and navigating to the attachment you want to add.

By submitting these background materials now, you save the BEA support engineer from having to contact you to get the same information later. This saves time in getting your support case resolved sooner.

#### Figure 4-104 Support Case Wizard Select Case Attachments

BEA Guardian: Support Case Wizard	×
Select Case Attachments Select case attachment to submit to BEA Support.	
Case Attachments	
🔽 Domain Inventory	
Detected Signature Results	
Recommended Attachments	
🔽 Server Log	
Other Attachments	
File Name	_
C:\bea81\user_projects\domains\Santorini\config.xml	*
	- 1
< Back Next > Enish	Cancel

• Domain Login - enter the username and password to login to the domain and get the case attachments specified in the previous step. If you checked the Remember username/password check box when activating or modifying the domain, the username and password are already filled in. If you check the Remember username/password check box, you won't have to enter domain login credentials for any future domain access operations.



🐻 BEA Guardian: S	upport Case Wizard	
Domain Login Provide the username	and password of an administrator for this doma	in.
* <u>U</u> sername: * <u>P</u> assword: ▼ <u>Remem</u>	un **  per username/password.  * Required	
	< <u>B</u> ack <u>N</u> ext > ⊟nis	h Cancel

• Select Case Destination - select whether to connect to BEA and create a support case now, or save the case information as a Case Creation Archive, and create a support case later. Saving the case as a Case Creation Archive may be useful for people who are not connected to the Internet and need to send it to BEA from a different machine.

Figure 4-106 Support Case Wizard Select Case Destination

😻 BEA Guardian: Support Case Wizard	
Select Case Destination Select destination for the created support case.	
Select Case Destination	
Submit Case to BEA Support	
C Save Case Creation Archive	
Select Archive Location:	
< <u>B</u> ack <u>Next &gt;</u> Einish	Cancel

If you choose to save the case as a Case Creation Archive, you must select a folder in which to save it. BEA recommends using the data/<domain node>/Case Creation Archives folder in the Guardian Workspace location you specified when you started Guardian.



Browse For Folder	28
<ul> <li>Desktop</li> <li>My Documents</li> <li>A Guardian Workspace</li> <li>metadata</li> <li>metadata</li></ul>	
Folder: Case Creation Archives           Make New Folder	OK Cancel



🖉 BEA Guardian: Support C	ase Wizard	
Select Case Destination Select destination for the created	support case.	
Select Case Destination		
<ul> <li>Submit Case to BEA Supple</li> <li>Save Case Creation Archi</li> <li>Select Archive Location:</li> </ul>	ort ve D:\MyData\A Guardian Wi	orkspace\data\Santori
	< <u>B</u> ack <u>N</u> ext >	Einish Cancel

• eSupport Login - enter your BEA eSupport username and password. This allows Guardian to login to the eSupport website to get your list of available eSupport site identifiers and create the support case. If you select the Remember username/password check box, you won't have to enter your eSupport login credentials for future support cases.

#### Figure 4-109 Support Case Wizard eSupport Login

BEA Guardian: Support Case Wizard	
<b>eSupport Login</b> In order to submit the case to BEA Support, you must provide your eSupport username and password.	
* Username: un  * Password: **  Remember username/password.  * Required	
< <u>B</u> ack <u>N</u> ext > Enish	Cancel

• Select eSupport Site Id - if you have more than one eSupport site identifier, select the one to use for this support case. This step is skipped for most customers who have only one site identifier.

#### Figure 4-110 Support Case Wizard Select Site Identifier

🖉 BEA Gua	rdian: Support Case Wizard	
Select eSu Select site id	<b>pport Site Id</b> from list of available sites associated with eSupport username.	
Select Site:	Guardian Test	
	< <u>B</u> ack <u>N</u> ext > <u>Finish</u>	Cancel

The successful completion of the Support Case Wizard results in:

• The Case Creation Complete dialog box gives you the support case number, date, and time of creation. The time includes the time zone of BEA's eSupport website. BEA recommends saving the case number to aid in future correspondence with BEA.

Figure 4-111 Support Case Wizard Completion Dialog Box with BEA Case Number

Ø Case Creation Complete:	×
Case 689036 was created on Fri, 1 Dec 2006 09:52:15 AM PST	
Cancel	

Once the case has been created, it is treated like any other BEA support case. But, because the Support Case Wizard included attachments specific to the case and optional notes from you, BEA's support engineers can analyze it more efficiently.

If you earlier elected to save the case as a Case Creation Archive instead of connecting to BEA, the Case Creation Complete dialog box displays the date, time, and location of the archive file.

Figure 4-112 Support Case Wizard Completion Dialog Box with Case Archive



• The Progress View shows the local time that the case was created.

Figure 4-113 Progress View Successful Completion



• After the case has been created, the Evaluation Summary is updated with either the BEA support case number, or the name of the Case Creation Archive. The Get more help from BEA support link is no longer available.

#### Figure 4-114 Support Case Wizard Updated Evaluation Summary

General Infor	mation						
Domain Name	Santorini		Tar	oeted Signatures	1		
Bundle Name	Security Advisories		Det	tected Signatures	1		
Evaluation Date/Time 2006-12-01T12:53:57.312-05:00			Undetected Signatures 0				
Duration (ms)	3295						
1 Detected Si	gnatures						
Severity	Name	Impact	Product	Topic	Subtopic	ID	!Detected.
U1-CRITICAL	BEA06-131.00 - Resetting the	Administration	Weblogic Server	WLS:Security	Security Advisory	000242	Case 6890
Name BEA06-131.00 - Resetting the admin password may store the password as cleartext Severity 1-Critical			Ihe following server(s) have been detected with this issue:     Fira     Ola				
<ul> <li>Any size drawn as reset, the admini password prior to occuper 10, 2005, using the directions described in the link below, are vulnerable to the password being stored in cleartext in the demain directions. Size that have used this mechanism cinc.</li> </ul>			For More Information <ul> <li>See Security Advisory BEA06-131.00 (8.1)</li> </ul>				
			<ul> <li>Download WebLogic Server (all versions) (8.1)</li> </ul>				
			eSupport	t			
			Case 689036	5 was created on Fr	i, 1 Dec 2006 09:		

## **Related Concepts**

- Support Case
- Signature
- Evaluation

# **Related Tasks**

- Submit Support Case
- Activate Domain
- Modify Domain

# **Related Reference**

- Evaluation Summary
- Domain Explorer

- Domain Activation Wizard
- Domain Properties

# **Related Getting Started**

• Starting the Graphical User Interface

# **Inventory Wizard**

The Inventory Wizard allows you to create a new Domain Inventory for one or more domains.

There are several different ways to invoke the Inventory Wizard:

- Press "Ctrl+Shift+I".
- Click the Inventory button on the Main Toolbar.

#### Figure 4-115 Main Toolbar with Inventory Button

8	B	EA Gu	ardian					
Ei	le	Tools	Window	Help				
]	0	Open	Print	🔀 Activate	Inventory	8 Evaluate	😻 Update	

- Select New > Inventory from the File menu.
- Right-click a domain in the Domain Explorer, or anywhere in the Domain Explorer, and select Inventory.

The Inventory Wizard contains the following data entry fields:

• The domains to inventory - click each domain to inventory. Use the Ctrl or Shift keys when clicking to select more than one domain. Please note that any domain selected with the Domain Explorer or Active Domain Table active when the Inventory Wizard is invoked will be preselected already.

lame	Admin Server URL	Bundle	
Naxos	http://localhost:9116	Default Signatures	
Santorini	http://localhost:9046	M Default Signatures	
omain Credentials			
Username:	* 1		
Password:	*		
			Decision.
Remember username/c	bassword		* Require

#### Figure 4-116 Inventory Wizard with Selected Domains

• The domain login credentials - if you checked the Remember username/password check box when activating or modifying the domain, the username and password are already filled in. Otherwise, the domain is displayed in *italics*, and you must enter the username and password in the Domain Credentials section.

If you have multiple domains selected, every one must have its credentials filled in before you can create the inventories. If any of the selected domains are missing credentials, a message at the top of the Inventory Wizard says that the required credentials are missing and the Finish button is greyed out.
🖉 BEA Guardian: Invent	ory Wizard		×
Inventory a Domain O The current selection set c	loes not have required credentials		
Name	Admin Server URL	Bundle	
Naxos Santorini	http://localhost:9116 http://localhost:9046	Default Signatures Default Signatures	
Domain Credentials for Naxo	DS		
Username:	*		
Password:	* assword		* Required
		Einish	Cancel

#### Figure 4-117 Inventory Wizard Enter Login Credentials

• Whether to remember the username and password - if you check the Remember username/password check box, you won't have to enter domain login credentials for any future domain access operations.

vanie		Admin Server URL	Bundle	
Naxos		http://localhost:9116	🔮 Default Signatures	
🧔 Santorini		http://localhost:9046	🧐 Default Signatures	
Domain Crede	ntials for Naxos –			
Username:	un	*		
Password:	**	*		
- apprilorat	1			

#### Figure 4-118 Inventory Wizard Remember Username and Password

When you've finished editing the Inventory Wizard, you can click the Finish button to create the inventories. A progress indicator tracks the progress as the inventories are created.

The successful completion of the Inventory Wizard results in:

• The Progress View shows the time it finished for each domain you selected.

#### Figure 4-119 Progress View Successful Completion



• A new Domain Inventory editor is opened in the Document Pane for each domain you selected.

#### Figure 4-120 Newly Created Domain Inventories

Vaxos_localitosc_9116_2006-11-30 06_3		n_localhost_9046_2006-11-301	J8_36_37, inv ×	
omain Inventory: Overvi	ew			
General Information				
Domain Name Santorini		Inventory Date/Time 200	06-11-30T08:36:38.066-05:00	
Servers				
Number of Servers Configured 2		Number of Active Se	ervers 2	
-	▼ Server Details			
Fira		value/2		
🗄 Oia	Name	Fira		
	Version WebLogic Version	8.1.6.0 WebLogic Server 8.1 SP6 Wee WebLogic XMIX Module 8.1 SP	d Jun 21 08:18:55 PDT 2006 781680 6. Wed Jun 21 08:18:55 PDT 2006 781680	
	Admin Server	true		
	Production Mode	false		
	🔻 Java Details			
	Java Vendor	BEA Systems, Inc.		
	Java Version	1.4.2_10		
	Java VM Vendor	BEA Systems, Inc.		
	Java VM Name	BEA JRockit(R)		
	Java VM Version	R26.3.0-32_CR283061-63465-:	1.4.2_10-20060620-1811-win-ia32	
	<ul> <li>Operating Syst</li> </ul>	em Details		
	Name Windows	XP		
	Version 5.1			
	Arch x86			
JDBC				
lumber of Unique JDBC Connection Pool/	Data Source Configurations	5 1		
2		▼ JDBC Details		
Esperas JDBC Connection Pool []		Concession Real	Francis IDBC Companying David	
		Connection Pool	Esperas JUBC Connection Pool	
		Database Product Name	Musol	
		Database Product Name	5.0.27-community-pt	
		Driver Name	MuSOL-4B 1DBC Driver	
		Driver Version	mysel-connector-java-5.0.4 ( \$Date:	
		privor roratori	myser connector java orora ( podcor	

- The Domain Explorer is modified as follows:
  - If you checked the Remember username/password check box, the domain node icon is decorated to indicate that the login credentials have been persisted.

#### Figure 4-121 Domain Explorer with Decorated Domain Nodes



 A new Domain Inventory entry is added to the Inventory History folder for each domain you selected.

#### Figure 4-122 Domain Explorer Inventory History



### **Related Concepts**

- Domain Inventory
- Domain

## **Related Tasks**

- Activate Domain
- Modify Domain

Main Menu

## **Related Reference**

- Domain Explorer
- Active Domain Table
- Domain Activation Wizard
- Domain Inventory
- Document Pane
- Keyboard Shortcuts
- Main Toolbar
- Main Menu

## **Shortcut Wizard**

The Shortcut Wizard allows you to create a shortcut.

There are several different ways to invoke the Shortcut Wizard:

- Press "Ctrl+Shift+S".
- Click the Add Shortcut button in the Shortcut Table toolbar.

#### Figure 4-123 Shortcut Table Toolbar with Add Shortcut Button



- Select New > Shortcut from the File menu.
- Right-click inside the Shortcut Explorer and select Add Shortcut.

The Shortcut Wizard contains the following data entry fields:

• The domain to evaluate - click the domain you want to evaluate. Each shortcut can only evaluate one domain and one bundle at a time. Please note that any domain selected with the Domain Explorer or Active Domain Table active when the Shortcut Wizard is invoked will be preselected already.

#### Figure 4-124 Shortcut Wizard Domain Selection

lect Domain and Bundle c	Admin Server LIBI	Bundle
Naxos	http://localbost:9116	Default Signatures
5antorini	http://localhost:9046	Default Signatures
Create Shortcut: 🦵 「		

• The bundle to evaluate - for each domain, you can select one bundle to evaluate. The Default Signatures bundle is selected by default. To change the bundle, click the bundle name and select a different bundle from the drop down list.

#### Figure 4-125 Shortcut Wizard Bundle Selection

ame	Admin Server URL	Bundle
g Santorini	http://localhost:9046	Other Signatures Patch Remedy Security Advisories Service Pack Remedy Upgrade Remedy
Sreate Shortcut:		

• The shortcut name - when you check the Create Shortcut check box, a default shortcut name is created in the text box next to it. The default shortcut name is in the form, "<br/>bundle name> in <domain name>". You can change the shortcut name by editing the text box.

#### Figure 4-126 Shortcut Wizard Name Shortcut

🖉 BEA Guardian: Shortcu	t Wizard	
Create Shortcut Select Domain and Bundle comb	ination	
Name Naxos Santorini	Admin Server URL http://localhost:9116 http://localhost:9046	Bundle           Image: Security Advisories           Image: Security Advisories           Image: Security Advisories           Image: Security Advisories
Create Shortcut: 🔽 Secu	urity Advisories in Naxos	
		Einish Cancel

When you've finished selecting the bundle, domain, and shortcut name, you can click the Finish button to create the shortcut. The successful completion of the Shortcut Wizard results in:

- The shortcut is added to the list of shortcuts in the Shortcut Explorer.
- The shortcut is added to the list of shortcuts in the Shortcut Table.

#### Figure 4-127 Shortcut Wizard Results

rtcut 🛛 🐻 Delete Shortcut		
	Domain	Bundle
visories in Naxos	Naxos	Security Advisories
	visories in Naxos	Visories in Naxos Naxos

Double clicking the shortcut name in the Shortcut Explorer or Shortcut Table invokes the Shortcut Evaluation Wizard with the shortcut's domain and bundle already selected.

Figure 4-128 Shortcut Evaluation Wizard

🖉 BEA Guar	dian: Shortcut	Evaluation Wizard		
Evaluate Sh Shortcut to Ev	ortcut aluate			Ø
Name		Admin Server URL	Bundle	
Naxos		http://localhost:9116	Security Advisories	
Domain Cred	entials for Naxos -			]
Username:	un	*		
Password:	**	*		
Rememb	er username/pass	word		* Required
			Einish	Cancel

## **Related Concepts**

- Shortcut
- Domain
- Evaluation
- Bundle

## **Related Tasks**

- Create Shortcut
- Delete Shortcut

## **Related Reference**

- Shortcut Table
- Shortcut Explorer
- Domain Explorer

- Active Domain Table
- Bundle Details
- Shortcut Evaluation Wizard
- Keyboard Shortcuts
- Main Menu

## **Shortcut Evaluation Wizard**

The Shortcut Evaluation Wizard allows you to evaluate a domain with fewer steps than the Evaluation Wizard.

You can invoke the Shortcut Evaluation Wizard in any of the following ways:

- Double-click a shortcut in the Shortcut Table.
- Double-click a shortcut in the Shortcut Explorer.
- Right-click a shortcut in the Shortcut Explorer and select Evaluate Shortcut from the pop-up context menu.

The Shortcut Evaluation Wizard opens with the domain and bundle specified in the shortcut preselected.

Figure 4-129	Shortcut Evaluation	Wizard with Domain	and Bundle Selecter
--------------	---------------------	--------------------	---------------------

lame		Admin Server URL	Bundle	
Santorini	-	http://localhost:9046	Security Advisories	
omain Crede	entials for Santorir	ni		
Jsername:	un	*		
assword:	**	*		
- Brownie		unand .		* Require

You can change the bundle, but only for the current evaluation. The shortcut's bundle will remain unchanged for future invocations of the Shortcut Evaluation Wizard.

Name		Admin Server URL	Bundle	
Santorini		http://localhost:9046	🍲 Critical Signatures	-
			All Signatures Configuration Remedy Critical Signatures	
			Default Signatures Other Signatures	~
Domain Crede	entials for Santorin			
Username:	un	*		
Password:	**	*		

#### Figure 4-130 Shortcut Evaluation Wizard with Bundle Changed

If you checked the Remember username/password check box when activating or modifying the domain, the username and password are already filled in. Otherwise, the domain is displayed in *italics*, and you must enter the username and password in the Domain Credentials section.

Valuate Shortcut The current selection set	does not have required credentials		¥
Name	Admin Server URL	Bundle	
15 Santorini	http://localhost:9046	🥁 Security Advisories	
omain Credentials for Sar Username:	itorini*		
Password:	*		
Remember username/	password		* Required
		Einish	Cancel

#### Figure 4-131 Shortcut Evaluation Wizard Needing Login Credentials

If you check the Remember username/password check box, you won't have to enter domain login credentials for any future domain access operations.

🖉 BEA Guard	lian: Shortcut	Evaluation Wizard		
Shortcut to Eva	ortcut aluate			Ø
Name		Admin Server URL	Bundle	
💑 Santorini		http://localhost:9046	Security Advisories	
-Domain Crede	entials for Santorini			
Username:	un	*		
Password:	**	*		
Remember	er username/passv	vord		* Required
			Finish	Cancel

Figure 4-132 Shortcut Evaluation Wizard with Remember Username and Password Checked

When you've finished editing the Shortcut Evaluation Wizard dialog box, you can click the Finish button to launch the evaluation. A progress indicator tracks the progress as the evaluation executes.

The successful completion of the Evaluation Wizard results in:

• The Progress View shows the time it finished for each domain evaluated.

Figure 4-133 Shortcut Evaluation Wizard Successful Completion



• A new Evaluation Summary is opened in the Document Pane.

#### Figure 4-134 Shortcut Evaluation Wizard Evaluation Summary

General Inform	nation						
Domain Name Santorini Bundle Name Security Advisories Evaluation Date/Time 2006-11-30T15;41:15:520-05:00 Duration (ms) 3905			Targeted Signatures 1 Detected Signatures 1 Undetected Signatures 0				
1 Detected Sig	inatures						
Severity	Name	Impact	Product	Topic	Subtopic	ID	Case
U1-CRITICAL	BEA06-131.00 - Resetting the	Administration	Weblogic Server	WLS:Security	Security Advisory	000242	
Margan PEAOE	-131.00 - Resetting the admin passwor	d may store the	👔 The following	g server(s) have be	en detected with this is	sue:	
passw	ord as cleartext		<ul> <li>Fira</li> </ul>				
Severity 1-Criti	ord as cleartext :al		<ul> <li>Fira</li> <li>Oia</li> </ul>				

- The Domain Explorer is modified as follows:
  - If you checked the Remember username/password check box, the domain node icon is decorated to indicate that the login credentials have been persisted.

Figure 4-135 Domain Explorer Decorated Domain Node

🛃 Domain Explorer	×	Signature Explorer	Bundle Explorer	Shortcut Explorer	- 8
					œ ⊡ Ÿ
E 🔁 Target Doma	ins	1 00.05			
H J Santori	ni_lo	calnost_9046			

- The Evaluation Summary is added to the target domain's Evaluation History folder for each domain evaluated.

Figure 4-136 Domain Explorer Evaluation History



 A new Domain Inventory entry is added to the Inventory History folder for each domain evaluated.

#### Figure 4-137 Domain Explorer Inventory History

🚠 Domain Explorer 🗴	Signature Explorer	Bundle Explorer	Shortcut Explorer	-	
E 🗁 Target Domains					_
inventory inventory	<b>calhost_9046</b> History				
Santor	rini_localhost_9046_20	006-11-30 11_24	_59_		
Santor	ini_localhost_9046_20	006-11-30 15_41	11		
± Zvaluation	History				

## **Related Concepts**

- Evaluation
- Domain
- Shortcut
- Bundle
- Domain Inventory

## **Related Tasks**

• Evaluate Shortcut

Main Menu

- Activate Domain
- Modify Domain

## **Related Reference**

- Evaluation Wizard
- Shortcut Table
- Shortcut Explorer
- Domain Explorer
- Domain Activation Wizard
- Evaluation Summary
- Document Pane

# **Update Wizard**

The Update Wizard downloads and installs new signatures and application features from the BEA Guardian update web site, http://guardian.bea.com/.

There are several different ways to invoke the Update Wizard:

- Press Ctrl+Shift+U.
- Click the Update button on the Main Toolbar.

#### Figure 4-138 Main Toolbar with Update Button

8	B	EA Gu	ardian						
E	ile	Tools	Window	Help					
J	0	Open	Print	🔀 Activate	Inventory	😈 Evaluate	😻 Update		

• Select Manage Guardian > Update Guardian from the Help Menu.

The Update Wizard uses a sequence of dialog boxes to gather the information needed to download and install new signatures and application features. The Update Wizard steps are:

• eSupport Login - enter your BEA eSupport username and password to access the Guardian update site. If you select the Remember username/password check box, you won't have to enter your eSupport login credentials for future updates.

#### Figure 4-139 Update Wizard First Username and Password Prompt

😺 BEA Guardian: U	lpdate Wizard		
eSupport Login In order to update Gua username and passwo	ardian, you must provide your ( rd.	eSupport	
* <u>U</u> sername: * <u>P</u> assword: I Rememi	un ** ber username/password.	* Required	
	< Back Next >	Einish	Cancel

• Select eSupport Site Id - if you have more than one eSupport site identifier, select the one to use for this update. Most customers only have one site identifier.

Figure 4-140 Update Wizard Site Identifier Prompt



• eSupport Login - enter your BEA eSupport username and password again to access the Guardian update site.

#### Figure 4-141 Update Wizard Second Username and Password Prompt

🐻 Passwo	rd Required 🛛 🔀
Connect to: default	juardian.bea.com
User name: Password:	un
	OK Cancel

• No updates for the currently installed features - if there are no new signatures or application features available, a dialog box suggests you try again later. BEA adds new signatures and application features to the Guardian update site when they are ready for customer use.

#### Figure 4-142 Update Wizard No Updates Available Message



• Search Results - if there are new signatures or application features available, select which ones to install. All of them are selected by default, but you can expand the check box to select specific updates.

#### Figure 4-143 Update Wizard Search Results, Unexpanded



Guardian signature updates are grouped under the Guardian Signatures heading, Guardian application feature updates are grouped under the Guardian heading. Select the check boxes next to the signature and application feature updates you want.

#### Figure 4-144 Update Wizard Search Results, Expanded

🖉 Updates				
Search Results Select features to install from the search result list.				
Select the features to install:				
🖃 💽 📢 BEA Systems, Inc. Support update site				Deselect All
UI Guardian 🖓 💷 Guardian UI 0.5.1.1877				More Info
Guardian Signatures	Guardian Signatures     Guardian Signatures     Guardian Signature Feature 1, 0, 0, 1877			
				Select Required
				Error Details
2 of 2 selected. ▼ Show the latest version of a feature only ■ Filver patches included in other patches on the list	:			
	< <u>B</u> ack	Next >	Enish	Cancel

• Feature License - click the radio button indicating that you accept the terms in the license agreement.

#### Figure 4-145 Update Wizard License Agreement



• Installation Location - you can change the installation location for each signature and application feature update, but BEA recommends using the default location. A progress indicator tracks the progress as the updates are downloaded.

#### Figure 4-146 Update Wizard Installation Location Selection

🖉 Install						D
nstallation The following fea feature will be in	atures will be instal nstalled.	led. You can sele	ect a feature and cl	hange the locatio	n where the	Contraction of the second seco
Features to insta	all:					
Guardian UI	0.5.1.1877 gnature Feature 1.0	0.0.1877				
Install Location Required space Free space:	d:\MyData\Guar : Unknown Unknown	rdian Installation	s\Installer-1871		Chang	e Location
			<u> </u>	Next >	Einish	Cancel

• Feature Verification - once the updates are downloaded, click the Install All button to integrate all the signature and application feature updates into Guardian in one step.

#### Figure 4-147 Update Wizard Feature Verification

Verification	
Feature Verific Warning: You & You may choose	ca <b>tion</b> are about to install an unsigned feature. e to install the feature or cancel its installation.
This feature has no The provider of this	it been digitally signed. 5 feature cannot be verified.
Feature name:	Guardian UI
Feature Identifier:	com.bea.support.guardian.ui.feature_0.5.1.1877
Provider:	BEA Systems, Inc
File Identifier:	com.bea.support.guardian.ui.feature_0.5.1.1877
	Install

• Restart Guardian - once all the updates are installed, click the Yes button to restart Guardian. When Guardian restarts, all the new signatures and application features you downloaded will be available.

Figure 4-148 Update Wizard Success, Restart Message

Install/Update	X
You will need to restart the workbench for the changes to take effect. W you like to restart now?	/ould
<u> </u>	

Main Menu

## **Related Concepts**

• Signature

## **Related Tasks**

• Update Guardian

## **Related Reference**

- Keyboard Shortcuts
- Main Toolbar
- Main Menu

# **Crash Recovery**

Due to utilizing the Eclipse Rich Client Platform, crashes are extremely unlikely. If BEA Guardian does crash, the Crash Recovery procedure is to simply restart BEA Guardian. No additional cleanup operations are required.

## **Related Getting Started**

• Starting the Graphical User Interface

# **Exceptions**

In the unlikely event of an exception, the recommended steps to resolution are:

- Read the text of the error message displayed and try to determine what's wrong
- Save the exception error window text with a screen capture or cut and paste
- Retry the operation to see if it repeats
- Copy the BEA Guardian log files to another location and save them for future reference
- Contact BEA Support for assistance

To do a screen capture of the exception message window using Windows, press Alt+Print Screen to copy the active window, paste it into a graphics editor such as Paint, and save it as a .JPG file for future reference. You can also select the error message text with your mouse, right-click to copy it into your copy buffer, and paste it into a text editor.

To save the log files, simply copy them to another location so that the error is among the last entries in the log file, making it easier to identify. Guardian has three log files: guardian.log and signature.log in your Guardian installation directory, and .log in your Guardian Workspace's .metadata directory.

## **Related Concepts**

• Guardian Workspace

## **Related Reference**

• Log Files

## **Related Getting Started**

• Installation

# Log Files

The BEA Guardian Log Files contain information that is typically only needed by BEA in the unlikely event of an exception. One situation where you may want to view a log file is running command line scripts and automatically scanning the signature.log for detected signatures.

The Guardian log files are:

- guardian.log located in the guardian installation directory you specified during installation. Contains information about every operation the Guardian application performs.
- signature.log located in the guardian installation directory you specified during installation. Contains information about each evaluation performed.
- .log located in the .metadata subdirectory of the Guardian Workspace directory you specified when starting Guardian. Contains information about certain Guardian operations.
- install.log located in the configuration/org.eclipse.update subdirectory of the Guardian installation directory you specified during installation. Contains information about the Guardian installation itself.

## **Related Concepts**

- Signature
- Evaluation
- Guardian Workspace

### **Related Reference**

- Exceptions
- Signature Log File
- Guardian Log File

## **Related Getting Started**

- Running Scripts
- Installation
- Starting the Graphical User Interface

# Signature Log File

A Signature Log File, signature.log, is located in the guardian installation directory you specified during installation. It contains information about each evaluation performed.

## **Related Concepts**

• Evaluation

## **Related Reference**

- Log Files
- Guardian Log File

## **Related Getting Started**

• Installation

# **Guardian Log File**

The Guardian Log File, guardian.log, is located in the guardian installation directory you specified during installation. It contains information about every operation the BEA Guardian application performs.

## **Related Reference**

- Log Files
- Signature Log File

## **Related Getting Started**

• Installation

## **Preferences**

The Preferences page allows you to customize the BEA Guardian environment.

These are the different ways to open the Preferences page:

- Press "Ctrl+Shift+P"
- Select Preferences from the Window menu.

The Preferences page is a dialog box that allows you to select from the following main categories:

Figure 4-149 Preferences Main Window

😻 Preferences		
type filter text 💽	General	<mark>ひ・</mark> や・
⊕ General ⊕ Guardian ⊕ Help ⊕ Install/Update	<ul> <li>Always run in background</li> <li>Keep next/previous part dialog open</li> <li>Open mode</li> <li>Dguble click</li> <li>Single click</li> <li>Select on hover</li> <li>Open when using arrow keys</li> <li>Note: This preference may not take effect on all views</li> </ul>	Restore Defaults Apply
		OK Cancel

- General settings that control the appearance of, interaction with, and startup of Guardian. The ones most useful for Guardian are:
  - Keys allows you to change Guardian's Keyboard Shortcuts.

General     Appearance	View Mgdify			
Content Types     Editors	>Category <	Command	Key Sequence	When
Kevs	Edit	Сору	Ctrl+C	In Guardian Source Editor
Descreatives	Edit	Find Next	Ctrl+K	In Guardian Source Editor
Ferspectives	Edit	Find Previous	Ctrl+Shift+K	In Guardian Source Editor
Startup and Shutdown	Edit	Find and Replace	Ctrl+F	In Guardian Source Editor
Workspace	Edit	Select All	Ctrl+A	In Guardian Source Editor
Guardian	File	Close	Ctrl+W	In Windows
Help	File	Exit	Ctrl+X	In Windows
- Install/Update	File	Print	Ctrl+P	In Windows
	File	Save	Ctrl+S	In Windows
	Guardian Commands	Activate	Ctrl+Shift+A	In Windows
	Guardian Commands	Evaluate	Ctrl+Shift+E	In Windows
	Guardian Commands	Inventory	Ctrl+Shift+I	In Windows
	Guardian Commands	Shortcuts	Ctrl+Shift+S	In Windows
	Guardian Commands	Update Guardian	Ctrl+Shift+U	In Windows
	Window	Preferences	Ctrl+Shift+P	In Windows
	Window	Show Key Assist	Ctrl+Shift+L	In Windows
	1			Edit Export
				Destave Defaults Anal

Figure 4-150 Preferences - General - Keys

- Startup and Shutdown - allows you to change whether Guardian prompts you for the Guardian Workspace location when starting.



Figure 4-151 Preferences - General - Startup and Shutdown

- Guardian settings that control Guardian's data interactions and appearance. The ones most useful for Guardian are:
  - BEA Support allows you to specify whether to use Secure Sockets Layer (SSL) encryption when creating support cases, and whether to use a proxy server when updating Guardian. Please note that Guardian uses 128 bit open source encryption for SSL.

type filter text	BEA Support	<mark>А</mark> • А
type filter text General Guardian FasA Support Proxy Reporting XML Appearance Help Tinstall/Update	BEA Support         Online Case Creation         Enabled:       Image: Composition of the second se	
	Authentication:	Restore DefaultsApply

Figure 4-152 Preferences - Guardian - BEA Support

- Proxy - allows you to add proxy servers to use when activating domains.
| - General<br>- Guardian<br>- BEA Support<br>- Proxy           | Proxy:            |      |          |          |                       |  |  |
|---|-------------------|------|----------|----------|-----------------------|--|--|
| BEA Support   | Literates service |      | Proxy:   |          |                       |  |  |
| - Reporting<br>- XML Appearance<br>- Help<br>- Install/Update |                   | Port | Username | Password | Add<br>Edit<br>Delete |  |  |

Figure 4-153 Preferences - General - Startup and Shutdown

• Help - settings that control how Guardian help content is displayed.

Figure 4-154 Preferences - He	elp
-------------------------------	-----

Preferences			
type filter text 🗾 💌	Help		⇔ ↔ →
<ul> <li>General</li> <li>Guardian</li> <li>Help</li> <li>Help Server</li> <li>Tinstall/Update</li> </ul>	Specify how help information is displayed. ☐ Use external browser Open window context help • in a dynamic help view ○ in an infopop		
	Open dialog context help f in a dynamic help <u>wi</u> ndow		
	ſ	Restore Defaults	Apply
			Cancel

• Install/Update - settings that control how the Guardian application is updated. The Automatic Updates section allows you to tell Guardian to automatically contact the BEA Guardian update site to find new signatures and application updates.



#### Figure 4-155 Preferences - Install/Update - Automatic Updates

#### **Related Concepts**

- Guardian Workspace
- Signature

#### **Related Tasks**

- Submit Support Case
- Update Guardian
- Activate Domain

### **Related Reference**

- Keyboard Shortcuts
- Main Menu
- Add Proxy Servers

Reference

### **Related Getting Started**

• Starting the Graphical User Interface

## Glossary

The Glossary is a list of Guardian terms you're likely to encounter with their definitions:

• A

- Activate: To prepare a domain for evaluation by installing any needed Guardian Agents and creating a Domain Inventory.
- Active: Only one editor or view can be active at a time. The active editor or view has input focus and its title bar is highlighted.
- Administration Server: The basic administrative unit for a WebLogic Server installation is called a domain. A domain is a logically related group of WebLogic Server resources that you manage as a unit. A domain always includes only one instance of WebLogic Server called the Administration Server. The Administration Server serves as a central point of contact for server instances and system administration tools. A domain may also include additional WebLogic Server instances called Managed Servers.
- B
- C
  - Context Menu: A pop-up menu that opens when you right-click inside an editor or view. The context, or area in which you open the menu, determines what menu options are available.
- D
  - Deactivate: To remove a domain from the list of domains available for evaluation.
  - Document Pane: The central region of the BEA Guardian window. Contains the Active Domain Table, Domain Inventory, Evaluation Summary, Signature Display, and Shortcut Table.
  - Domain: The basic administrative unit for a WebLogic Server installation is called a domain. A domain is a logically related group of WebLogic Server resources that you manage as a unit. A domain always includes only one instance of WebLogic Server called the Administration Server. The Administration Server serves as a central point of contact for server instances and system administration tools. A domain may also include additional WebLogic Server instances called Managed Servers.
  - Domain Inventory: an XML document describing the products in your domain. It includes descriptions of your servers, Java Virtual Machines, operating systems, and databases. The descriptions include product versions as well as some configuration settings.

#### Reference

- Drop Cursors: When you click a view or editor title bar and hold the mouse button down to drag it, the mouse pointer changes into a drop cursor that indicates where the view or editor will be placed when you release the mouse button. See Interacting with the Graphical User Interface for a description of the drop cursor shapes.

• E

- Editor: A window used to edit or examine a resource.
- Evaluate: To search for signatures in your domain. The principal function of BEA Guardian.
- F
- G
- H
- I
- J
- K
- L
- M
  - Managed Server: The basic administrative unit for a WebLogic Server installation is called a domain. A domain is a logically related group of WebLogic Server resources that you manage as a unit. A domain always includes only one instance of WebLogic Server called the Administration Server. The Administration Server serves as a central point of contact for server instances and system administration tools. A domain may also include additional WebLogic Server instances called Managed Servers.

• N

- Navigation Pane: The left region of the BEA Guardian window. Contains the Bundle Explorer, Domain Explorer, Shortcut Explorer, and Signature Explorer.
- Navigator View: A hierarchical, tree structure depiction of the resources in the Navigation Pane.
- Node: An expandable point in a tree hierarchy. It can be expanded by clicking the plus
   (+) sign next to it.
- 0

- Outline View: a window to the right of the Document Pane which allows you to navigate the Domain Inventory, Evaluation Summary, Signature Details, or Bundle Details editor that is active in the Document Pane.
- P
  - Progress View: a window to the left of the Document Pane that tracks the progress as operations execute. It also shows the successful completion of the operation.
- Q
- R
- S
  - Severity Level: A rating of the importance of a signature, based on the amount of impact it could have on your domain. The severity levels are: Critical, Warning, and Informational.
  - Signature: An XML document that describes potential problems in your domain. It can be compared to the current domain state to determine if the signature exists in your domain. This process is known as an evaluation.
- T
  - Tab Group: A set of views or editors grouped together on a title bar in the Navigation Pane or Document Pane.
  - Title Bar: The upper region of a view or editor. Contains the view or editor name, an identity icon, a close icon, and the toolbar.
  - Toolbar: The upper region of a view or editor, part of the title bar. Contains icons for minimizing and maximizing the view or editor and may contain additional icons specific to the view or editor.
- U
- V

- View: A window used to examine a resource.

- W
- X
- Y
- Z

Reference



# What's New

## **Enhancements to BEA Guardian Version 1.0.2**

Following are descriptions of the more interesting changes made to BEA Guardian for the Version 1.0.2 release. To get Guardian Version 1.0.2, click the Update button in the toolbar of your existing Guardian Version 1.0 installation.

## **Localization Enhancements**

### Support for localized signatures

The Guardian Signature Repository has been restructured to include a directory for each supported local language. The archives subdirectory now includes directories for English, Japanese, Korean, and Chinese. The English and Chinese directories are further subdivided into directories for each regional language preference - US for United States, CN for mainland China, and TW for Taiwan. As local language signatures become available, the JAR file that contains them will replace the US English JAR file that currently resides in each directory.

### CR311521 fixed

There was a problem where specifying a locale in your guardian.ini file (-Duser.language= and -Duser.country=) other than en\_US, ja, ko, zh\_CN, or zh\_TW would cause Guardian to fail to conduct evaluations, due to not being able to find the signature JAR file. Now, if you specify a locale other than en\_US, ja, ko, zh\_CN, or zh\_TW in guardian.ini, Guardian will use the signature JAR file in the archives subdirectory of the Signature Repository. That signature JAR

file is in US English, but you can replace it with one of the other supported localized signature files when they become available, if you prefer.

### Additional localization enhancements

Additional enhancements for better localization support include:

- translating more of the text in the Guardian editors to local languages
- fixing broken links in the Dynamic Help
- making more room for translated labels in the Support Case and Update Wizards' Select eSupport Site Id dialog box
- fixing the zh\_CN language Domain Activation Wizard title bar.

### **Other Enhancements**

### CR308840 Fixed

Under certain circumstances related to deselecting recommended attachments, the Support Case Wizard would leave the Finish button unselectable in the Select eSupport Site Id dialog box. Now, the Finish button is active regardless of the attachments you select or deselect.

# Index